

# **Conspiracy Against the United States**

The Story of Trump and Russia

By Max Bergmann, Jeremy Venook, and the Moscow Project Team November 2018



# **Conspiracy Against the United States**

The Story of Trump and Russia

By Max Bergmann, Jeremy Venook, and the Moscow Project Team November 2018

# Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
  - 4 An adversary returns
  - 11 Bailed out by Russia
  - 22 Cultivating an asset
  - 28 The election
  - 44 Putin's payoff
  - 56 The investigation
  - 71 Recommendations
  - 82 Conclusion
  - 83 About the authors
  - 84 Endnotes

# Introduction and summary

On January 6, 2017, the United States intelligence community released its unclassified, official assessment of Russia's unprecedented and unprovoked attack on the 2016 U.S. presidential election. In the report, all 17 intelligence agencies unanimously assessed that Russian President Vladimir Putin had personally "ordered an influence campaign in 2016 aimed at the U.S. presidential election" with the specific aim of electing Donald Trump. The assessment in effect concluded that there were two campaigns to elect Trump—one operating out of Trump Tower and the other out of the Kremlin.<sup>1</sup>

Since then, the Russia investigation has revealed a sprawling scandal: Members of Trump's campaign, including those in the president's inner circle, were in constant contact with representatives of the Russian government throughout the election and transition. The two campaigns discussed tactics and policy, including the release of "dirt" on their mutual opponent, Hillary Clinton, and rolling back American sanctions against Russia. And they executed their strategies timed to maximally benefit Trump's chances of victory.

Following the scandal as it unfolds can feel like standing too close to an impression-ist painting: It's easy to see the individual brushstrokes, but much harder to see the whole picture they create. This report, which comprises materials previously published by the Moscow Project along with new research and analysis, takes a step back from the canvas and the day-to-day deluge of stories to provide a clear picture of how Trump's long history of corruption created one of the biggest political scandals in American history.

That picture traces two main narratives, detailed in this report. In Chapter 1, the report explores Putin's vendetta against the West, which has spurred his current campaign of asymmetric warfare against the United States and Europe. Chapter 2 explores Trump's decades of corrupt business practices, which made him vulnerable to compromise by foreign powers. Connecting the two narratives is the Russian oligarchy, a class of businesspeople with whom both players have important and mutually beneficial

relationships. For Putin, that relationship is the key to both his ongoing kleptocratic regime in Russia and his attempts to influence politics abroad. He has effectively coopted his country's wealthiest individuals to act as unofficial executors of his policy both at home and abroad. For Trump, Russian money has sustained his real estate empire through multiple bankruptcies and a financial crisis, often in ways that raise major red flags concerning money laundering and other corrupt practices.

The third chapter explores the convergence of these two men's interests—crystal-lized through Trump's emergence into American politics as a promoter of racist conspiracy theories and his growing ties to Russian oligarchs—that led the Kremlin to throw its weight behind Trump's bid for the presidency in 2016.

The fourth chapter delves into the details of that election and the evidence of collusion between the Trump campaign and the Kremlin. It not only details many of the key contacts and meetings between the two campaigns to elect Trump but also attempts to offer a straightforward explanation of how and why they worked together to ensure his victory. Though Trump and his allies have strenuously denied that collusion occurred, this report outlines the increasingly clear case that he and members of his campaign worked with the Russian government at the highest levels to swing the 2016 election in his favor.

This collaboration has created an ongoing crisis within the American political system. Chapter 5 shows that collusion was not confined to the election. Trump's team continued to have secret meetings with Kremlin-linked operatives throughout the transition period, while Trump's behavior toward Putin since taking office has demonstrated precisely why the Kremlin hoped to ensure his election. Chapter 6 then documents the ongoing investigation into Russia's interference efforts and the Trump campaign's complicity, documenting how the president and his congressional allies have repeatedly sought to undermine the investigation and hide the truth.

In response, the U.S. government must act swiftly to respond to Russia's unprecedented attack and preclude the possibility of future foreign interference. Doing so will require more than simply sanctioning the Russian government; it will require a concerted effort to reduce avenues for corruption within the United States, fix our broken campaign finance system, increase the security of American elections, and hold responsible those involved in the attack at home and abroad. Above all else, it will require a thorough investigation of what happened in the 2016 election and the vulnerabilities the Kremlin—and the Trump campaign—exploited in carrying out their attack. Recommendations for how the U.S. government can achieve these goals can be found in the seventh chapter of this report.

This seemingly complex story, in the end, is rather simple. In 2016, Russia launched an unprecedented and unprovoked attack against American democracy. That attack found willing partners in Trump and his campaign. For months, they conspired to undermine the U.S. electoral process in hopes of ensuring Trump's victory; for more than two years since, they have collaborated to deliver some of Russia's biggest policy goals and obscure what happened during the campaign. Overcoming that obfuscation to reveal the truth must be among the top duties of the next Congress.

# An adversary returns

Russia's interference in the 2016 U.S. presidential election was not a unique nor singular event. Rather, it represents part of that country's broader strategy toward the West, one that has been largely defined by the man in charge for most of the past two decades: Vladimir Putin.

### Spymaster in chief

Just as President Donald Trump's history in real estate shaped his worldview, biographies of Putin, such as Fiona Hill and Clifford Gaddy's *Mr. Putin*, Masha Gessen's *The Man Without a Face*, and Karen Dawisha's *Putin's Kleptocracy*, emphasize how the Russian president's background as a KGB officer in the waning days of the Soviet Union shaped his political philosophy.<sup>2</sup> As a former spy, they demonstrate, Putin places a high value on espionage and intelligence as foreign policy tools, and his governments have funded those tools accordingly.<sup>3</sup>

Putin's service in the KGB came at a pivotal moment not just in his own life—he joined in 1975, at age 22—but also for the Soviet Union. After training in Leningrad, he served in Dresden in East Germany from 1985 to 1990. In East Germany, Putin cultivated potential assets in the west and countered western agents in the east. When the Berlin Wall fell in 1989, Putin was leading the KGB's office when protestors massed outside its gates. As KGB officers frantically burned government documents to ensure that they would not fall into protestors' hands, Putin went outside and threatened the protestors with violence if they breached the gates. Following the collapse of the Soviet Union, Putin was left searching for a new career outside of the KGB. He returned to Russia, serving as an adviser and later deputy chairman in the government of St. Petersburg before becoming part of the national government in Moscow.<sup>4</sup>

As his biographers note, Putin's trajectory through the government also inculcated in him an antipathy toward democracy and the West. Where America and the West saw the fall of the Berlin Wall and the collapse of the Soviet Union as democratizing moments, to Putin, it humiliated the once mighty Soviet Union, ended his career,

and introduced chaos into a previously stable system. The 1990s, during which he sought to reestablish his foothold in the Russian government, were marked by coup attempts, economic crises, and a weak state. Many in Russia—Putin by most accounts included—blamed this on the unbridled capitalism and corrupt privatization of industry that was backed by America and the West. As a result, it is no surprise that since Putin assumed the presidency in 1999, his responses to major world events reflect a worldview that sees Western-style democracy and liberalism as a geopolitical threat.<sup>5</sup>

## Putin's presidency

Putin's tenures as president, as well as the interregnum when he was prime minister from 2008 to 2012, have seen popular uprisings undermine Russia's influence abroad, followed by responses from Putin that reaffirm his antipathy toward popular protests and liberal democracy. These include not only the 2003 Rose Revolution in Georgia, the 2004 Orange Revolution in Ukraine, and the 2005 Tulip Revolution in Kyrgyzstan, which deposed or endangered pro-Kremlin leaders, but also the Arab Spring protests in the Middle East that began in 2010.6 Putin, ascribing these uprisings to the CIA and U.S.-backed nongovernmental organizations, responded by expelling the Peace Corps and restricting foreign funding of NGOs in Russia.<sup>7</sup>

Putin reportedly became further convinced that the United States was trying to undermine his authority in 2011. After a wave of liberal uprisings in the Middle East that year, Russia held parliamentary elections in December, which were plagued with widespread allegations of fraud from both the Russian electorate and international observers. 8 Russian citizens took to the streets in the largest demonstrations since the fall of the Soviet Union. When Hillary Clinton, then the U.S. Secretary of State, raised "serious concerns about the conduct of the election" and called for a "full investigation" into its legitimacy, Putin blamed her specifically for the protests. 10 "She set the tone for some actors in our country and gave them a signal," he said. "They heard the signal and with the support of the U.S. State Department began active work" to undermine him and his government, according to Putin. 11

Putin's antipathy toward the West boiled over after the 2014 Euromaidan Revolution in Ukraine. Although Putin has never been shy about using force to subdue neighboring nations—the country launched cyberattacks against Estonia in 2007 and invaded Georgia in 2008—Russia's actions against Ukraine in 2014 nevertheless marked a turning point. 12 After Ukrainian citizens ousted the government's notoriously corrupt pro-Putin leader Viktor Yanukovych, the Kremlin seized on the ensuing chaos to illegally annex Ukraine's Crimean peninsula and invade its eastern Donbass region.<sup>13</sup>

Russia's attack on Ukraine took multiple forms. Along with the military occupation, Russia spread pro-Russian propaganda about the ongoing conflict through its state-run outlets, including the television networks RT and Sputnik, as well as via Kremlin-linked bots and troll farms. <sup>14</sup> The Russian government had been financially supporting Yanukovych's regime; after the invasion of Crimea, the Kremlin also began funding separatist groups in an attempt to solidify its hold over the region. <sup>15</sup>

The West, including the United States, retaliated against Russia's aggression in Ukraine swiftly. Within two weeks of the invasion, the United States and several other countries sanctioned Russian state-backed institutions, including the energy giant Rosneft and the development bank Vnesheconombank, further angering Putin. <sup>16</sup>

Two additional events may have contributed to Putin's ire toward the United States and his decision to launch a campaign to disrupt the 2016 election. In 2012, the United States enacted the Magnitsky Act; the law permitted the U.S. government to sanction government officials implicated in human rights abuses, allowing a crackdown on Russian officials who were involved in torture and who sought to hide their money in the United States. By going after the very people on whose support Putin's power depends and whom he promised to protect in exchange for that support, these sanctions represented a direct threat to Putin's regime. As a result, the repeal of the Magnitsky Act has been the primary foreign policy objection for Russia and the Putin government; they have campaigned against both the law and its most visible proponent, the investor Bill Browder. Browder has suggested that Putin himself may have personally benefited from the financial crimes that led to the human rights abuses that in turn led to the Magnitsky Act's passage—crimes the Kremlin denies happened in the first place.

Then, in May 2016, the International Consortium of Investigative Journalists leaked thousands of documents from a Panamanian law firm showing how wealthy and corrupt individuals use shell corporations to hide their money from authorities. <sup>19</sup> The leak revealed, among other things, that one of Putin's closest associates, the cellist Sergei Roldugin, owns a network of shell companies hiding roughly \$2 billion, prompting speculation that Putin may have been using Roldugin to hide portions of his personal fortune. <sup>20</sup> The Kremlin's response to the leak was to attack the project, known as the Panama Papers, as "an undisguised paid-for hack job" against Putin; privately, however, Putin reportedly again blamed Clinton for the threat to his personal wealth and power. <sup>21</sup>

### Active measures: War by other means

Since 2014, Russia has escalated its confrontation with the West. The resulting strategy has been dubbed many things by different analysts: "hybrid warfare," the "Gerasimov Doctrine," "political warfare," and "active measures"—this last one being a reference to the KGB term for political and information efforts that fall between traditional espionage and public diplomacy.<sup>22</sup> One of the key pillars of this strategy is to use the openness of Western democracy to undermine governments from within, a goal achieved through three often simultaneous lines of effort, outlined in the following sections.

#### Cultivating fringe movements and leaders in foreign countries

In recent years, the Kremlin has supported—financially and otherwise—candidates, parties, and causes in several countries. The clearest example of a Kremlin-backed political movement in a Western democracy is France's National Front party, whose leader Marine Le Pen rode a crest of anti-Muslim and anti-immigrant fervor to a second-place finish in the country's 2017 election; the party received loans of €11 million from the Kremlin-linked First Czech-Russian Bank in 2014.<sup>23</sup> Le Pen not only continually praised Putin throughout her campaign but actually traveled to Moscow in March to meet with the Russian president.<sup>24</sup> Her campaign also benefited from Russian hacking and release of emails from the campaign of her opponent, Emmanuel Macron.<sup>25</sup> However, in part due to France's moratorium on media coverage of candidates in the last 44 hours of an election, the leak appears not to have had its intended effect.<sup>26</sup> Other European political movements with links to the Russian government include Brexit and its chief advocate Nigel Farage; the far-right German party Alternative for Germany; the Freedom Party of Austria, which signed a cooperation agreement with Putin's party to act as an intermediary between Putin and Trump; and the Catalan independence movement, which has received significant support from Russian trolls, bots, and state television.<sup>27</sup>

Russia has also supported multiple political movements in the United States. While most of the attention on the subject has gone to Putin's support for Trump's presidential campaign, there is also evidence that the Russian government has backed other fringe causes as well. For example, secessionist movements in both California and Texas have reportedly received office space, online support, and funding to attend conferences from sources with ties to the Russian government.<sup>28</sup> Through the state-owned television station RT, Russia also provided the left-wing Green Party with a media platform during the 2016 election. Presidential candidate Jill Stein became one of the channel's top commentators during the campaign and was prominently featured as

counterprogramming to mainstream coverage of the presidential debates and election night.<sup>29</sup> Stein has denied any knowledge of Russian interference but has only partially complied with government requests for documents related to her campaign.<sup>30</sup>

The common thread in the groups that Russia supports is not discrete policy goals but rather Russia's attempts to co-opt the movements in order to undermine democratic institutions and traditional sources of stability in the West. The European nationalist parties the Kremlin appears to support frequently argue against their countries' membership in the European Union and NATO, both organizations Putin openly rejects; separatist movements threaten countries' stability from within. Meanwhile, Jill Stein and the Green Party's critique of American democracy—that the two-party system is inherently and irredeemably corrupt—fits nicely with Russia's goal of ensuring Trump's election in 2016.<sup>31</sup>

#### Weaponizing the Russian oligarchy

As the Center for Strategic and International Studies report "The Kremlin Playbook: Understanding Russian Influence in Central and Eastern Europe" describes, the Russian government "has cultivated an opaque network of patronage across the region that it uses to influence and direct decision-making." Under Putin, the Kremlin has developed a codependent relationship with the country's oligarchs, many of whom accumulated their wealth through illegal or ethically questionable means after the Soviet Union's dissolution. The otherwise kleptocratic Kremlin allows these oligarchs to retain their wealth through the understanding that they will act on Putin's behalf. Their duties in this regard range from elaborate displays of obeisance to, as "The Kremlin Playbook" explicates, developing corrupt financial relationships with politicians and businesspeople throughout Central and Eastern Europe to assist the Russian government in achieving its policy goals.<sup>32</sup>

"The Kremlin Playbook" focuses mainly on countries in Central and Eastern Europe, many of which are or recently were emerging democracies and members of the Warsaw Pact. 33 However, there are indications that the Kremlin has pursued similar strategies in the West as well. For example, Arron Banks, a British financier who was one of the biggest funders of the campaign for the U.K. to leave the European Union, reportedly received multiple lucrative business offers from Russian diplomats and businesspeople in the lead-up to the Brexit referendum. 34 Banks has denied any wrongdoing, and there is no evidence he was involved in a direct quid pro quo with Russia. His associate Andy Wigmore, who—according to leaked emails—acted as a conduit for Banks, has claimed his only communications with the Russian government came in his capacity as a representative of the government of Belize. 35 However, their actions comport with

both the means of Russian interference and the Kremlin's broader goals of supporting nationalistic politicians and undermining the European Union. Underpinning the entire Trump-Russia scandal is Trump's long business history with Russian oligarchs, which, as explored in later chapters of this report, raises the possibility that he may have been cultivated in the same way for years, if not decades.

# Exploiting the online environment to sow discord and influence liberal democracies

The 2016 U.S. presidential election revealed the Kremlin using many of the cybertools that they developed to influence campaigns. State-run media, most famously RT and Sputnik, support the Kremlin's favored candidate from platforms that, to those not aware of their provenance, are difficult to distinguish from mainstream news networks. Faid troll farms and bots spread and amplify messages on candidates' behalf, purchasing advertisements on social media. And hackers supported by the Russian government illegally gain access to opposing candidates' emails and other files and leak damaging information through cut-outs—or intermediaries—such as WikiLeaks.

Though the Kremlin tries to build plausible deniability into its techniques, such as by laundering leaks through third parties, and officially denies that it interfered in the 2016 election, it has in other ways been more upfront about its cyberoperations.<sup>39</sup> For example, in February 2016, Andrey Krutskikh, a senior Kremlin adviser on cybersecurity, gave a speech at the country's national information security forum that, in retrospect, eerily presages how Russia pursued its influence campaign in the 2016 presidential election. Speaking to his Russian audience, Krutskikh reportedly said:

You think we are living in 2016. No, we are living in 1948. And do you know why? Because in 1949, the Soviet Union had its first atomic bomb test. And if until that moment, the Soviet Union was trying to reach agreement with [President Harry] Truman to ban nuclear weapons, and the Americans were not taking us seriously, in 1949 everything changed and they started talking to us on an equal footing. I'm warning you: We are at the verge of having "something" in the information arena, which will allow us to talk to the Americans as equals.<sup>40</sup>

Whether Krutskikh was specifically alluding to Russia's efforts to interfere in the 2016 presidential election remains unclear. But a year after he made his remarks, it was clear to the U.S. intelligence community that the capabilities he was referring to in the "information arena" had, indeed, changed the geopolitical equation.

#### Manafort in Ukraine

Few individuals could be better suited to orchestrate collusion with the Russian government than the second of Trump's three campaign heads, Paul Manafort. After pioneering modern influence peddling, Manafort took his talents to Ukraine in the 2000s to work for the Kremlin-backed politician Viktor Yanukovych and his party, the Party of Regions.

Manafort's work for Yanukovych epitomizes the Kremlin's strategy to influence politics in other countries. Manafort advised the party's candidates to capitalize on divisive social issues, such as ethnic divisions that pit the country's Russian-speaking eastern half against its Ukrainian-speaking west.<sup>41</sup> Perhaps most importantly, Yanukovych and the Party of Regions ran against the West, pushing for Ukraine to become more closely aligned with Russia at a time when the European Union was rapidly expanding, and signing a collaboration agreement with Putin's United Russia party in 2005.<sup>42</sup> In the process, he developed close business and personal relationships with not just Yanukovych but also alleged Russian agents, most notably Konstantin Kilimnik, and oligarchs, such as Oleg Deripaska.<sup>43</sup>

On a tactical level, too, Manafort's efforts typified Russia's approach to exerting influence abroad. For example, Manafort convened a "Hapsburg Group" of high-profile businesspeople and politicians in Europe to lobby leaders in the West.<sup>44</sup> Though the funding for these efforts came from the Ukrainian government, which in turn benefited greatly from funding it derived from the Kremlin and Kremlin-backed oligarchs, Manafort and his team set up front organizations to provide a veneer of plausible deniability. 45 Working with friendly news outlets, they seeded misinformation about their opponents, accusing them of the corruption and Russia-friendly attitudes that were in fact endemic in the Party of Regions.<sup>46</sup>

Manafort was ultimately successful in securing Yanukovych's election. Yanukovych subsequently stacked his administration with corrupt Kremlin cronies, who spent the next several years rebuking the West at every possible turn while pilfering millions from the country's coffers.<sup>47</sup> Their corruption and cronyism toward Russia, which frequently came in direct defiance of public opinion, ultimately led to massive protests in Kiev known as the Euromaidan Revolution. This in turn forced Yanukovych to flee the country for Russia—once again with help from the Kremlin—and Manafort to return to the United States, reportedly destitute after having lost his main patron.48

# Bailed out by Russia

President Donald Trump has attempted to distance himself from allegations of collusion by asserting that he has no business interests in Russia. That's not for lack of trying: Trump's efforts to establish a hotel in Moscow go back at least to 1987, when, according to his book *The Art of the Deal*, he discussed the possibility with the Soviet ambassador Yuri Dubinin. <sup>49</sup> But the questions regarding the Trump campaign's collusion with the Russian government go beyond whether Trump has business dealings with Russia. It is just as important, if not more, to understand the many ways that Russia has business with Donald Trump.

That Kremlin-linked entities invested significantly in Trump's properties over the years is not inherently nefarious. Since the fall of the Soviet Union, wealthy Russians have invested heavily in real estate in the West, while Americans were in turn encouraged to invest in Russia. However, in the context of a president under several investigations for his connections to the Kremlin, Russia's outsize role in Trump's reemergence from financial tribulations that nearly destroyed his real estate empire merit additional attention. What emerges is the story of a man indebted to Russia through the oligarchs that President Vladimir Putin helped create and now controls.

Upon taking office, Trump superficially distanced himself from the Trump Organization, ceding day-to-day control to his sons Donald Trump Jr. and Eric Trump. However, he still owns and profits from the company, which gives him an ongoing stake in maintaining the relationships that make his company profitable, and leaked internal emails suggest he retains more control over the Trump Organization's operations than he publicly acknowledges. Moreover, the relationships and transactions described below occurred long before his political career, at a time when both internal and external sources have described him as exerting almost unilateral control over the organization. S2

Individually and collectively, these relationships form the underpinning of the Russia scandal. The Kremlin has a long history of using compromising information, or kompromat, to exert leverage over businesspeople and politicians, both in Russia

and abroad.<sup>53</sup> As a result, the question of whether Trump is financially compromised goes beyond the simple question of whether he or his company is directly in debt to Russian banks—something the president denies but has yet to demonstrate by releasing his tax returns.<sup>54</sup> The president's myriad financial entanglements with individuals from Russia and the former Soviet Union may provide Russia with such kompromat, especially given the substantial evidence that Trump and the Trump Organization have engaged in questionably legal practices, many of which are outlined below.<sup>55</sup> The Trump Organization has repeatedly denied, both in specific cases and in general, that it has acted illegally or unethically in its business practices.

This report does not intend to suggest that all of Trump's clients and partners from Russia and the former Soviet Union are individually connected to the Kremlin—nor that each deal is individually corrupt or connected to Russia's interference in the 2016 election. Instead, the goal is to highlight how dependent Trump's company has been on Russian money, a fact he has repeatedly denied, and to explicate how those connections appear to have laid the foundation for what occurred in 2016. As such, this chapter explores the totality of those business dealings, ranging from projects whose financing comes from sources directly linked to the Kremlin to potentially corrupt dealings in Azerbaijan and Georgia to the allegations that some of Trump's Russian and Soviet buyers and business partners have used his properties as vehicles for money laundering, all of which could have generated the type of compromising material the Russian government is known to exploit.

# A note on Russian oligarchs

This chapter and the remainder of this report discuss in detail Trump's various business relationships with Russian oligarchs as proxies of the Kremlin. This is because Russian oligarchs, many of whom are former Soviet officials or hold positions of power in former Soviet states where the Russian government still holds significant influence, are widely considered an extension of the Russian state. See Still others are high-ranking executives at Russia's state-owned companies, such as the oil-and-gas conglomerate Rosneft or Russia's two state-run development banks, Vnesheconombank and Vneshtorgbank.

Putin has developed relationships with Russia's business elite, both individually and collectively, in which he enables their accumulation of wealth in exchange for their assistance on his political projects; as a result, they are sometimes described as Putin's "shadow cabinet." Domestically, this often entails carrying out large-scale,

but ultimately unprofitable, projects on behalf of the Russian state; for example, Arkady Rotenberg, a construction magnate (and Putin's former judo partner) often considered a key member of Putin's inner circle, is widely seen as having taken on construction of a bridge connecting Russia to the Crimean peninsula as an elaborate, and extremely expensive, display of fealty to the Kremlin.<sup>59</sup> These oligarchs often act as unofficial envoys of the Kremlin's foreign policy, especially in Eastern and Central Europe, where they form corrupt business relationships with elected politicians that they can then leverage toward accomplishing Russia's goals abroad.<sup>60</sup> Those who publicly oppose, or simply fail to comply with, Putin's wishes often face severe financial repercussions; most famously, in 2003, Mikhail Khodorkovsky, at the time Russia's wealthiest man, was arrested for tax evasion, had his assets seized by the Russian government, and was forced to appear in court in a cage as punishment for his political opposition to Putin.<sup>61</sup>

The result is a system where supposedly private citizens feel compelled to act on the government's behalf and where the line between government officials and wealthy citizens becomes purposefully blurred. As such, it is important to scrutinize Trump's business ties not only with the Kremlin proper but also with the many wealthy Russian and former Soviet individuals who participate in this dynamicrelationships that could compromise him in the same way as direct business with the Kremlin. In other words, if Trump has entered into a compromising financial relationship with Russian clients and partners—and overwhelming evidence documented below suggests he has—those relationships may have generated compromising material not just for the individuals involved but also for the Russian government. A more thorough exploration of this dynamic can be found in the Moscow Project's February 2018 report "Cracking the Shell: Donald Trump and the Corrupting Potential of Furtive Russian Money."62

## The early years: Trump businesses in trouble

Many of Trump's businesses spent the 1990s on the verge of collapse. Abraham Wallach, who became the Trump Organization's executive vice president for acquisitions in 1990, compared joining the company to "getting on the Titanic just before the women and children were moved to the lifeboats."63 In 1990, the Trump Organization was reportedly \$3.4 billion in debt, with Trump himself liable for more than \$800 million. The next year, as several of Trump's hotels and casinos reportedly accumulated millions in debt, the New Jersey Casino Control Commission concluded, "Mr. Trump cannot be considered financially stable." In 1992, Trump defaulted on the debt of his airline, Trump Shuttle, turning it over to U.S. Airways.<sup>64</sup>

In Trump's own telling, his fortunes turned around in 1995, when Trump Hotels & Casino Resorts, the company through which he owned and operated many of his properties in Atlantic City and elsewhere, held an initial public offering. In truth, Trump's financial struggles continued. Contrary to Trump's own lofty predictions—he mused to *Vanity Fair*'s Edward Klein that the IPO might raise \$4 billion—he only managed to raise \$140 million; meanwhile, according to his tax returns from that year, which remain the only one of Trump's tax returns revealed to the public, Trump declared a loss of nearly \$916 million. His businesses continued to struggle, with his casinos posting \$66 million in losses by the end of 1996 and another \$42 million in 1997.

As *The New York Times* uncovered in 2018, Trump almost certainly wouldn't have survived the period without the financial support of his father, Fred Trump, who not only loaned his son millions of dollars to keep his struggling businesses afloat but also helped orchestrate massive, likely illegal tax fraud schemes to hide those transactions from authorities.<sup>68</sup> Unfortunately for Trump, that safety net disappeared in the late 1990s, first when Trump and his siblings officially took over the family company in 1997 and later when his father died in 1999.<sup>69</sup> But Trump's financial struggles continued: his flagship companies declared bankruptcy in both 2004 and 2009, with Trump resigning from his position as head of the board of Trump Entertainment Resorts in 2009.<sup>70</sup>

Compounding Trump's financial problems was the Wall Street stigma his business failures attracted. *The Guardian* has reported that, in the 1990s, "Wall Street banks, which had previously extended him credit, turned off the tap." According to *The New York Times*, bankers went so far as to coin the phrase "the Donald risk" to describe the widespread aversion to lending to Trump. In 2013, one banker told *The Atlantic*, "If a major institution in New York—whether it was a Chase or a Goldman or a law firm or something—wanted to have a building built . . . I can give you almost 100 percent assurance that Donald would not be on the list."

#### The Russian-fueled comeback

So how, then, did 15 Trump-branded projects break ground between 1998 and 2012?

Given that Trump has defied decades of political tradition by assiduously refusing to release his tax returns, it's difficult to truly get to the bottom of his finances. <sup>74</sup> But the public record is more than enough to demonstrate that the answer, in part, lies with Russia.

With the collapse of the Russian economy in 1998, Russian oligarchs who had made their fortunes buying up formerly state-held assets now sought to stash their money in international real estate. The Trump Organization offered an appealing haven for several reasons, ranging from its ostentatious gold-plated aesthetic to its reputation for lax reporting standards. As a result, several Trump-branded projects from 1998 onward received significant financing from sources with ties to Russia, most notably the Bayrock Group, a real estate company headquartered in Trump Tower and founded by the Kazakhstan-born former Soviet official Tevfik Arif, and Deutsche Bank, one of the few major financial institutions to still lend to Trump and which paid \$630 million in penalties in 2017 for involvement in a \$10 billion Russian money laundering scheme.

Russia also provided many of the buyers for Trump-branded real estate. According to a *Bloomberg* investigation into Trump World Tower, which broke ground in 1998, "a third of units sold on floors 76 through 83 by 2004 involved people or limited liability companies connected to Russia and neighboring states." Reuters, meanwhile, has reported that "at least 63 individuals with Russian passports or addresses have bought at least \$98.4 million worth of property in seven Trump-branded luxury towers in southern Florida."

And the Trump Organization reportedly welcomed the clientele. For example, a 2013 article in *The Nation* about the influx of Russian money in Miami real estate noted that Elena Baronoff, a Russian American socialite once described on the cover of a Russian magazine as "the Russian Hand of Donald Trump," operated a real estate company out of the lobby of the city's Trump International Beach Resort that catered to Eastern European buyers. <sup>80</sup> *The New Republic* has also extensively documented how the Trump Organization actively sought Russian buyers, so much so that the area around Trump Sunny Isles in Florida became known as "Little Moscow." Though these transactions are not inherently suspect, they demonstrate that the Trump Organization was sufficiently aware of its reliance on Russian money to actively cultivate relationships with Russian clients.

Some of the individual deals have attracted attention, most notably the Russian fertilizer magnate Dmitry Rybolovlev's 2008 purchase of one of Trump's mansions in Palm Beach. He paid a reported \$95 million for it—\$53 million more than Trump paid for it four years earlier. <sup>82</sup> The transaction has received scrutiny from investigators, particularly because, though Trump justified the price increase by claiming he had "gutted the house" and spent \$25 million on renovations, there were few apparent alterations. <sup>83</sup> Such rapid and unexplained increases in price are

frequently cited as red flags for money laundering through real estate. According to Sen. Ron Wyden (D-OR), the transaction is one of several special counsel Robert Mueller and his team are investigating for "potential money laundering or other illicit financial dealings between the president, his associates, and Russia." Rybolovlev drew additional attention for his behavior during the final months of the 2016 election, during which his private plane was spotted on separate days in Las Vegas and Charlotte within hours of Trump's arrival in each city. A spokesman for Rybolovlev dismissed the incidents as a coincidence, and Trump has denied meeting Rybolovlev; a White House official described questions about their relationship as a conspiracy theory. In November 2018, Rybolovlev was arrested in Monaco on apparently unrelated charges of corruption, to which he pleaded not guilty.

Trump SoHo, which broke ground in 2007, typifies how the Trump Organization benefited from financing coming out of Russia and the former Soviet Union. Much of the project's financing came from the Bayrock Group. Several reported funders of the project, including Arif, Tamir Sapir, and Alexander Mashkevich, hail from the former Soviet Union and have reported ties to the current Kremlin. Some have also faced allegations of corrupt and criminal behavior, ranging from money laundering to smuggling to involvement in a prostitution ring. Mashkevich has been repeatedly accused of bribery and money laundering on projects in Kazakhstan, and settled a case in 1996 without admitting guilt. The same can be said for some of the property's clientele. For example, Viktor Khrapunov, who formerly served as mayor of Almaty, Kazakhstan, went on trial in July 2018 for allegedly purchasing condominiums in the building using money stolen from state coffers and laundered through a network of offshore shell companies while serving as the country's energy minister. As of this writing, the case is ongoing, and Khrapunov has denied any wrongdoing.

### The Russian connections

Perhaps the most notable connection emerging out of Trump SoHo involves the Russian American real estate developer Felix Sater, who formerly served as the managing director of the Bayrock Group. Sater, who served a year in jail in the 1990s for stabbing a man in the face with a margarita glass, became an FBI informant in Moscow after pleading guilty to involvement in a \$40 million stock fraud scheme orchestrated by the Russian mafia; the records for the conviction have since been sealed. Sater joined the Bayrock Group in 2001 and helped secure financing for Trump SoHo, leaning heavily on sources linked to Russia. Safter leaving Bayrock in

2009, he retained an office in Trump Tower and received Trump-branded business cards identifying him as a "senior adviser to Donald Trump." Sater has said he had a "friendly" relationship with Trump and met with him "numerous times," although the Trump Organization has disputed his account.<sup>96</sup>

Sater has been involved in at least two attempts to develop a Trump Tower Moscow. According to *The Washington Post*, the Trump Organization contracted with Bayrock to develop a high-rise in the Russian capital; it was reportedly far enough along in the process that a site was chosen before the deal ultimately fell through. More notably, Sater was involved in an effort to establish a Trump Tower Moscow during the early stages of the 2016 presidential campaign, eliciting a signed letter of intent from the Trump Organization in October 2015. In November 2015, Sater reportedly emailed Michael Cohen—his longtime friend and the Trump Organization's lawyer—about the project, writing, "I will get Putin on this program and we will get Donald elected. . . . our boy can become president of the USA and we can engineer it." The deal ultimately fell through in July 2016.

Sater also provides an example of a business connection attempting to transition into the political realm. Along with the email to Cohen, which seems to suggest that Sater saw developing Trump Tower Moscow as part of a broader strategy to ensure Trump's election, Sater was involved in an attempt during the transition to influence the administration's policy on Russia. In January 2017, Sater and Cohen reportedly worked with the Ukrainian politician Andriy (sometimes transliterated Andrey or Andrii) Artemenko to deliver a policy proposal to incoming national security adviser Lt. Gen. Michael Flynn that would roll back sanctions against Russia. Under the plan, Russia would withdraw its troops from eastern Ukraine, while Ukraine would hold a referendum on whether to "lease" Crimea to Russia; in return, the United States would lift the sanctions it had placed on Russia after the 2014 invasion of Crimea. Sater has repeatedly declined to comment on the matter, and there is no indication that the administration considered or acted upon the proposal.

Trump SoHo is far from the only Trump Organization project to derive funding from questionable Russia-linked sources. Another example is the Trump International Hotel and Tower Toronto, which in June 2017 dropped its affiliation with the brand and is now simply the Adelaide Hotel Toronto. The project, which broke ground in 2007, was so financially embattled that, as the *Toronto Star* described in October 2017, "every investor lost money on Trump Tower Toronto" except Trump himself. In 2010, facing mounting costs and a dearth of investment, the building's developer Alexander Shnaider received a sudden windfall when a

then-unknown investor purchased an \$850 million stake in Shnaider's steel company Zaporizhstal. In May 2017, *The Wall Street Journal* revealed the source of those funds: the Russian state-owned development bank Vnesheconombank (VEB). The Trump Organization has distanced itself from the project, claiming that, despite reports in 2012 that Trump had a minor ownership stake, the company "was not the owner, developer or seller" of the property, was not involved in the financing, and "did not hold" equity. Shnaider, meanwhile, has offered conflicting accounts as to how much of the money from VEB ended up in the project: His lawyer at first told *The Wall Street Journal* that \$15 million from the sale went into the property, but Shnaider has since said he is "not able to confirm that any funds went into the Toronto project." <sup>105</sup>

The Trump Organization has also pursued multiple projects in former Soviet states. *The New Yorker*'s Adam Davidson has written extensively on developments in Baku, Azerbaijan, and Batumi, Georgia, where the Trump Organization has dealt with companies and oligarchs with extensive histories of corruption and ties not only to Russian entities but also, in Azerbaijan, to the Iranian Revolutionary Guard. These projects, Davidson argues, are worrisome not only because of the specific actors involved but also because they leave the president open to accusations of abetting corruption abroad and demonstrate the Trump Organization's tendency to skimp on due diligence, which could expose Trump to prosecution under the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act. 107

Trump's other business practices during the 2000s also raise red flags for corruption and financial crime. His relationship with Deutsche Bank—which, as noted above, was by the late 1990s the only major financial institution willing to lend to him—was remarkably contentious. In 2008, Trump defaulted on the \$640 million loan he had received from Deutche Bank in 2005 to build Trump Tower Chicago. Deutsche Bank sued Trump and was seeking an immediate \$40 million. Trump then countersued a group of lenders, led by Deutsche Bank, for \$3 billion, alleging that the banks had played a role in causing that year's financial crisis and were therefore responsible for Trump's inability to repay his debts. Two years later, Trump and Deutsche Bank settled—after which Deutsche Bank, to which Trump still owed hundreds of millions of dollars, went back to lending money to Trump. According to Newsweek, Trump "paid back Deutsche with a massive lifeline—from Deutsche" and these Deutsche Bank loans "rescued Trump after the [2008] crash." By the time Trump was elected in 2016, he reportedly owed Deutsche Bank \$300 million.

That Deutsche Bank would continue to lend to Trump so soon after a contentious legal battle that stemmed from Trump's inability or unwillingness to repay his debts has raised significant suspicions about the sources of these funds. Compounding these suspicions is Deutsche Bank's ties to Russia. Deutsche Bank's ties to Russia. Russia. Russia 30, 2017, the New York State Department of Financial Services fined Deutsche Bank \$425 million for violating New York's anti-money laundering. The bank admitted to a massive \$10 billion Russian money laundering scheme involving "mirror trades," which moved money out of Russia to the West between 2011 and 2015. The investigation by special counsel Robert S. Mueller III into possible collusion between the Trump campaign and Russia has reportedly subpoenaed records from Deutsche Bank.

Moreover, in the mid-2000s, the Trump Organization made a radical shift in its business model. For decades, Trump had built a reputation as the self-proclaimed "King of Debt," borrowing heavily to finance his projects. 117 That Trump was able to do so and stay financially solvent was a key part of his mystique, although, as *The New* York Times has revealed, it was more a function of his father's largesse than Trump's abilities as a businessman. 118 However, in the mid-2000s, the Trump Organization began dealing in massive sums of cash, a move uncharacteristic not just for the company but also for large real estate developers generally. 119 Dealing in cash can be not only risky but also difficult, as raising liquid assets for a company that deals mostly in real estate may require selling off properties, and potentially invites corruption by side-stepping due diligence and anti-money laundering requirements that loans and banks introduce. 120 But for the Trump Organization, the decision may have actually facilitated its business practices: During the development of Trump SoHo, Eric Trump reportedly said that "the best property buyers now are Russians," who "can go around without a mortgage loan from American banks, that require income checks and they can buy apartments with cash."121

For all of Trump's protestations, then, there is ample evidence that the Trump Organization has repeatedly done business with Russian investors and clients. Trump not only did not deny this fact until he began running for president but actually spoke about it frequently, boasting of the amount of Russian money that flowed through his projects in numerous interviews. So, too, did his sons Donald Trump Jr. and Eric Trump. In 2008, Trump Jr. told investors in Moscow that "Russians make up a pretty disproportionate cross-section of a lot of our assets," while Eric Trump reportedly told a golf reporter in 2014 that the Trump Organization was able to expand during the financial crisis because, "We don't rely on American banks. We have all the funding we need out of Russia."

### Why it matters

As mentioned above, Trump is not the only real estate developer to have dealings with Russian individuals and entities. Aside from the questions about the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and Trump's repeated lies about his involvement with Russia since he began running for president, those deals wouldn't necessarily be suspicious.

But most real estate developers with extensive financial ties, and possibly debts, to a hostile foreign power do not then run for president; most presidents do not evince such unprecedented obeisance to a hostile foreign power; and most presidents do not require the appointment of a special counsel to investigate whether the president's campaign conspired with that nation's government. As a result, Trump's long history of accepting money from Russian investors and clients takes on additional significance as the beginning of his relationship with Russia and, given the allegations of corruption that swirl around Trump and his company's business dealings, appear to form the potential underpinnings for Russian collusion in the 2016 election.

# How Russia weaponizes money laundering and corruption

One mainstay of Putin's efforts to increase Russian influence abroad has been his weaponization of corruption. As the Moscow Project previously explored in the report "Cracking the Shell: Trump and the Corrupting Potential of Furtive Russian Money," the Russian government and the oligarchs who frequently operate on its behalf pursue corrupt business relationships because they can be used as both a carrot and a stick. Powerful individuals can be induced to support the Kremlin's line via offers of lucrative business deals; this can happen without targets' knowledge that they are being cultivated, as they arrive at a positive opinion based on what they perceive to be the Russian government's legitimate support for their business. But if these dealings cross into unethical or even illegal territory, Russia has generated "kompromat"—or compromising material—that it can use as leverage to force those individuals to act on the Kremlin's behalf.124

Already, real estate is a popular vehicle for money laundering, as it provides numerous opportunities for the type of small-scale transactions frequently used to mask illicit flows of money. But Trump's business practices leave him particularly vulnerable to this type of cultivation.<sup>125</sup> Especially after his multiple bankruptcies, Trump has relied heavily on projects in jurisdictions notorious for their corruption, including in former Soviet states where Russian influence is still strong. The Trump Organization has developed a reputation for skimping on the due diligence that is designed to avoid financing from illicit or questionable sources. 126 When asked about its partners' unsavory connections—as, for example, when Adam Davidson of The New Yorker traced financing for the Trump Organization's aborted project in Baku, Azerbaijan, to the Iranian Revolutionary Guard—the company distances itself by claiming that, as a licensor, they have little or no role in the actual development.<sup>127</sup>

These practices, coupled with the Trump Organization's shift in the last decade from financing projects through debt to dealing largely in cash, raises significant red flags for potential money laundering. 128 As a result, Trump's decision to retain his businesses while president leaves him vulnerable not only to conflicts of interest but also to compromise, should Russia—or another country in which he's dealt with corrupt actors—seek to gain leverage over him.

# Cultivating an asset

Following its established playbook, Russia has increasingly interfered in the politics of traditional opponents throughout the West in the hopes of undermining democracy and stability from within. Donald Trump was a political novice with a longstanding public admiration for Russian President Vladimir Putin and a penchant for advancing conspiracy theories. He espoused isolationist policies and had potentially compromising financial relationships with Kremlin-aligned oligarchs. He also had few apparent scruples and was running against a woman Putin considers among his main adversaries. Trump was simply an ideal candidate for the Kremlin to back. There is also reason to suspect that Russia began cultivating Trump as an asset long before his campaign for president, a common tactic the Kremlin pursues with people it suspects may be useful in the future.

## Trump's political rise

According to journalist Luke Harding, the author of *Collusion: Secret Meetings, Dirty Money, and How Russia Helped Donald Trump Win*, Russia has been interested in Trump since at least 1987, when Trump visited Moscow with the Russian ambassador to the United States, Yuri Dubinin.<sup>129</sup> Harding has also reported on documents that reveal that Czechoslovakia spied on Trump in the 1970s and 1980s during his marriage to his Czechoslovakia-born first wife, Ivana Trump.<sup>130</sup> According to Harding, the Czechoslovakian government specifically targeted Trump because of his high profile as a businessman and political ambitions.<sup>131</sup> At the time, the Czechoslovakian government was known to have close ties to the KGB; it is unknown if they shared information on Trump specifically.<sup>132</sup> As it relates to the 2016 election, though, the natural starting point for analyzing the relationship is Trump's rise to political relevance in the early 2010s, largely as an outspoken—and outspokenly racist—crusader against President Barack Obama.

It is easy to forget that Trump initially supported Obama. In 2008, Trump—at the time a registered Democrat—praised Obama during the latter's primary campaign, saying, "I think [Obama] has a chance to go down as a great president." This praise

continued into 2009, when he told Larry King that Obama was "totally a champion," and 2010, when Trump wrote in his book Think Like a Champion that "Obama proved that determination combined with opportunity and intelligence can make things happen—and in an exceptional way."134

By 2011, however, Trump not only soured on Obama but was a leading proponent of the so-called birther movement. On March 23 of that year, Trump told the "Today" show he had "some real doubts" about Obama's birthplace and had sent investigators to Hawaii to explore. 135 On another "Today" appearance, on April 7, Trump again questioned Obama's citizenship, falsely saying that Obama's "grandmother in Kenya said he was born in Kenya, and she was there and witnessed the birth. He doesn't have a birth certificate or he hasn't shown it," and that Obama had spent \$2 million in legal fees "to get away from this issue." Even after Obama released his birth certificate, Trump continued his birther crusade over the coming years, tweeting about Obama's birthplace 73 times in 2012 alone. 137 He only publicly acknowledged that Obama was born in the United States in September 2016, and then blamed Clinton for propagating the conspiracy theory—and, according to The New York Times, continued to privately question Obama's citizenship. 138

How—and even whether—Trump came to believe Obama was born in Kenya remains unknown. Given that Trump was at the time flirting with running for president, some have suggested that he began espousing birtherism as a matter of political expediency, evincing a recognition that racism was a key tool for appealing to large segments of the Republican base. 139 Regardless, Trump's promotion of this conspiracy theory, and his concurrent political rise, would have been attractive to Russian intelligence. As described in Chapter 1, the Kremlin has a long and well-documented history of exploiting racial tensions in its efforts to influence politics abroad. Many of the European fringe parties Russia supports, such as France's National Front, the U.K. Independence Party, and Alternative for Germany, employ thinly veiled or outright racist appeals. 140 Russian bots and trolls on social media frequently aim to boost these tensions, as in January 2016, when Russian propagandists pushed false reports that German authorities had covered up evidence that a German teenager had been gang-raped by Muslim immigrants, and in June 2016, when they promoted a similar, and similarly unsubstantiated, story in Twin Falls, Idaho.<sup>141</sup> Moreover, birtherism isn't simply racist; it also fundamentally attacks American democracy, asserting that tens of millions of Americans were duped into electing an illegitimate president and suggesting a massive cover-up by the government and media.

Trump rode birtherism to political prominence in the early 2010s. He became an increasingly regular guest on Fox News and other conservative media outlets throughout the period, appearances that many analysts argue laid the groundwork for his presidential campaign. 142 In early 2011, he publicly floated the possibility of running in the 2012 Republican primary; though some polls showed him as a strong contender, or even frontrunner, he ultimately chose not to run. 143 Nevertheless, the 2012 election offered proof of his increasing influence within conservative politics, culminating in Republican nominee Mitt Romney actively seeking—and ultimately receiving—Trump's endorsement, reportedly partly out of fear that Trump would launch a third-party candidacy.<sup>144</sup> That such a famous American, with a hit television show, a massive Twitter following, a penchant for racist conspiracy theories, and a long history of friendly business relations with Russia, was gaining clout within the historically anti-Russia Republican Party would not have gone unnoticed in Moscow.

It's likely no coincidence then that, according to the dossier compiled by former MI6 agent Christopher Steele, Trump began feeding Russian intelligence information around the same time. 145 The dossier, citing four sources—two officials in Russia (a senior former intelligence official and a senior foreign ministry official) and two Russian expatriates—claims that Trump had a relationship with Russian intelligence for at least five years:

Speaking to a trusted compatriot in June 2016 sources A and B, a senior Russian Foreign Ministry figure and a former top level Russian intelligence officer still active inside the Kremlin respectively, the Russian authorities had been cultivating and supporting US Republican presidential candidate, Donald TRUMP for at least 5 years. . . .

Source close to TRUMP campaign however confirms regular exchange with Kremlin has existed for at least 8 years, including intelligence fed back to Russia on oligarchs' activities in US.146

The dossier's allegation that Trump was providing information on Russian oligarchs living in his properties fits not only with how intelligence services operate—they often begin with such simple requests that targets do not realize they have become intelligence assets—but also with Russia's efforts to keep tabs on its oligarchs, as well as Trump's own track record of surveilling his buildings. 147 Trump and members of his campaign named in the dossier have broadly denied its veracity, although they have not mounted any significant effort to discredit its individual allegations.

# The Miss Universe Pageant trip

Trump's trip to Moscow for the 2013 Miss Universe Pageant provided another ideal opportunity for Russia to cultivate him as an asset and to create the connections the Kremlin could then leverage in 2016. In planning and executing the pageant, Trump met with several individuals who would ultimately resurface during his presidential campaign, including Rob Goldstone, the music producer who arranged the June 9, 2016, meeting in Trump Tower; Azerbaijani Russian oligarch Aras Agalarov and his pop-star son Emin, on whose behalf Goldstone reached out to arrange the June 9 meeting; and Ike Kaveladze, an executive in the Agalarovs' real estate company, whose actions formed the basis of a 2000 Government Accountability Office report on Russian money-laundering tactics and who attended the June 9 meeting. (The report does not allege any illegal behavior by Kaveladze, who has denied any wrongdoing.) Trump filmed a cameo appearance in the music video for Emin Agalarov's song "In Another Life" at Moscow's Ritz Carlton and rubbed elbows with other members of the Russian elite, such as Herman Gref, Russia's former minister of economics and trade and the current CEO of Russia's largest bank, Sberbank.

The Steele dossier describes the trip as a critical juncture in Russia's cultivation of Trump as an asset. It is on this trip, Steele alleges, that Russia obtained kompromat on Trump in the form of a compromising video. This allegation, among the more explosive in the dossier, has been neither conclusively corroborated nor conclusively disproven. Trump denies that the event occurred; his personal bodyguard Keith Schiller testified before Congress that he actually turned down an offer from a Russian individual to "send five women" to Trump's hotel room. Though Schiller presented the story as exculpatory, he also said he only stayed by the door to Trump's hotel room for part of the night, leaving open the possibility that the encounter may have occurred after Schiller left. <sup>151</sup> The episode also comports with Russia's known tendency to produce kompromat on visiting government officials and business elite, often by bugging their hotel rooms and orchestrating embarrassing sexual encounters. <sup>152</sup>

It is not unlikely, in fact, that there may be many instances of kompromat on Trump based on years of doing business in the region. <sup>153</sup> For example, as described in the first two chapters of this report, Putin has for the past several years exploited Russia's oligarchs and their relationships with businesspeople and politicians in Western countries to advance the interests of the Kremlin. Trump's tendency to court Russia-based financing for projects in not just the United States and Russia but also other former Soviet countries, including Georgia, Azerbaijan, and Kazakhstan, appears to have brought Trump into the orbit of many of the same oligarchs. <sup>154</sup> The Trump

Organization's reputation for skimping on due diligence with regard to its clientele and business partners creates the possibility that one or more of his business partners may possess compromising information on his financial dealings along with the sexual kompromat described in the dossier. 155

Whether or not Russia obtained kompromat on Trump during the weekend of the Miss Universe Pageant, the trip clearly left Trump with a high opinion of Russia and Putin. In interviews and speeches during and after the trip, Trump boasted about his relationship with the country and its leader, alluding to receiving a gift from and speaking "indirectly—and directly—with President Putin, who could not have been nicer."156 By the time he returned to the United States, Trump was primed for Russia to exploit him to undermine democracy in the 2016 election.

### **Carter Page**

In 2013, the FBI indicted three Russian nationals for spying in the United States. Among their illegal actions was an attempt to recruit Carter Page, at the time the founder and head of a New York-based investment firm called Global Energy Capital. Page later became a foreign policy advisor to the Trump campaign. In court documents from 2015, the FBI revealed that it had succeeded in secretly recording conversations among the three Russian intelligence operatives, including one in which the spies discussed Page, identified only as "Male-1" in the resulting documents. Though one spy considered Page an "idiot," he also said that Page's "enthusiasm works for me;" another said that he would "feed [Page] empty promises" to continue their efforts. Two of the Russian nationals, who claimed innocence, avoided arrest thanks to diplomatic immunity; the third, who had entered the country as a private citizen, pleaded guilty to acting as an unregistered foreign agent and was sentenced to 30 months in prison.157

The documents—including notes from an interview the FBI later conducted with Page—offer a window into Russian intelligence's efforts to cultivate assets in the United States and elsewhere. As Page later described, the Russian operatives approached him with simple requests that did not set off any alarm bells, including asking for materials from a course on energy and politics he was teaching at the time. Upon being identified as "Male-1" in subsequent reporting, Page stressed that he only "shared basic immaterial information and publicly available research documents," suggesting he still did not consider the interactions notable. One of the spies also suggested he could help Page land contracts through his connections with Russian trade officials. 158

The pattern is, in other words, similar to what Steele's sources say occurred with Trump: Russian intelligence agents apparently began by approaching with a request for information their target would not find unusual, then stepped up to offers of lucrative business opportunities accomplished through their connections to the government.

# The election

It is now apparent that there was no bright line separating the two campaigns to elect Donald Trump. Throughout his presidential campaign, members of Trump's inner circle had secret conversations and meetings with numerous Kremlin-linked individuals, which they repeatedly lied about or failed to disclose. Though much about these contacts remains unknown, what is known provides strong evidence that the Kremlin and the Trump campaign were in continual communication.

### A pro-Russia candidate

From the day he entered the race, June 16, 2015, Trump staked out a pro-Russia platform. Trump told Fox News's Bill O'Reilly that his experiences with Russians in Moscow led him to believe that "you can get along with those people and get along with them well." Over the course of the next month, Trump made similar on-air comments to Fox News's Sean Hannity and in a speech at the City Club of Chicago. 159 On July 11, he made his first direct reference to repealing sanctions when responding to a question from Maria Butina, a graduate student who the U.S. Department of Justice later identified as an alleged Russian agent. Butina also allegedly infiltrated the National Rifle Association and other conservative groups on behalf of the Russian government. (Butina has pleaded not guilty to the charges and, as of this writing, is in jail awaiting trial.)<sup>160</sup> In a question-and-answer session with Trump in Las Vegas, Butina asked whether sanctions were part of his "foreign politics." Trump replied, "I know Putin and I'll tell you what, we get along with Putin. . . . I don't think you'd need the sanctions." 161 Trump went on to praise President Vladimir Putin dozens of times during the primaries, frequently pairing his praise with suggestions that, if elected, he would consider lifting sanctions on Russia. 162

These remarks stood out because they directly contradicted decades of Republican sentiment. Since the end of World War II, the Republican Party had actively staked out a hawkish position on Russia. The party's previous presidential nominee, Mitt Romney, famously described Russia as America's "number one geopolitical foe." <sup>163</sup>

Trump's Republican opponents frequently attacked not only Putin but also Obama, whom they saw as having enabled Putin's increased stature through Obama's nonconfrontational foreign policy. <sup>164</sup> Trump, on the other hand, repeatedly called for even greater deference to Putin and Russia, saying at a debate in November 2015 that he hoped to work with Russia to "knock the hell out of ISIS." <sup>165</sup>

What also makes Trump's stance on Russia notable is that it was one of the few issues on which he remained consistent, despite there being no clear political rationale for doing so. During his campaign, Trump was both famously heterodox (for example, he repeatedly attacked free-trade agreements, long a linchpin of Republican economic policy) and famously difficult to pin down on any one position (for example, he promised he would both repeal the Affordable Care Act and protect Medicaid and Medicare, and frequently outright denied his own previous statements and policy positions). <sup>166</sup> Even Trump's noted affinity for autocratic leaders failed to account for his stance; for example, though he has praised Chinese President Xi Jinping for his authoritarian ways, Trump has also repeatedly criticized—as well as directly antagonized—China on economic issues. <sup>167</sup> As a result, his continual praise for Putin and Russia drew significant attention, even before reporting after the election revealed the extent of Russian interference and the dozens of contacts and meetings between Trump's campaign and Kremlin-linked officials. <sup>168</sup>

#### 2015: Laying the groundwork

By the time Trump announced his candidacy on June 16, 2015, the U.S. intelligence community was reportedly already aware of the Kremlin's interest in Trump. <sup>169</sup> According to *The Wall Street Journal*, in spring 2015, "US spy agencies captured Russian government officials discussing associates of Mr. Trump, including Mr. [Paul] Manafort," who would later serve as the second of Trump's three campaign heads. <sup>170</sup> In late 2015, U.K. intelligence agencies also reportedly spotted suspicious "interactions" between people in Trump's orbit and Kremlin-linked individuals during "routine surveillance of Russian intelligence assets." <sup>171</sup>

That Russia was in contact with Trump associates early on is especially notable considering that, at this point, the Trump campaign was reportedly largely a family affair. According to *Forbes*, when reporters visited the campaign's headquarters in Trump Tower in November 2015, several months after Trump announced his candidacy, "there was literally nothing there. No people—and no desks or chairs or computers awaiting the arrival of staffers. Just campaign manager Corey Lewandowski, spokesperson Hope Hicks and a strategy that centered on Trump making headline-grabbing statements." 172

Around the same time, Russia reportedly began the cyberattacks that would prove central to its influence campaign. According to the cybersecurity firm CrowdStrike, that summer the Russian hacking group Cozy Bear began its first phishing operation targeting the Democratic National Committee. <sup>173</sup> By September, the FBI knew of the attack and informed the DNC that Russian hackers had "compromised at least one computer." <sup>174</sup>

One contact between Trump's inner circle and the Kremlin early in the campaign involved Trump's business. The Trump Organization signed a letter of intent to license its name for a Trump Tower Moscow in October 2015. The next month, Trump's lawyer, Michael Cohen—one of the few individuals involved with the campaign from the beginning—and Cohen's longtime friend Felix Sater, the Russian-American real estate developer, explicitly discussed the deal in the context of the election. On November 3, Sater, who has claimed ties to Russian organized crime and to the Kremlin, said the project would offer a chance for Trump to demonstrate his business acumen to the public. Sater then bragged, I will get Putin on this program and we will get Donald elected. . . . our boy can become president of the USA and we can engineer it. In January 2016, Cohen reportedly emailed Putin's spokesman Dmitry Peskov to request help with the project. Peskov has said that he received the email but did not respond, and the project ultimately did not go forward.

#### March 2016: The campaigns gain steam

The first few months of 2016 saw Trump's campaign build both momentum and connections to Russia. This period was marked by three major concurrent developments. First, Trump began to win in Republican primary contests, increasingly staking a claim as the prohibitive favorite for the nomination. Second, Russia became significantly more aggressive in implementing its influence campaign. And third, Trump's campaign hired several individuals with conspicuous ties to Russia, many of whom would become key players in his campaign's collusion with the Kremlin.

#### Russia escalates its online campaign

As Trump won primaries, Russia significantly escalated its hacking campaign. Having already penetrated the DNC, Russian hackers launched another phishing expedition on March 10, 2016, targeting Democratic operatives. <sup>181</sup> It was during this round of attacks that, on March 19, 2016, Clinton's campaign chairman John Podesta received the phishing email that would provide Russian hackers with access to his account and the emails they would later publish in the final month of the campaign through WikiLeaks—a known cut-out for Russian intelligence. <sup>182</sup> (Podesta is the founder of the Center for American Progress Action Fund and the Center for American Progress.)

Hacking was not the only measure Russian agents took to support their candidate. They also implemented a multifaceted media campaign to boost Trump's candidacy, an effort that became increasingly brazen in early 2016. According to the U.S. intelligence community's January 2017 report, "Starting in March 2016, Russian Government-linked actors began openly supporting President-elect Trump's candidacy in media aimed at English-speaking audiences," such as the state-run news outlets RT and Sputnik.<sup>183</sup>

#### Russia-linked figures join the campaign

In February, Reuters reported that the retired Lt. Gen. Michael Flynn, who in December 2015 sat next to Putin at RT's annual gala in Moscow, was advising Trump. <sup>184</sup> On March 21, in an interview with the editorial board of *The Washington Post*, Trump named his foreign policy team, led by then-Senator Jeff Sessions and including Carter Page and George Papadopoulos. <sup>185</sup> At the time, the announcement drew attention because few people had heard of Page or Papadopoulos; both have since become important figures in the Russia investigation. <sup>186</sup> However, the FBI already had reason to believe Page was a Russian asset: In 2015, the bureau broke up a Russian spy ring that had attempted to recruit Page, and had one Russian agent on tape saying that Page's "enthusiasm works for me." Finally, on March 28, Paul Manafort, a longtime political operative who spent a decade working for a pro-Putin party in Ukraine, joined the campaign as an unpaid adviser. <sup>188</sup> He would later serve as the second of Trump's three campaign leads.

#### Campaigns in contact (March through July)

Between March and the Republican National Convention in Cleveland in July 2016, at least five individuals from the Trump campaign reportedly communicated with Kremlin officials or allies. According to the October 2017 guilty plea he signed, on March 14, 2016, George Papadopoulos met for the first of at least three meetings with Joseph Mifsud, a Maltese professor and reported Russian intelligence asset.<sup>189</sup> Mifsud later told Papadopoulos that Russia had "dirt" on Hillary Clinton in the form of "thousands of emails" and introduced him to a woman identified in Papadopoulos's plea agreement as "the Female Russian National," whom Mifsud claimed was Putin's niece, and Ivan Timofeev, who claimed to be an employee of Russia's Ministry of Foreign Affairs. 190 After Papadopoulos's plea deal became public, Mifsud described the allegations as "baloney" and denied that he "spoke of secrets regarding Hillary Clinton," but Mifsud appears to have disappeared since. 191 Papadopoulos informed multiple senior campaign officials about the meeting, including Lewandowski and Trump campaign senior policy advisor Stephen Miller. 192 He also discussed meeting Mifsud with the Australian ambassador to the United Kingdom, who in turn informed U.S. intelligence officials; their conversation would ultimately become the inciting incident for the U.S. intelligence community's investigation into Russian interference in the 2016 election.<sup>193</sup>

On April 11, Manafort reportedly emailed his former deputy, Konstantin Kilimnik, who was later named as a Russian intelligence officer by the Mueller investigation, starting a conversation in which Manafort appeared to offer to set up private briefings for the Russian oligarch Oleg Deripaska, who has alleged that Manafort owes him almost \$20 million. Manafort's lawyers have denied that this was the intent behind the emails, and dispute that Manafort owes Deripaska money.<sup>194</sup>

On April 27, Trump gave a foreign policy address at the Center for National Interest at the Mayflower Hotel in Washington, D.C., where he called for warmer relations with Russia. Prior to the speech, then-Sen. Sessions met with the Russian ambassador Sergey Kislyak.<sup>195</sup>

In late May, Trump Jr. met with Aleksander Torshin, the deputy head of Russia's central bank and a leading member of Putin's United Russia Party, at an NRA convention in Louisville, Kentucky. <sup>196</sup> Torshin also played a key role in assisting Maria Butina, the Russian graduate student who, as previously mentioned, allegedly infiltrated the NRA and other conservative groups on behalf of the Russian government. <sup>197</sup>

And in June, the Trump campaign aide Rick Dearborn fielded an email from a West Virginia-based Republican operative named Rick Clay offering to set up a meeting between Trump and Putin; according to CNN, "the Trump campaign appears to have rejected the meeting request." <sup>198</sup>

#### The June 9 meeting: Collusion at Trump Tower

The most famous meeting between the two campaigns took place on June 9, 2016. The roots of the meeting go back to July 2015, one month after Trump announced his candidacy. That month, Rob Goldstone, a music producer and publicist who first become acquainted with the Trumps during the Miss Universe Pageant in 2013, emailed Trump's assistant asking whether Trump "would welcome a meeting with President Putin." According to *The Washington Post*, "there is no indication that Trump or his assistant followed up on Goldstone's offer," and Goldstone's attorney declined to comment.<sup>199</sup>

Goldstone had more success when, on June 3, 2016, he sent an email to Trump Jr. with the subject line "Russia – Clinton – private and confidential" in which he offered to set up a meeting regarding "official documents and information that would incriminate Hillary [Clinton] and her dealings with Russia and would be very useful to your father" as "part of Russia and its government's support for Mr. Trump." Trump Jr. responded, "if it's what you say I love it especially later in the summer." On June 7, 2016, the pair set up the meeting for June 9.<sup>200</sup>

The meeting occurred on June 9, 2016, at 4 p.m. in Trump Tower. Attending on behalf of the Trump campaign were Trump Jr., Jared Kushner, and Paul Manafort; representing Russian interests were Goldstone, the lawyer and Magnitsky Act opponent Natalia Veselnitskaya, the real estate executive and suspected money launderer Irakly Kaveladze, and the lobbyist and former counterintelligence officer Rinat Akhmetshin, along with a translator. According to the Trump campaign, the group discussed "adoptions," believed to be code for the discussion of the American sanctions bill known as the Magnitsky Act because Putin's response to the Magnitsky Act was to ban America adoptions of sick and disabled Russian orphans.<sup>201</sup>

Taken together, these contacts demonstrate the overlap between the two campaigns to elect Donald Trump. By the end of June, at least eight individuals involved with the Trump campaign—George Papadopoulos, then-Sen. Jeff Sessions, Michael Cohen, Jared Kushner, Paul Manafort, Donald Trump Jr., Lt. Gen. Michael Flynn, and Rick Dearborn—reportedly had contacts or meetings with at least 13 Kremlin-linked individuals: Joseph Mifsud, the "Female Russian National," Ivan Timofeev, Sergey Kislyak, Felix Sater, Rob Goldstone, Natalia Veselnitskaya, Rinat Akhmetshin, Irakly Kaveladze, Konstantin Kilimnik, Aleksander Torshin, Vladimir Putin, the individual who emailed Rick Dearborn, and, potentially, Oleg Deripaska. Phough it is unknown how directly each individual was engaged in the Kremlin's effort to support Trump, both the number of meetings and contact and the high level of many of the participants on both sides offer key evidence of the two campaigns' willingness to collude.

#### The world takes notice

At least eight countries reportedly passed information to U.S. intelligence agencies about Russia's attempts to interfere in the 2016 election between the time of Trump's announcement and his nomination. According to *The New York Times*, the FBI launched its investigation into the matter after Papadopoulos drunkenly mentioned his meetings with Mifsud to the Australian ambassador to the United Kingdom, who passed the information back to his government, which passed it to the U.S. intelligence community.<sup>203</sup> Other countries sharing intelligence reportedly included the United Kingdom, Germany, Estonia, Poland, France, the Netherlands, and "one of the Baltic States," which in April 2016 reportedly gave CIA Director John Brennan "a tape recording of a conversation about money from the Kremlin going into the US presidential campaign."<sup>204</sup>

Meanwhile, in June, the former MI6 agent Christopher Steele began compiling his dossier on the Trump campaign's ties to Russia, which appears to allude to some of the contacts that were not yet public knowledge. In his first report, Steele wrote that

two sources—a "senior Russian Foreign Ministry figure" and "a close associate of TRUMP who had organized and managed his recent trips to Moscow"—told him that "the Kremlin had been feeding TRUMP and his team valuable intelligence on his opponents, including the Democratic presidential candidate Hillary CLINTON." Steele also noted that "the Kremlin's cultivation operation on TRUMP also had comprised offering him various lucrative real estate development business deals in Russia," but that the offers did not pan out.<sup>205</sup>

# July: Quid pro quo at the Convention?

July saw more meetings and contacts between the Trump campaign and Russia and marked a turning point not only because Trump officially secured the Republican nomination for president but also because Russia began to implement its digital strategy.

On July 7, Carter Page traveled to Russia to speak at the New Economic School in Moscow. According to the Steele dossier, during the trip Page met with Igor Sechin, a close associate of Putin's and the head of the Russian state-run energy company Rosneft, and Igor Divyekin, the head of the lower house of the Russian legislature. Page denied these meetings occurred; however, according to his own congressional testimony, after the speech Page met with Russia's deputy prime minister, Arkady Dvorkovich, and Andrey Baranov, the head of investor relations at Rosneft. The next day he emailed another of Trump's advisers, J.D. Gordon, a longtime Republican operative, about "incredible insights and outreach . . . from a few Russian legislators and senior members of the presidential administration here." Page later testified that he communicated with multiple Trump campaign officials in advance of his trip, including then-Sen. Sessions, Gordon, campaign manager Corey Lewandowski, and spokeswoman Hope Hicks, to receive approval. 100

Page's Moscow trip features prominently in the Steele dossier. According to Steele, the Russian officials with whom Page met "raised with PAGE the issues of future bilateral energy cooperation and prospects for an associated move to lift Ukraine-related Western sanctions against Russia," to which Page "reacted positively . . . but had been generally non-committal in response." The dossier also says the Rosneft executives with whom Page met offered him "the brokerage of up to a 19 per cent (privatized) stake in Rosneft in return" for lifting sanctions, and that Page "confirmed that were TRUMP elected US president, then sanctions on Russia would be lifted." Page has denied the allegations, calling the dossier "dodgy," but acknowledged that he did meet with Russian officials while in Moscow. 210

A week later, during the debates over the GOP's official platform, the Trump campaign reportedly requested a change that represented a major divergence from Republican norms—and that seemed to manifest the campaign's pro-Russia stance. Prior to the 2016 election, Republican politicians had almost universally attacked the Obama administration for refusing to provide lethal weapons assistance to Ukraine. Language calling upon the government to do so was reportedly included in a draft of the official GOP platform. <sup>212</sup>

But during the debates over the platform, which lasted from July 11 to July 15, 2016, that language was softened, from offering "lethal defensive weapons to Ukraine's Armed Forces" to merely calling for "appropriate assistance." The platform committee reportedly made the change at the behest of J.D. Gordon. 214

Initially, the Trump campaign dissembled about the change. Speaking on "Meet the Press" on July 31, Trump's then-campaign chairman Paul Manafort said the change "absolutely did not come from the Trump campaign."<sup>215</sup> The same day, Trump told ABC that his campaign was behind the change, but denied having been personally involved in the decision.<sup>216</sup> Gordon, too, offered conflicting accounts, disputing that he played a role before acknowledging he had pushed the platform committee to change the language.<sup>217</sup>

Since then, it has become clearer that the Trump campaign was behind the change. Page, who had just returned from Moscow, reportedly emailed Gordon and other campaign advisers praising their work on changing the amendment, and several other Republican operatives involved in the platform committee have since corroborated reports that Gordon led the effort to change the platform. Gordon was also one of three members of the Trump campaign, along with Sessions and Page, to reportedly meet with Russian ambassador Kislyak at the Convention on July 20. 219

#### DNC hack and release

After the RNC, Russia began implementing one of the major planks of its digital strategy. On July 22, WikiLeaks published the first batch of what would become a steady stream of emails it had stolen from Democratic operatives, revealing messages acquired from the Democratic National Committee's servers. The leak seemed orchestrated to disrupt the Democratic National Convention, which began three days later in Philadelphia. The leak included emails from the committee's chairwoman, congresswoman Debbie Wasserman Schultz (D-FL), and other operatives in which they seemed dismissive toward Senator Bernie Sanders's candidacy. The emails fueled outrage among Sanders supporters who felt the national Democratic Party had unduly influenced the primary process toward Hillary Clinton, leading to protests during the convention and to Rep. Wasserman Schultz's resignation.

By the convention's end, consensus was growing that Russia was behind the leaked emails. On July 26, U.S. intelligence sources told *The New York Times* that they had "'high confidence' that the Russian government was behind the theft of emails and documents from the Democratic National Committee," although they had not yet determined whether the hacks were "intended as fairly routine cyberespionage . . . or as part of an effort to manipulate the 2016 presidential election."<sup>223</sup>

Trump not only cast doubt on the intelligence community's assessment but called upon Russia to do more. In a July 27 press conference, Trump said that blaming Russia was "a total deflection," adding, "it's probably China, or it could be somebody sitting in his bed." He then urged Russia to hack into Clinton's email account: "Russia, if you're listening, I hope you're able to find the 30,000 emails that are missing," he said, referring to the ongoing scandal regarding Clinton's private email server, continuing, "I think you will probably be rewarded mightily by our press." According to the special counsel's 2018 indictment of the 12 Russian hackers who allegedly stole emails from John Podesta and the DNC, they attempted later that night to infiltrate Clinton's private email server. Though the campaign claimed the comment was a joke, Trump doubled down the next morning, tweeting, "If Russia or any other country or person has Hillary Clinton's 33,000 illegally deleted emails, perhaps they should share them with the FBI!"

# The general election: Operationalizing collusion

Individuals associated with the Trump campaign reportedly continued to interact with Kremlin-linked individuals throughout the final months of the campaign. It is now known (as of October 29, 2018) that there were at least 71 contacts and 21 meetings between the two groups, involving at least 11 Trump officials and 20 Russians. Additionally, despite having access to the intelligence community's growing consensus that Russia was trying to interfere in the election, Trump continued to question whether Russia was behind the hacks, including during all three presidential debates and in a September 8 interview with Russia's state-run propaganda channel RT.

Meanwhile, Russia escalated its campaign on Trump's behalf, often in ways that strongly resembled the Trump team's own strategies. Many of Russia's tactics, including stealing and leaking private communications and attempting to hack private companies, are illegal; others, such as funding armies of online bots and trolls to spread dissent and disinformation, might be legal—if atypical—if conducted by American citizens, but not when carried out by a foreign government.

Russia's most direct contribution to Trump's campaign was hacking and releasing emails from Trump's opponents, which effectively gave the Trump campaign an

unmatched "opposition research" capability. Trump eagerly embraced WikiLeaks during the campaign, publicly mentioning the website 164 times in the final month of the campaign alone. <sup>229</sup>

Even at the time, there was evidence that people in Trump's orbit had advance knowledge of WikiLeaks's plans. Roger Stone, a Republican operative with a selfprofessed reputation as a "dirty trickster" and a long history of informally advising Trump, publicly stated multiple times in August that he was in contact with not only WikiLeaks and its founder Julian Assange but also the Russian hacker who claimed credit for stealing the emails.<sup>230</sup> One of Stone's statements that especially stands out came on August 21, when Stone tweeted, "Trust me, it will soon [be] Podesta's time in the barrel."231 The tweet seemed to presage WikiLeaks's publication of Clinton campaign chairman John Podesta's emails, which Podesta himself did not know had been hacked until WikiLeaks began to leak them.<sup>232</sup> Reporting by *The Wall Street* Journal suggests that Stone, through an intermediary, had increasingly specific contacts with WikiLeaks. In emails between Stone and his longtime associate, the conservative radio host Randy Credico, Stone appears to allude to emails that have not yet been released, and even suggests rollout strategies for future releases.<sup>233</sup> Stone continues to dispute reports of foreknowledge of the WikiLeaks dumps during the campaign, and at one point even preemptively denied a report on the subject.<sup>234</sup> However, Mueller's team has reportedly obtained emails in which Stone and an associate not only passed information to the Trump campaign regarding WikiLeaks but also claimed credit for upcoming revelations.<sup>235</sup>

Reporting since the election has revealed that others associated with the Trump campaign also communicated with WikiLeaks or Russian hackers during the campaign. The closest to Trump was his son Donald Trump Jr., who received a direct message from WikiLeaks on Twitter on September 20. The two exchanged several messages during the final month of the campaign, including one in which WikiLeaks suggested Trump contest the results of the election if he lost. Alexander Nix, the head of Cambridge Analytica, the data firm Jared Kushner hired to run the campaign's digital operations, also reportedly contacted WikiLeaks in June 2016 about assisting with the dissemination of the hacked emails. Both sides have confirmed that the outreach occurred. Assange has said that WikiLeaks received, but rejected, the offer. Additionally, the Republican donor Peter Smith told *The Wall Street Journal* in June 2017 that he had independently organized a team to try to establish contact with Russian hackers to obtain Clinton's emails during the campaign. Finally, George Papadopoulos apparently knew before anybody else that Russia had the Clinton campaign's emails, having heard about them from Mifsud in April.

The clearest evidence that WikiLeaks and Russia were working on Trump's behalf came on October 7, 2016. That afternoon, at 4:03 p.m., *The Washington Post* published the explosive "Access Hollywood" tape, behind-the-scenes footage from 2005 in which Trump bragged about groping women without their consent. 240 Just 29 minutes later, WikiLeaks began publishing the contents of Podesta's email inbox. 241 Whether there was explicit coordination between the Trump campaign and WikiLeaks remains unknown. Nevertheless, the move seemed to demonstrate Russia and WikiLeaks's intent to help the Trump campaign: It is hard to imagine WikiLeaks timing the release on a Friday afternoon right after the biggest bombshell of the campaign unless the organization was actively trying to distract from *The Washington Post's* story.

Second, the Kremlin provided communications support. As the intelligence community's January 6, 2017, report documents, Russia used networks of online bots and trolls, as well as state-run media such as RT America and Sputnik, to aggressively promote Trump's candidacy from almost the moment he announced he would be running. Russian bots and trolls allegedly helped tilt the online discourse in a pro-Trump direction throughout the campaign (and, even as social networks try to combat their influence, reportedly these bots and trolls retain the ability to steer conversations through hashtags and trending topics). Page 1975.

To supplement its online campaign, the Kremlin also reportedly purchased advertisements on social media platforms, including Facebook and Twitter. Though Facebook initially denied that its platform had been used to spread disinformation, it later revealed that Kremlin-linked companies spent at least \$150,000 during the election on promoted posts, prompting a cascade of revelations showing how Russian-produced content across a variety of social networks reached millions of users. While most of the content was confined to the internet, some of the ads promoted real-world events, including an anti-refugee rally in an Idaho town where *Breitbart News* falsely claimed the local government was covering up a horrific crime spree by Muslim refugees. 245

The resemblance between the Kremlin's campaign and the official Trump campaign's online strategies goes beyond mutual support for Trump. The Russian companies purchasing advertisements reportedly used targeting techniques that strongly resemble those that Cambridge Analytica frequently touts. <sup>246</sup> Cambridge Analytica has denied allegations that it colluded with Russian actors. <sup>247</sup> In the weeks leading up to the election, both reportedly heavily targeted the Midwestern states that ultimately proved essential for Trump's victory, despite political analysts' doubts that

he could win there.<sup>248</sup> Both also specifically sought to depress turnout for Clinton among voters who supported Bernie Sanders in the primary by resurfacing wedge issues such as the Trans-Pacific Partnership and, in the Kremlin's case, by promoting Sanders and the Green Party candidate, Jill Stein.<sup>249</sup> Members of Trump's digital operations team bragged about their turnout-suppressing campaign mere days before the election.<sup>250</sup>

These similarities raise the possibility that the campaigns shared not only a superficial strategy but also underlying data behind the decisions. The sophistication of Russia's social media campaign suggests that they had inside help: Not only did the Kremlin reportedly mirror and amplify the Trump campaign uncannily well, it also displayed a level of insight far above what could be expected from a foreign observer—it was, after all, above that of most domestic analysts. Indeed, Steele noted in July 2016 that there was an "extensive conspiracy between campaign team and Kremlin," with "exchange of information established in both directions." 251

A February 2018 indictment of 13 Russian operatives and three Russian companies that allegedly carried out the online propaganda campaign indicated a much broader and more sophisticated operation than was initially revealed. According to the indictment, the Russian operatives and companies cumulatively spent more than \$1 million per month on not just the ads but also real-world events and outside consulting on how best to deploy their online strategy. They also reportedly conducted outreach with other pro-Trump groups, including one local field office, although the indictment does not mention if there was additional coordination with higher-level members of the Trump campaign.<sup>252</sup>

Beyond the contacts between individuals linked to the two campaigns, they may have been able to trade information without having to meet face-to-face or exchange emails. On October 31, 2016, the journalist Franklin Foer wrote in Slate about a mysterious online connection between the Trump campaign and a Russian bank. According to Foer, a cybersecurity expert noticed in late July that a Trump Organization server appeared to be communicating with one at Alfa Bank, a Russian financial institution with links to the Kremlin.<sup>253</sup> Though some experts suggested the communication could be spam, none was found to have been transferred between the two servers.<sup>254</sup> In March 2017, CNN reported that the FBI and cybersecurity experts "continue to examine" the connection; however, it remains a mystery why the servers were communicating and what, if any, information was exchanged.<sup>255</sup> The Trump Organization has denied "sending or receiving any communications from this email server."256

Additionally, the Kremlin appears to have assisted with the financing of the campaign. All campaigns need money to support their efforts. It is why campaigns desperately fundraise. Russia has been known to provide financial backing to nationalist politicians, as it did with Le Pen's campaign in France in 2017. Though the opacity of America's campaign finance system makes definitive proof hard to find, there are at least three indications that Russia financially supported Trump as well.

- First, according to the indictment of 13 Russian operatives involved in bot and troll farms, the Kremlin spent millions of dollars not only directly purchasing advertisements on social media but also paying for consulting and the labor of its agents. This money effectively subsidized the Trump campaign, which was otherwise known as a remarkably small, ill-organized team that seemed to otherwise spend surprisingly little to support its own efforts. 259
- Second, Trump, according to his disclosure forms, spent \$66 million of his own personal fortune to fund his campaign. Beyond the fact that, as described above, much of that personal fortune likely derives from financing and customers from Russia and other former Soviet countries, questions remain as to how Trump, whose money is largely tied up in illiquid assets such as real estate, was able to generate that much cash to spend. The Kremlin may also have found other ways to secretly route money into Trump's coffers—or those of organizations that supported him. For example, the National Rifle Association spent an unprecedented \$30 million to support Trump. Since the election, the organization has revealed that it received \$2,512.85 in contributions from people associated with Russian addresses. However, Senate Democrats claimed in an interim report on their investigation that the NRA had received, and failed to disclose, significantly more from Russian sources.
- Third, investigators are reportedly probing several suspicious transactions during the campaign by Kremlin-linked figures. According to multiple reports by BuzzFeed News, these include millions of dollars in transactions involving the Agalarov family and their associates, such as Goldstone and Kaveladze, as well as wire transfers from the Russian government to its embassies in the United States. These reports suggest that Mueller and his team are investigating the allegation in the Steele dossier that the Kremlin used intermediaries to fund its efforts in 2016, including payments to Trump affiliates such as Page. Through their attorney, the Agalarovs have said that their transactions were legitimate payments to Goldstone and Kaveladze for business-related expenses, and the Kremlin has said its transfers were related to absentee voting for Russia's 2017 presidential election. The same are investigating the allegation and the Kremlin has said its transfers were related to absentee voting for Russia's 2017 presidential election.

Finally, the Kremlin attacked actual voting infrastructure. According to a top-secret National Security Agency report obtained by The Intercept, by the end of September 2016 Russian hackers attempted to hack into voting infrastructure in 21 states, as well as the election systems vendor VR Systems. The hackers then reportedly sent a second round of malware on October 31 or November 1, one week before the election. 268 Though it remains unknown how successful these attacks were, NPR has reported that, on election day, several North Carolina precincts using software from VR Systems incurred technical difficulties that led to significant delays.<sup>269</sup>

# Collusion in plain sight

The evidence of collusion between the Trump campaign and the Kremlin is overwhelming. Much of it was in plain sight well before the election: Russia illegally hacked prominent Democrats' email accounts, then strategically published the information through a known cut-out to damage Trump's opponent. The Trump campaign, which had apparent foreknowledge of the leaks, relied heavily on the information to make its case, especially in the contest's final month. Meanwhile, Russia mobilized online armies of bots and trolls to promote Trump's candidacy, all while he continually denied receiving their support.

There likely was also collusion behind closed doors. Most of the dozens of contacts between the two campaigns remained secret until well after the election; so did many of the details of the Russian government's online efforts to tip the election in Trump's favor. As special counsel Robert Mueller's investigation continues, it is likely that information will continue to emerge painting a more detailed picture about how, and why, the Trump campaign colluded with the Russian government against American democracy—and what the consequences of that conspiracy will be.

# **Maria Butina**

In July 2018, the U.S. Department of Justice arrested and indicted Maria Butina, a Russian graduate student at American University in Washington, D.C. According to the DOJ, Butina spent several years illegally working as an unregistered agent of the Russian government as part of an ongoing effort to infiltrate American conservative politics, most notably by building connections with the National Rifle Association. In the process, she developed relationships with multiple prominent conservative figures, including Wisconsin Gov. Scott Walker and Rep. Dana Rohrabacher (R-CA), and met and apparently began a romantic relationship with Paul Erickson, a longtime Republican operative.270

Prior to her arrest, Butina had long been present on the fringes of the Trump-Russia scandal. On June 12, 2015, four days before Trump announced his candidacy, the conservative publication *The National Interest* published an article entitled "The Bear and the Elephant," in which Butina argued that electing a Republican president would ease tensions between the United States and Russia.<sup>271</sup> A month later, Butina attended a question-and-answer session with Trump in Las Vegas where she asked about the role sanctions would play in his foreign policy; Trump responded by questioning the efficacy of sanctions and saying he "would get along very, very well" with Putin.<sup>272</sup> Additionally, in June 2016 at the NRA's annual convention in Nashville, Erickson helped set up a meeting between Donald Trump Jr. and Alexander Torshin, a Russian politician and central banker who allegedly oversaw Butina's work in the United States.273

Butina's indictment is among the strongest evidence to substantiate allegations that Russia, through influential groups such as the NRA, attempted to coopt the Republican Party. Russia has strong gun control laws and there is little grassroots advocacy aimed at changing those laws; nevertheless, a small coterie of officials, Torshin included, have made increasingly visible efforts to cultivate ties to the NRA, including by participating in an NRA-led trip to Moscow in 2015.<sup>274</sup> Moreover, Mueller is reportedly investigating whether the NRA, which spent an unprecedented \$30 million to help elect Trump, received any funding from Russian sources.<sup>275</sup> The organization has so far revealed that it received at least \$2,500 from Russian sources; however, a report from Senate Democrats suggests that there is additional funding that the organization has not yet made public.<sup>276</sup>

# Hack and release

The centerpiece of Russia's attack on the 2016 election was strategically hacking and releasing emails from Democratic operatives to undermine Hillary Clinton's presidential campaign. This attack occurred in five discrete steps.

Hacking the emails of Trump's Democratic opponents. Beginning in 2015, hackers from the GRU, Russia's military intelligence unit, began hacking into and stealing the emails of Democratic operatives and organizations, most notably the Democratic National Committee.<sup>277</sup> In March 2016, they escalated the assault, spearphishing individual operatives and successfully hacking into the inbox of Clinton's campaign chairman, John Podesta.<sup>278</sup>

**Alerting the Trump campaign.** According to his guilty plea and a memo released by Democrats on the House Intelligence Committee, George Papadopoulos learned from Maltese professor Joseph Mifsud that Russia had stolen emails from the Clinton campaign.279

Meeting and coordinating strategy. At least 11 Trump campaign officials were in contact with at least 20 Kremlin-linked operatives during the presidential campaign.<sup>280</sup> Most famously, Donald Trump Jr., Jared Kushner, and Paul Manafort met with four Russian operatives for the explicit purpose of obtaining dirt on Clinton.<sup>281</sup>

**Strategically releasing the emails.** Using WikiLeaks as an intermediary, Russia released the stolen emails at two times designed to maximally benefit the Trump campaign: on July 22, right before the Democratic National Convention, and on October 7, just 29 minutes after the publication of the "Access Hollywood" tape. 282

**Campaigning on the emails.** Donald Trump capitalized heavily on the hacked and released emails, citing WikiLeaks 164 times—more than five times per day—in the campaign's final month.<sup>283</sup> At times, there appeared to be coordinated media strategies around individual emails, the rapid deployment of which suggests foreknowledge of what emails would be released.<sup>284</sup>

# Putin's payoff

The threat Russian interference poses to American democracy didn't end with Donald Trump's election. Trump has pursued a foreign policy agenda that advances Russia's objectives, including by attacking the U.S. intelligence community, opposing sanctions and strong responses against Russia, weakening the transatlantic alliance, and undermining democratic institutions at home, all while praising autocrats and attacking democratically elected leaders of close allies.

Scrutiny of Trump and his campaign's ties to Russia has not quelled the president's public and private pursuit of better relations between the United States and Russia During the transition, members of Trump's team continued secretly meeting and conversing with representatives of the Russian government, coordinating strategies to counter the Obama administration's policies toward Russia. Meanwhile, Trump has repeatedly demonstrated his affinity toward President Vladimir Putin in both his rhetoric and his actions, all while the Kremlin has continued its campaign of asymmetrical aggression.

## The transition

Russia wasted no time celebrating the election's results. Members of Russia's parliament applauded when Trump's victory was announced. 285 The next day, a senior Russian official acknowledged what Trump and his team would continue denying for months: There had been many connections between the Trump campaign and representatives of the Kremlin. "There were contacts," said Sergei Ryabkov, Russia's Deputy Foreign Minister. "We are doing this and have been doing this during the election campaign. Obviously, we know most of the people from his entourage. . . . I cannot say that all of them, but quite a few have been staying in touch with Russian representatives."<sup>286</sup>

# Suspicious meetings and contacts

The contacts between Trump's team and Kremlin-linked figures continued throughout the transition period.

## Kislyak meets with Flynn and Kushner

On December 1 or 2, 2016, Trump's son-in-law Jared Kushner and Trump's pick for national security adviser Lt. Gen. Michael Flynn secretly met with the Russian ambassador Sergey Kislyak in Trump Tower.<sup>287</sup> The White House only disclosed the meeting the following March, when Kushner refiled his security clearance paperwork due to significant omissions on his first submission.<sup>288</sup> In May 2017, The Washington Post reported the purpose of the meeting: Kushner, Flynn, and Kislyak discussed "setting up a secret and secure communications channel between Trump's transition team and the Kremlin, using Russian diplomatic facilities in an apparent move to shield their pre-inauguration discussions from monitoring" by U.S. intelligence.<sup>289</sup> The White House did not comment on the details of the report, but said the meeting was typical by diplomatic standards. But as a former Justice Department employee wrote in *Politico*, establishing a back-channel with an adversary, with the specific intent of circumventing the American diplomatic and intelligence apparatus, not only was a major breach of protocol but also raised questions of whether Kushner and Flynn had illegally acted to benefit a foreign government.<sup>290</sup>

# Kushner meets with Gorkov in Trump Tower

Kislyak then reportedly arranged for Kushner to meet with Sergei Gorkov, the head of the sanctioned Russian state-run bank Vnesheconombank and a close adviser to Putin. 291 Accounts of the meeting, which Kushner failed to disclose until months later, differed significantly. The White House claimed the meeting was a standard diplomatic affair; VEB, however, said Gorkov and Kushner discussed Kushner's real estate company.<sup>292</sup> The conflicting explanations highlight a major concern about the Trump campaign's ties to Russia: Several high-ranking members of Trump's team, including Kushner and the president himself, have violated longstanding norms of financial divestment and disclosure by retaining ownership and partial control of their private businesses while in office. Kushner came into office reportedly deep in debt and seeking a bailout for his floundering real estate empire, making him uniquely vulnerable to conflicts of interest and potentially even compromising him financially.<sup>293</sup> Kushner's conflicts of interest and meetings with Russia-linked figures are reportedly part of the reason he didn't receive permanent security clearance until more than a year into his position with the administration.<sup>294</sup> Through a spokesperson, Kushner has denied that his business interests have played any role in his decisions.<sup>295</sup>

## Carter Page returns to Moscow

In mid-December 2016, former campaign aide Carter Page headed to Moscow again for meetings with senior Russian officials. <sup>296</sup> By then, the U.S. intelligence community had been surveilling Page for at least two months based on a Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act (FISA) warrant they had received in October. The warrant was ultimately renewed at least four times, indicating that the intelligence community and the FISA court had agreed on four separate occasions that the surveillance was yielding valuable information. <sup>297</sup>

# Flynn-Kislyak phone calls

The biggest controversy surrounding Trump's transition team involved Lt. Gen. Flynn's phone calls with Kislyak. On December 29, 2016, President Barack Obama announced that, in response to Russia's interference in the 2016 election, the United States was sanctioning five Russian entities and four individuals and expelling 35 Russian operatives.<sup>298</sup>

Over the next several hours, Flynn (at the time in the Dominican Republic) and Kislyak had five phone conversations about the sanctions; between their calls, Flynn called Trump's transition team headquarters at Mar-a-Lago in Palm Beach, Florida. The next morning, the Russian government announced it would not retaliate for the sanctions; three hours later, Trump praised Putin in a tweet, saying, "Great move on delay (by V. Putin)—I always knew he was very smart!"

Flynn's phone calls with Kislyak remained secret for two weeks. On January 12, 2017, *The Washington Post* first reported that the conversations had happened, along with statements from the Trump transition team asserting that the calls began before the Obama administration announced its sanctions and that the pair did not discuss the topic.<sup>301</sup> The Trump transition team sent high-ranking officials such as Vice President-elect Mike Pence and future chief of staff Reince Priebus to repeat the assertion on national television.<sup>302</sup>

The Trump transition team's actions began catching up to them shortly after Trump took office. Just two days after becoming national security adviser, Flynn lied to the FBI about the subject of his calls with Kislyak.<sup>303</sup> After the interview, acting Attorney General Sally Yates approached White House counsel Donald F. McGahn II to warn him that she believed Flynn was compromised.<sup>304</sup>

The administration's story fell apart on February 9, 2017, when *The Washington Post* reported that Flynn and Kislyak did discuss sanctions and that the phone calls "were interpreted by some senior U.S. officials as an inappropriate and potentially illegal signal to the Kremlin that it could expect a reprieve" from sanctions.<sup>305</sup> Four days later,

Flynn resigned, ostensibly pushed out for lying to Pence about his communications with Kislyak.  $^{306}$ 

But the story of Flynn's departure has never added up. According to the guilty plea Flynn signed in December 2017, in which he pleaded guilty to lying to the FBI about his conversations with Kislyak, Flynn was in touch with Trump transition officials at Mar-a-Lago in between the phone calls.<sup>307</sup> If Flynn truly resigned because he lied to Pence, it seems that other transition officials were aware of his behavior, which suggests that either they, too, were lying to Pence or that Flynn resigned—or was pushed out—for another reason. His son, Michael Flynn Jr., has tweeted that his father did not lie to Pence, apparently confirming a tweet in which Trump appeared to say he fired Flynn for lying to the FBI.<sup>308</sup> Additionally, Trump's team had long been vocal about improving relations with Russia, which makes it unclear why Flynn would seek to keep his conversations with Kislyak a secret, as they were a part of achieving that very public goal. These contradictions suggest there is another explanation, to which former Deputy Attorney General Sally Yates seems to have alluded in May 2017 when she told the Senate that, even before his interview with the FBI, Flynn's "underlying conduct" was "problematic in and of itself."<sup>309</sup>

## Seychelles meeting

On or around January 11, 2017, Erik Prince, the founder of the mercenary firm Blackwater and an unofficial adviser to Trump, met in the Seychelles with Kirill Dmitriev, the head of the sanctioned Russian Direct Investment Fund (RDIF). According to *The Washington Post*, Prince "presented himself as an unofficial envoy for Trump" in a meeting intended "to establish a back channel between the incoming administration and the Kremlin." Prince initially claimed the meeting was unplanned and had nothing to do with his relationship to Trump; however, *The Washington Post* has since reported that Mueller has evidence that the meeting's purpose was in fact to establish back-channel communications with the Kremlin.<sup>310</sup>

It wasn't until September 2018, when reporters at The Daily Beast published excerpts from Dmitriev's contemporaneous notes from the meeting, that the American public first began to learn what actually took place in the Seychelles. The note outlines several possible policy areas for increased cooperation between the United States and Russia, with two consistent themes. First, most of the proposals would require that the United States lift sanctions to facilitate cooperation between U.S. government agencies and RDIF; and second, that Dmitriev approached the meeting as if Prince was a representative of Trump's team, further discrediting Prince's initial contention that the meeting had nothing to do with his role advising Trump.<sup>311</sup> Prince has so far declined to comment on the revelations.<sup>312</sup>

# The intelligence community report

Throughout the transition, the intelligence community was working on its report assessing Russian interference in the 2016 election. On December 9, *The Washington Post* reported that a secret CIA assessment had concluded that "Russia intervened in the 2016 election to help Donald Trump win the presidency, rather than just to undermine confidence in the U.S. electoral system." Trump's transition team, fresh off multiple secret meetings with high-ranking Russian officials, responded by challenging the credibility of the entire intelligence community: "These are the same people that said Saddam Hussein had weapons of mass destruction," the transition team said in a statement. 314

The intelligence community ultimately released the report on January 6, 2017. The declassified version of the assessment, which reflected a unanimous consensus from 17 separate intelligence agencies, not only found that Russia had acted out of direct interest in ensuring Trump's election but also outlined many of the mechanisms used to do so. Additionally, the intelligence community also briefed Trump on a declassified version. According to *The New York Times*, the briefing included not just the content of the report but also "texts and emails from Russian military officers and information gleaned from a top-secret source close to Mr. Putin, who had described to the C.I.A. how the Kremlin decided to execute its campaign of hacking and disinformation." Trump publicly addressed the report on January 11, 2017, at his only press conference during the transition, acknowledging for the first time that Russia had hacked the DNC and John Podesta during the election, but adding, "I think we also get hacked by other countries and other people." The proposed to the content of the second proposed to the people." The proposed propo

## The administration

#### Sanctions

The Trump administration began working to improve relations with Russia minutes after Trump became president. During Trump's inaugural address, Lt. Gen. Flynn reportedly texted an associate that sanctions against Russia would be "ripped up" as part of a deal to build nuclear power plants in the Middle East. The "Middle East Marshall Plan," developed by two companies Flynn advised prior to becoming national security adviser, would require cooperation between companies in the United States and Europe and sanctioned Russian entities, and would therefore provide cover for the Trump administration's efforts to remove sanctions on Russia. The plan was put before the career National Security Council staff, who balked at the proposal and protested the effort because it was seen a giveaway to Russia and potentially dangerous from a nuclear proliferation perspective. Security Council staff, who balked at the proposal and protested the effort because it was seen a giveaway to Russia and potentially dangerous from a nuclear proliferation perspective.

According to The Daily Beast, in the early days of Trump's presidency, the administration also considered withdrawing troops from Eastern Europe to please Putin. A National Security Council staffer reportedly suggested in February 2017 that the United States move troops from Russia's borders as part of a broader strategy proposal to "refram[e] our interests within the context of a new relationship with Russia." The administration did not act on the suggestion. 321

Despite its reported early efforts to do so, the Trump administration has not undone sanctions that the Obama administration placed on Russia. However, it has repeatedly undermined attempts to impose new measures to punish Russia's attacks on the United States and other countries.

In July 2017, Congress passed a bill imposing new sanctions on Russia and restricting the White House's ability to remove existing sanctions. In retaliation, Putin ordered the United States to drastically cut its diplomatic staff in Moscow—a decision Trump praised, saying it would save the country money. Trump, facing veto-proof majorities in both houses of Congress (419-3 in the House and 98-2 in the Senate), signed the bill in August 2017, but released a signing statement calling some of the provisions of the law unconstitutional.

Since then, the Trump administration has repeatedly demonstrated it has no desire to enforce the sanctions. First, the administration ignored the October 1, 2017, deadline for providing guidance on implementing the sanctions, ultimately doing so on October 26.<sup>326</sup> In the intervening weeks, the U.S. Department of State defunded and dissolved the office of the coordinator for sanctions policy, whose job it would have been to enforce the measures.<sup>327</sup>

Then, when it came time to enact the legislation in January 2018, the administration again abdicated its responsibility. The bill has three main components: First, the State Department is supposed to impose new sanctions on the Russian defense and intelligence sector; second, the U.S. Department of the Treasury is supposed to identify Russian oligarchs and government-linked figures on whom new restrictions could be placed; and third, the Treasury Department is supposed to release a report on the potential impact of additional sanctions on Russian sovereign debt.<sup>328</sup>

The administration capitulated on all three fronts. Despite warnings from several government officials, including then-Secretary of State Rex Tillerson, that Russia was continuing to meddle in foreign elections, the State Department announced on January 29 that the administration considered sanctioning the Russian govern-

ment unnecessary to deter further meddling.<sup>329</sup> Meanwhile, the list of oligarchs and Kremlin-linked individuals the Treasury Department published was quickly revealed to have been copied from a combination of a *Forbes* list of Russian billionaires and the Kremlin's own website, creating a document so all-encompassing as to be effectively useless.<sup>330</sup> *The Guardian* subsequently reported that the list was a replacement for a more carefully cultivated list that had been previously drafted.<sup>331</sup> Finally, the sovereign debt report concluded that the downstream economic effects, or "contagion," from potential future sanctions on Russian sovereign debt were too dangerous for the United States to ever impose new sanctions.<sup>332</sup> When the administration did announce new sanctions in March, they almost exclusively targeted individuals who were already under sanction or indictment, rendering them effectively useless.<sup>333</sup>

However, on April 6, the Treasury Department announced wider-ranging sanctions that hammered the aluminum empire of Kremlin-linked oligarch Oleg Deripaska. Though the sanctions were initially presented as the first in a series of steps that would punish Russia not only for its election interference but also its military actions in Syria, the administration soon announced it had no intention to roll out additional measures. After word of no further action, Russia's stock market rebounded, counteracting the sanctions' intended effects. Furthermore, the Treasury Department is now exploring giving the aluminum magnate Deripaska a reprieve from the sanctions on him and his company. 337

## Expelling diplomats

Trump reportedly attempted to undercut the U.S. response to the Kremlin's alleged attempt to assassinate a former Russian intelligence agent living in the U.K. <sup>338</sup> After the United States expelled 60 Russian diplomats in retribution, Trump reportedly fumed that the response was too harsh and would worsen relations with Russia. <sup>339</sup>

#### Crimea

Lt. Gen. Flynn was also involved in another effort to undermine American sanctions on Russia during the transition. In early 2017, Felix Sater and Trump's lawyer Michael Cohen attempted to facilitate discussions between Flynn and the pro-Kremlin Ukrainian politician Andriy Artemenko. According to *The New York Times*, Artemenko approached Sater with a "peace plan" for Ukraine and Russia in which Ukraine would vote to lease Crimea to Russia; in return, the United States would lift the sanctions it had placed on Russia in the aftermath of the 2014 invasion of Ukraine. Sater passed the plan to Cohen, who delivered it to Flynn. Cohen, Sater, and Artemenko have all acknowledged their roles in the plan; it is unclear whether Flynn considered the proposal, and he resigned without implementing or commenting on it.<sup>340</sup>

Trump has also repeatedly suggested that he would be willing to recognize Russia's invasion of Crimea as legitimate. In direct contradiction to members of his own cabinet, Trump has refused to categorically condemn the annexation.<sup>341</sup> He has repeatedly blamed Obama, and not Putin, for Russia's annexation of Crimea, saying that the invasion occurred because Obama didn't provide Putin a worthy enough adversary.<sup>342</sup> Behind closed doors, he reportedly told other G-7 leaders that he believes Crimea is part of Russia "because everyone who lives there speaks Russian," closely mirroring one of Putin's chief talking points on the subject.<sup>343</sup>

Implicitly, Trump has also moved to legitimize Russia's annexation of Crimea. On the campaign trail, he repeatedly criticized sanctions the West implemented to punish the annexation, and in office he has said Russia should be allowed to rejoin the G-7 after having been expelled in the invasion's aftermath.<sup>344</sup> Trump has even said that it is within his authority to unilaterally override a congressional directive against "any activity that recognizes the sovereignty of the Russian Federation over Crimea."345

## *In praise of Putin*

Another major pattern of Trump's presidency has been the contrast between his praise of Putin and his apparent rejection of transatlantic alliances. Trump has repeatedly insulted Western leaders and questioned the value of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization; meanwhile, he refrained from criticizing Putin until more than a year into his first term.<sup>346</sup> On May 25, 2017, while speaking at NATO's annual summit in Brussels, Belgium, Trump failed to reaffirm the United States' commitment to the treaty's Article 5, which asserts that an attack against one member organization is an attack on all of its members; it is one of the cornerstones of the North Atlantic Alliance.<sup>347</sup> After the summit, *Politico* reported that a previous draft of Trump's speech did reaffirm Article 5, but the sentence was deleted at the last minute without the knowledge of Trump's national security team.<sup>348</sup>

Trump eventually did reaffirm the United States' commitment to Article 5 in a speech in Poland on July 6, 2017, only to again demonstrate his preference for Putin the next day at the G-20 summit in Germany.<sup>349</sup> During the summit, Trump had at least two meetings with Putin, lasting for at least three hours, without any U.S. diplomatic staff present.<sup>350</sup> The administration failed to disclose one of these meetings, which occurred during a dinner for all the world leaders at the summit. Trump responded to reports about the conversations on Twitter, saying, "Fake News story of secret dinner with Putin is 'sick.' All G 20 leaders, and spouses, were invited by the Chancellor of Germany. Press knew!"351 According to The Washington Post, however, while other world leaders noticed Trump's conversations with Putin, the press did not learn of the conversation for several days. 352

In December 2017, Trump exchanged two calls with Putin that reinforced concerns about Trump's pro-Putin stance. On December 14, Trump called Putin to thank him for "acknowledging America's strong economic performance in [Putin's] annual press conference."353 Three days later, Putin returned the favor, calling Trump to thank him for an intelligence tip that had helped prevent a terrorist attack in St. Petersburg.<sup>354</sup>

And in March of 2018, despite explicit instructions from his national security staff not to do so, Trump called Putin to congratulate the Russian president on winning an election that international observers described as "characterized by restrictions on fundamental freedoms [and a] lack of genuine competition."355 The Kremlin subsequently revealed that during the conversation Trump invited Putin to a White House summit. 356 Meanwhile, Trump avoided mentioning Russian interference in the 2016 election or the ongoing international incident involving the Russian government's alleged attempted assassination of the former Russian intelligence agent living in Britain.<sup>357</sup> Trump later tweeted that he congratulated rather than criticized Putin because "getting along with Russia (and others) is a good thing," a sentiment he echoed in a press conference with Baltic leaders.<sup>358</sup>

# Attacks on the U.S. intelligence community

Trump has also benefited Putin through his continued attempts to undermine the U.S. intelligence community's conclusion that Russia meddled in the 2016 election. During his first year in office, Trump publicly and repeatedly expressed his doubts that Russia interfered, at one point citing Putin's personal assurances that the Kremlin had not done so.<sup>359</sup> Behind-the-scenes reports contend that he remains privately skeptical about the origin of the hacks.<sup>360</sup>

## Attacking NATO allies

Trump's antagonism toward Western allies goes far beyond his initial refusal to reaffirm NATO's Article 5. Trump has repeatedly attacked European leaders, straining relations with countries ranging from Canada and the United Kingdom to Australia.<sup>361</sup> He has repeatedly undermined unifying aspects of global summits, such as when he unexpectedly backed out of a traditional joint communiqué at the end of the 2018 G-7 summit and threatened to impose additional tariffs on Canada in response to a perceived slight from Canadian Prime Minister Justin Trudeau.<sup>362</sup> Trump's own staff have reportedly begun negotiating deals with other leaders attending upcoming summits, prior to Trump's arrival, to ensure that he doesn't create further tensions and derail their alliances.<sup>363</sup>

One of the most frequent targets of Trump's ire is Germany's Prime Minister Angela Merkel. Trump repeatedly criticized Merkel during his campaign, accusing her of implementing unfair trade practices and attacking her relatively permissive stance toward refugees. He for in office, his criticisms have continued: Trump has insulted his German counterpart on Twitter, saying that Germans "are turning against their leadership" on the subject of illegal immigration, and appointed the notorious far-right troll Richard Grenell as the U.S. ambassador to Germany. Grenell told Breitbart News that he considers it part of his job to "empower" conservative politicians across Europe. He for in the subject of the subje

In person, Trump's treatment of Merkel has been, if anything, even worse. When Merkel came to the White House in March 2017, her first such visit during Trump's administration, Trump appeared to refuse to shake her hand at a joint press conference in the Oval Office. Trump the 2018 G-7 summit in Quebec, Canada, a member of Merkel's staff posted a photo on Instagram in which Merkel stood at the head of the rest of the summit's leaders in apparent tense negotiations with Trump, who remained seated with his arms crossed in apparent defiance. At the summit, Trump reportedly threw Starburst candy on the table in front of Merkel and told her, Don't say I never give you anything.

These insults matter for two main reasons. The first is that they deliver on one of Putin's key goals, which is to divide NATO and other transatlantic alliances, thus strengthening Putin's own hand in international negotiations. Trump's erratic behavior toward other world leaders appears to have contributed to a precipitous drop in other countries' sense of trust in the United States. Additionally, Trump's constant criticism highlights just how unusual his praise for Putin truly is: Trump apparently sees no problem with potentially alienating the leaders of some of America's closest allies, but repeatedly refuses to criticize Putin, citing the desire to improve relations with Russia.

# The Helsinki summit

Perhaps the most shocking demonstration of the president's deference to and admiration for Putin came at their joint summit in Helsinki, Finland, on July 16, 2018. The preceding week, Trump attacked allies at NATO's annual summit in Brussels and during a visit to the U.K., including by accusing the German government of being a "captive" of Russia and attacking British Prime Minister Theresa May for her Brexit negotiation strategy.<sup>371</sup>

The Friday prior to the summit, the special counsel indicted 12 agents in the GRU, Russia's main intelligence directorate, for allegedly hacking and disseminating Democratic operatives' emails during the 2016 election. Though the fact that the GRU carried out the hacks was widely known prior to the indictment, the charging documents outlined numerous previously unknown details, such as the names of the hackers and, in

some instances, the times of specific cyberattacks. The indictment also revealed additional contacts between Americans and suspected Russian agents, including at least one congressional candidate who directly reached out to a GRU cut-out with a request for stolen documents, and noted that GRU officers attempted to penetrate Clinton's private email server hours after Trump publicly suggested they do so.<sup>372</sup> Several Democratic officials, and even some Republicans, responded by calling on the president to cancel the upcoming summit.<sup>373</sup> As if to underscore the extent of Russia's interference, the Justice Department announced on July 15 that it had arrested Maria Butina, a Russian graduate student in Washington, D.C., for allegedly infiltrating conservative political groups, most notably the NRA, on behalf of the Russian government.<sup>374</sup>

On July 16, Trump had an extended meeting with Putin, behind closed doors and with no staff members present except for a translator; what they discussed remains unknown.<sup>375</sup> Afterward, Trump and Putin held a joint press conference at which the president made several alarming statements. Within days of the indictment of 12 Russian agents for an unprecedented and unprovoked attack on American democracy, Trump failed to dispute Putin's denial that the Kremlin was responsible for the hacking and release of Democratic operatives' emails in 2016. Trump said, "I don't see any reason why it would be" Russia, and repeatedly condemned the investigation into that attack. He also complimented Putin on his "interesting idea" to allow members of Mueller's team to come to Russia to continue their investigation into indicted GRU operatives—but only in exchange for Trump sending some of Putin's most vocal critics in the United States and the West, including former U.S. ambassador to Russia Michael McFaul and investor and Magnitsky Act proponent Bill Browder, to Russia for questioning. <sup>376</sup>

As he has with several of his most appalling statements, Trump soon attempted to walk back his comments in the wake of a firestorm of outrage, claiming he had misspoken and intended to say he didn't "see any reason why it wouldn't be Russia." Though the clarification was quickly embraced by Republicans eager to let Trump off the hook at all costs, the rest of the world knew what they had seen: the president siding with a hostile foreign leader who ordered an attack on American democracy over those in his own country attempting to punish that attack and prevent further interference.<sup>377</sup>

## Trump's motivations

What makes Trump's actions and rhetoric toward Russia so difficult to comprehend is that, with an intense political scandal raging over Trump's links to Russia, he has every political incentive to adopt a stronger and more confrontational approach to Russia. Instead, Trump has repeatedly praised Putin and refused to act against Russian interests.

# Trump's inauguration fund

One of the major unsolved mysteries surrounding the Trump transition involves the money raised for the president's inauguration. After dramatically underspending his primary opponent during the campaign, Trump and his team raised an unprecedented \$107 million for his inauguration, more than Obama had spent on his 2009 and 2013 ceremonies combined.<sup>378</sup> There have been reports that many wealthy Russians were "granted unusual access." These include Viktor Vekselberg, an oligarch with close ties to the Kremlin, who sat with Michael Cohen at an exclusive dinner the night of Trump's inauguration; Kazakh mining magnate Alexander Mashkevitch; Russian ambassador Sergey Kislyak; and Natalia Veselnitskaya and Rinat Akhmetshin, who attended the June 9 meeting in Trump Tower.380

The first question about the inauguration is how, and from whom, the Trump campaign raised the money. Much of that information can be gleaned from financial reports the transition team filed; however, even those leave key questions unanswered.<sup>381</sup> There were, for example, several major donations from Putin-linked individuals or corporations, including \$285,000 from a company tied to Vekselberg and \$1 million from Leonard Blavatnik, a Soviet-born, U.K.-based billionaire and former business partner of Vekselberg.<sup>382</sup> But there are rumors of additional Russian money in Trump's inauguration fund—rumors that only intensified after Sam Patten, a longtime associate of Paul Manafort and Konstantin Kilimnik, pleaded guilty in 2018 to setting up front corporations to steer \$50,000 into the inauguration fund from an unknown Ukrainian donor.383

An even bigger question is where all that money went. Multiple experts, including the overseers of Obama and George W. Bush's inaugurations, have expressed confoundment at how Trump could have spent so much on an event that, despite Trump's insistence to the contrary, was relatively small by historical standards.<sup>384</sup> In February 2018, The New York Times partially solved the mystery, tracing \$26 million to a firm owned by Stephanie Winston Wolkoff, a longtime friend and adviser of Melania Trump. 385 Trump's deputy campaign chairman Rick Gates, who was reportedly heavily involved in running the event, has admitted to absconding with some of the remaining money.<sup>386</sup> Still, tens of millions of dollars remain largely unaccounted for—a fact that special counsel Robert Mueller is reportedly investigating.<sup>387</sup>

# The investigation

The ongoing investigation into the Trump campaign's ties to Russia has become one of the most persistent stories among his administration's many scandals. What began as a probe under FBI Director James Comey into the Kremlin's interference in the 2016 election has evolved into a wide-ranging investigation by special counsel Robert Mueller into everything from Donald Trump's business history to the vehicles through which foreign governments secretly inject money into American politics.

# The early months

As Trump's inauguration neared, the investigation into his campaign and transition team accelerated. On January 6, the intelligence community briefed Trump on its report regarding Russian interference in the election.<sup>388</sup> The declassified report, released the same day, was the first public assessment to assert that Russia "developed a clear preference for President-elect Trump" and sought not only to undermine Clinton's campaign but also to actively support Trump's candidacy.<sup>389</sup>

Then, on January 10, CNN reported that the intelligence community had briefed the president-elect on the contents of the Steele dossier; that night, BuzzFeed News published the document. Trump responded almost immediately, decrying it via a tweet as "FAKE NEWS - A TOTAL POLITICAL WITCH HUNT!" 391

Cohen, who the dossier alleges traveled to Prague to facilitate collusion with Russia, also responded, calling the dossier "ridiculous on so many levels" and denying the allegations. <sup>392</sup> He initially sued BuzzFeed and Fusion GPS, which financed the dossier, for libel, but dropped the suit amid reports that Mueller has evidence that Cohen did travel to Prague in 2016. <sup>393</sup> Since the dossier's publication, other individuals named in the document, including Page and Trump's body guard Keith Schiller, have also denied its allegations. <sup>394</sup> The next day, at his only press conference during the transition, Trump vehemently denied the contents of the dossier, attacking its claims regarding Russian kompromat and calling CNN "fake news" and BuzzFeed a

"failing pile of garbage." Trump did acknowledge during the press conference that Russia had hacked the DNC and John Podesta's emails, but added, "I think we also get hacked by other countries and other people." 396

By the time Trump took office, the investigation was widening. On January 19, the day before his inauguration, *The New York Times* reported that U.S. intelligence agencies were examining "intercepted communications and financial transactions as part of a broad investigation into possible links between Russian officials and associates" of Trump. Officials who spoke to *The New York Times* reportedly identified Page, Trump's former campaign chairman Paul Manafort, and Roger Stone as among the Americans under investigation.<sup>397</sup>

The FBI began interviewing members of the Trump administration and campaign during Trump's first week in office. On January 24, 2017, the FBI interviewed thennational security adviser Lt. Gen. Flynn about his conversations with Kislyak; two days later, acting Attorney General Sally Yates warned White House counsel Don McGahn that she believed Flynn was potentially compromised.<sup>398</sup> On January 27, the FBI interviewed George Papadopoulos about his contacts with Maltese professor Joseph Mifsud.<sup>399</sup> Both Papadopoulos and Flynn have pleaded guilty for lying to the FBI in these conversations.<sup>400</sup>

Almost immediately, Trump tried to stymie the investigation. Having already asked FBI Director Comey during the transition to publicly announce that Trump was not under investigation, the president asked him to do so again on January 27.<sup>401</sup> The same day, Trump fired Yates, reportedly for refusing to enforce his unconstitutional travel ban.<sup>402</sup> After Flynn resigned, Trump reportedly met with Comey and pressured him to drop the agency's investigation into Flynn, saying, "I hope you can see your way clear to letting this go, to letting Flynn go. He is a good guy. I hope you can let this go."<sup>403</sup>

Meanwhile, Attorney General Jeff Sessions began coming under fire for his remarks about the Trump campaign's contacts with Kremlin-linked individuals. Asked about the topic during his confirmation hearing on January 10, 2017, Sessions had said, "I am not aware of any of those activities. I have been called a surrogate at a time or two in that campaign and I did not have communications with the Russians." <sup>404</sup> After he was confirmed on February 8, 2017, multiple outlets reported that Sessions not only knew of the campaign's Russian contacts but had in fact personally met three times with ambassador Kislyak. <sup>405</sup> Shortly after his confirmation, Sessions announced that, due to his involvement with the Trump campaign, he would be recusing himself from the Justice Department's investigation into Russian interference. <sup>406</sup>

Trump has repeatedly fulminated about Sessions' recusal. According to *The New York Times*, before Sessions recused himself, Trump instructed McGahn to lobby Sessions not to do so.<sup>407</sup> Trump has subsequently attacked Sessions publicly on multiple occasions, calling his attorney general "beleaguered" and telling *The New York Times* that, had he known Sessions would not be able to participate in the investigation, Trump would never have appointed him to the position.<sup>408</sup>

# Investigation and obstruction

As the investigation has proceeded, so have Trump's attempts to derail it, with increasing help from congressional Republicans. On March 4, Trump claimed on Twitter that, during the election, President Obama surveilled Trump's campaign, saying, "Terrible! Just found out that Obama had my 'wires tapped' in Trump Tower just before the victory. Nothing found. This is McCarthyism!" and "How low has President Obama gone to tapp (sic) my phones during the very sacred election process. This is Nixon/Watergate. Bad (or sick) guy!"

For two weeks, the Trump administration scrambled to defend the baseless accusation. As Obama administration officials dismissed the claim, White House Press Secretary Sean Spicer asserted that, because the words *wires tapped* were in quotes in the initial tweet, Trump was referring not to actual wiretapping but to general surveillance. Pipe also alleged the Obama administration had asked the Government Communications Headquarters (GCHQ), the British intelligence agency, to spy on Trump's campaign, which GCHQ called "utterly ridiculous" and "nonsense."

On March 21, Devin Nunes (R-CA), the chairman of the House Intelligence Committee, mounted his own effort to legitimize Trump's accusation. On the morning of March 23, Nunes held a press conference on Capitol Hill where he said he had just informed Speaker of the House Paul Ryan (R-WI) that he had received information from a "whistleblower" indicating that Trump and his associates had been "incidentally swept up" in legal foreign surveillance by American spy agencies and that Obama administration officials had improperly "unmasked" Trump associates. Nunes then went to the White House to "brief Trump on his findings," which was followed by another press conference. Trump later said Nunes "somewhat" vindicated his claims that Obama had wiretapped Trump Tower.

But Nunes's story quickly unraveled. It was soon revealed that the previous night, Nunes had reportedly received a communication on his phone while in an Uber car with a staffer. He immediately got out of the car and reportedly went to the White House, where he received intelligence reports from two White House lawyers and a National Security Council staffer. 414 Facing an ethics investigation into his handling of sensitive material, Nunes announced on April 6 that he would be recusing himself from his committee's investigation into Russia. 415

The Russia investigation reached a turning point in May 2017. On May 3, Comey testified before the Senate Judiciary Committee about the intelligence community's conclusion that Russia was responsible for the DNC hack. 416 Having confirmed in previous testimony in March that the FBI was carrying out a counterintelligence investigation into the Trump campaign, Comey refused to comment on the bureau's investigation into the Trump campaign. 417 He also reportedly asked the Justice Department that week for additional staff to accelerate the probe. 418

Trump then made his most brazen move to undermine the investigation. According to The New York Times, on May 5, 2017, an aide for the Justice Department began asking congressional staffers for damaging information on the FBI Director.<sup>419</sup> Then, on May 9, Trump abruptly fired Comey. 420

The administration's initial justification was a letter from Deputy Attorney General Rod Rosenstein reviewing the FBI's handling of the investigation into Clinton's private email server. The letter, which argued that the FBI, and Comey especially, was unnecessarily harsh in its treatment of Clinton, directly contradicted Trump's repeated calls for Clinton to face criminal prosecution over the matter. 421

The official explanation fell apart as Trump repeatedly admitted he fired Comey in order to impede the Russia investigation. On May 10, the day after firing Comey, Trump met privately in the Oval Office with Kislyak and Russian foreign minister Sergey Lavrov, to whom he described the former FBI Director as "crazy, a real nut job" and bragged that firing Comey had "taken off" the "great pressure" the investigation had created. 422 On May 11, Trump told NBC's Lester Holt he had planned to fire Comey over "this Russia thing" regardless of Rosenstein's conclusion. 423 Rosenstein later confirmed in a closed-door Senate briefing that he had known Trump intended to fire Comey before writing the letter. 424

That same day, The New York Times reported that Trump had asked Comey three times to publicly announce that the FBI was not investigating Trump, and that Comey had prepared detailed memos describing their interactions. 425 In response, Trump implied he had recorded the conversations, tweeting, "James Comey better hope that there are no 'tapes' of our conversations before he starts leaking to the

press!"<sup>426</sup> It wasn't until more than a month later, two weeks after Comey testified to the Senate Intelligence Committee about the meetings, that Trump admitted that he had not, in fact, recorded their conversations.<sup>427</sup> He has since insisted, without any evidence, that Comey should face prosecution for leaking classified information and lying to Congress, claims the White House has yet to retract.<sup>428</sup>

In April 2018, Comey's memos became public; the identity of who leaked the memos remains unknown. <sup>429</sup> In the documents, Comey described the conversations as largely monologues from Trump in which he repeatedly cycled back, unprompted, to talk about the Russia investigation. Along with the details that had previously been leaked to the press, the memos note that Trump repeatedly brought up the allegation in the Steele dossier that the Russian government obtained kompromat on Trump during his 2013 trip to Moscow. The memos said Trump claimed he could not have consorted with prostitutes because he did not stay in the city overnight. <sup>430</sup> This claim, which Trump denies having made in the first place, was quickly debunked, as flight records, other individuals present, and contemporaneous social media posts all confirm he was in Moscow for almost two full days. <sup>431</sup>

# The Mueller investigation

Trump's decision to fire Comey quickly backfired. Eight days later, amid calls for an independent investigation free from the possibility of presidential interference, Rosenstein appointed the former FBI Director Robert S. Mueller III as special counsel. Comey later testified that he decided to leak the memos about his meetings with Trump specifically to ensure that a special counsel would be appointed.

Congressional Republicans initially praised the appointment. Senate Majority Leader Mitch McConnell (R-KY) said he "had a lot of confidence in Bob Mueller;" Speaker of the House Paul Ryan said he "welcome[d Mueller's] role at the Department of Justice;" and Senate Intelligence Committee Chairman Richard Burr (R-NC) said he saw the Russia investigation "as a positive thing, especially having Bob Mueller involved. It brings a lot of public credibility to whatever process they go through."

As the investigation has proceeded, however, Republicans have become more critical of Mueller and the Justice Department. In November 2017, after Mueller had already indicted Manafort, Manafort's deputy campaign chairman Rick Gates, and Papadapolus, three Republican lawmakers introduced a bill calling for Mueller to step down, alleging he could not be impartial due to his history at the FBI and

his relationship with Comey. 435 Further criticism came in December 2017, when it was revealed that two FBI agents who had worked on Mueller's team had criticized Trump in private texts, sparking allegations that, although the agents were no longer on Mueller's team and had criticized Democratic officials as well, the investigation was compromised. 436 Moreover, despite multiple indictments from the Mueller investigation, listed below, the first—and so far only—criminal charges recommended by either the House's or the Senate's investigations were against Christopher Steele, alleging he lied to the FBI about his contacts with the media. 437

Republicans' most blatant attempt to undermine Mueller came, again, from Nunes. In January 2018, Republican staff on the House Intelligence Committee prepared a memo claiming the FBI mishandled an application for a warrant to surveil Carter Page. 438 The FBI, they alleged, failed to disclose to a foreign intelligence surveillance court that Steele received funding from political sources; they further alleged that the investigation into the Trump campaign's collusion with Russia wouldn't exist without the dossier. 439 Therefore, they claimed, the whole investigation was illegitimate. Republican politicians—along with WikiLeaks, Russian bots and trolls, and conservative commentators such as Sean Hannity—began calling upon Congress and the White House to "#ReleaseTheMemo." Over objections from congressional Democrats, the Justice Department, and some elected Republicans, the House GOP soon voted to send the memo to the White House, which quickly declassified the information.441

The memo's central claim—that the DOJ had not revealed that Steele had received funding from political sources—fell apart when it was subsequently revealed that the DOJ had, in fact, disclosed the origin of the dossier's funding. 442 Nunes later admitted he overlooked the information because it was in a footnote. 443 Moreover, the memo's final paragraph contradicted the whole purported reason for the memo, acknowledging that the FBI began investigating after Papadopoulos told an Australian diplomat about his conversations with Mifsud. 444 And the revelation that the court renewed the FBI's warrant to surveil Page multiple times demonstrated not Justice Department overreach but rather, that courts had sufficient reason to believe Page was a Russian asset and therefore warranted continued surveillance.<sup>445</sup>

House Democrats, meanwhile, prepared their own memo rebutting Nunes's. 446 After the White House at first blocked the memo's publication, it released the memo on February 24, 2018.<sup>447</sup> Along with disputing many of Nunes's assertions, the Democrats memo revealed that the FBI interviewed Carter Page in March 2016, the month he joined Trump's campaign.448

On March 12, House Republicans voted to conclude their investigation, claiming not only that they had not found evidence of collusion but also that that there was no evidence that Russia had supported Trump. 449 In response, Democrats on the committee released a report detailing the many gaps in the investigation. A Moscow Project analysis of the report determined that the committee failed to interview or received insufficient information from participants in 81 percent of the meetings between the Trump campaign and transition team and Russia-linked individuals.<sup>450</sup> The final report the committee published on April 27 only reinforced the House Republicans' complicity in Trump's cover-up, going so far as to suggest a repeal of the Logan Act, the 200-year-old law banning freelance foreign policy of the kind Lt. Gen. Flynn conducted during the transition.<sup>451</sup>

Congressional Republicans' attempts to stymie the Russia investigation didn't end with their report. They have continually worked to legitimize the conspiracy theory that the FBI, in cahoots with the Obama administration and the Clinton campaign, began the Russia investigation to undermine Trump's candidacy.<sup>452</sup> In the process, Republicans have attacked individuals within the intelligence and law enforcement community who they perceive to be responsible for the Russia investigation.

One of their most prolonged targets was Peter Strzok, an FBI official who worked on both the Russia probe and the investigation into Clinton's private email server. During the election, Strzok sent Lisa Page, a fellow FBI agent with whom he was engaged in an extramarital affair, text messages in which he was critical of Trump.<sup>453</sup> Strzok's involvement with the Russia investigation ended in the summer of 2017, when Mueller learned of the texts. 454 However, Republicans continued to claim that Strzok's personal opinions irreparably tainted the probe. 455 Though a report by the Justice Department's inspector general found no evidence that Strzok's opinions affected the investigations, and in fact suggested that other agents' animosity toward Clinton did, Republicans—including Trump, who has tweeted about Strzok 37 times—continued to hound him, including bringing him in to testify in a public hearing. 456 The FBI ultimately fired Strzok in August 2018. 457

Strzok is not the only investigator to have drawn Republicans' ire. Trump has repeatedly attacked Justice Department lawyer Bruce Ohr, whose wife works for Fusion GPS, the private investigations firm that hired Steele for the work that ultimately produced his dossier. 458 Despite the total lack of evidence that Ohr—a longtime civil servant whose career includes multiple investigations of Russian oligarchs and organized criminals—breached department protocol in any way, Republicans have attempted to smear him by casting aspersions on his professional relationship with

Steele. 459 As with Strzok, congressional Republicans ultimately brought Ohr in to testify, albeit in a closed session, during which Ohr reportedly testified that Steele told him in 2016 that Russian intelligence believed it had Trump "over a barrel." 460

Ohr has also been a chief target of one of Trump's efforts to attack critics and investigators by stripping them of their security clearances. The administration first floated the idea of stripping Obama-era intelligence community officials of their clearances in July 2018. (Former intelligence community leaders typically retain their clearances so they can advise their successors.)<sup>461</sup> On August 15, Trump began to follow through on the threat by stripping former CIA Director John Brennan of his clearance, claiming he had exhibited "erratic conduct and behavior." 462 Consensus quickly emerged that Trump had made the decision to punish Brennan for his outspoken criticism of Trump, particularly regarding Russia; Brennan has at times appeared to allude to damning evidence the American public has not yet seen, including in a New York Times op-ed published the day after the White House announced it would be revoking his clearance. 463 The administration later revealed that it had a list of others whose security clearance Trump was considering revoking—including Ohr, a sign that Trump is willing to attack sitting public servants he perceives as disloyal. 464

Despite having seen the gambit backfire with the Nunes memo, Republicans have also continued trying to wield selective declassification as a weapon against the Russia investigation. In July 2018, the Trump administration declassified the warrants submitted to secure surveillance of Carter Page. 465 As with the Nunes memo, the document ended up reinforcing, rather than undermining, the legitimacy of the Russia investigation: It demonstrated not only that the FBI had followed proper protocols—including by disclosing the political origin of the Steele dossier—but also that, beginning shortly after his work on the Trump campaign, multiple Republicanappointed judges had found sufficient evidence that Page was a foreign asset to renew surveillance. Nevertheless, Republicans have continued pushing to declassify more documents, including additional documents regarding Page and Ohr. 466

Absent a mechanism to depose Mueller themselves, congressional Republicans have instead targeted Rosenstein, who directly oversaw the Mueller investigation after Sessions announced his recusal.<sup>467</sup> After months of fulmination by both the president—who reportedly considered firing Rosenstein in April 2018 but backed off after Rosenstein assured him he was a "subject" and not a "target" of the investigation—and rank-and-file GOP members, 11 congressional Republicans, led by Mark Meadows (R-NC) and Jim Jordan (R-OH), introduced articles of impeachment against Rosenstein. 468 The articles were entirely unfounded: Along with repeating numerous debunked assertions from the Nunes memo, they held Rosenstein accountable for actions taken by the Justice Department in October 2016, several months before Rosenstein became deputy attorney general. Amid significant criticism, including from Republican leaders in Congress, the members backed down, but threatened to resume the push after the 2018 midterms.

Far from hiding their efforts, congressional Republicans made impeding oversight of Trump a centerpiece of their 2018 midterm strategy. At a closed-door fundraiser for Rep. Cathy McMorris Rodgers (R-WA), one of the senior-most Republicans in the House, Nunes told donors that a Republican majority is the only thing protecting the Trump administration from real oversight. Additionally, Axios obtained and published part of a list that has "circulated through Republican circles on and off Capitol Hill—including at least one leadership office" enumerating probes they expected Democrats to begin or to pursue more aggressively were they to resume control of the House in this year's midterms. These probes included several strands of the Russia investigation, which in effect acknowledged that Republicans have been trying to stymie attempts at meaningful oversight. After the 2018 midterms, during which Democrats regained control of the House of Representatives, members of Democratic leadership announced that they intended to pursue many of the investigative avenues Republicans had ignored or blocked over the previous two years, including by sending 64 subpoenas and more than 100 oversight letters Republican leaders had refused to send to the White House.

Trump, too, has repeatedly tried to directly undermine or end Mueller's investigation. Publicly, he has told *The New York Times* that Mueller should not be allowed to scrutinize Trump's finances, and that investigating the Trump Organization would be a "violation." After months of calling the investigation a "witch hunt" on Twitter, Trump criticized Mueller by name for the first time via a tweet on March 18, just days after *The New York Times* reported that Mueller had subpoenaed documents from the Trump Organization. Trump has also said he believes the investigation makes the United States look "very bad" and bragged about his "complete power to pardon." Trump's public protests also led to the early departure of the FBI's deputy director, Andrew McCabe, whom the president repeatedly harassed because McCabe's wife had previously run for office as a Democrat. The Justice Department ultimately fired McCabe fewer than two days before his planned retirement.

Privately, Trump has reportedly attempted to fire Mueller twice, in June and December 2017. The first time, Trump backed off the decision when White House counsel Don McGahn threatened to quit. The second time, Trump reportedly changed his mind when he learned that the story prompting his decision—that Mueller was investigating the Trump Organization's deals with Deutsche Bank—was inaccurate. 478

Though Trump has not fired Mueller as of this writing, he has taken a strong step toward stifling the investigation by forcing out Attorney General Jeff Sessions. As is discussed earlier in this report, Sessions announced shortly after he was confirmed to the post that he would recuse himself from matters related to the investigation because of his role on Trump's campaign, a decision Trump repeatedly criticized.<sup>479</sup> On November 7, 2018—the day after Democrats won control of the House of Representatives in the midterm elections—Sessions announced that he was stepping down at Trump's request. Trump named Sessions' chief of staff Matthew Whitaker as acting attorney general until the Senate can confirm a new appointee, giving Whitaker purview over the Mueller investigation.<sup>480</sup>

The appointment immediately drew heavy criticism due to Whitaker's past remarks on the Russia investigation, which reinforced suspicions that Trump had fired Sessions and chosen Whitaker in hopes of shutting down Mueller's probe. 481 For example, in an op-ed published by CNN in August 2017, Whitaker had argued that Mueller was "going too far" by looking at Trump's finances. 482 In a televised interview, Whitaker had effectively explained how the president, with help from a compliant acting attorney general, could stifle the special counsel investigation by cutting off its funding. 483 Also under scrutiny were Whitaker's ties to Sam Clovis, who had worked on Trump's 2016 presidential campaign and reportedly hired Carter Page and George Papadopoulos to serve on Trump's foreign policy team. 484 Clovis told Reuters that he considered Whitaker, who had chaired Clovis' 2014 campaign to be Iowa's state treasurer, a "dear friend." Amid calls for Whitaker's recusal, The Washington Post reported that Whitaker had no plans to recuse from the investigation and intended to deny any attempts to subpoena Trump. 486

Legal scholars such as Neal Katyal, who had served as Obama's acting solicitor general and co-authored the special counsel regulations under which Mueller was appointed, questioned the constitutionality of his appointment. In *The New York* Times, Katyal and George Conway, a conservative attorney and the husband of top Trump adviser Kellyanne Conway, argued that, because Whitaker had never been confirmed by the Senate and was appointed outside of the Department of Justice's established line of succession, Whitaker could not legally serve as acting attorney general. 487 As of this writing, Senate Democrats are reportedly exploring the possibility of suing the Trump administration to block Whitaker's appointment.<sup>488</sup>

# Where we are now

Despite the continual efforts to discredit Mueller's investigation, the results from the probe show the legitimacy of the effort. His team has interviewed a slew of Trump associates, current and former administration members, and campaign officials, including Steve Bannon, Stephen Miller, Sean Spicer, Reince Priebus, and Attorney General Sessions, as well as Comey, Steele, and Russian lobbyist and alleged former counterintelligence official Rinat Akhmetshin. Which of these interviews relate to specific criminal matters, and whether individual interviewees are subjects or targets of the investigation, remains unknown. Agents have also raided the homes of Manafort and Cohen and questioned Russian oligarchs flying into U.S. airports. As of this writing, Mueller has indicted 32 individuals and three corporations and obtained one conviction and five guilty pleas, the details of which are as follows:

- On October 5, 2017, George Papadopoulos pleaded guilty to lying to the FBI about his contacts with Russian-linked individuals during the 2016 presidential campaign. Papadopoulos pursued these contacts with the intention of connecting the Trump team to Russian government officials. Papadopoulos repeatedly sentenced to 14 days in prison. In October 2018, Papadopoulos repeatedly suggested he was considering withdrawing his guilty plea, claiming he now believed that his meetings during the campaign with Maltese professor Joseph Mifsud were part of a British plot to frame Papadopoulos and undermine the Trump campaign.
- On October 27, 2017, Mueller indicted Paul Manafort and Manafort's deputy and senior Trump aide Rick Gates on charges of conspiracy against the United States for their work with pro-Russian parties in Ukraine. Both men initially pleaded not guilty and were placed under house arrest. After Mueller filed new charges on February 22, 2018, Gates pleaded guilty. On August 21, 2018, in the first of two trials, Manafort was convicted on eight charges, including tax fraud, bank fraud, and concealing foreign bank accounts. He subsequently pleaded guilty to two charges on September 14, 2018. As of this writing, Mueller's and Manafort's legal teams reportedly remain in negotiations with the judge in Manafort's first trial regarding the resolution of the other charges against Manafort.
- On December 1, 2017, Lt. Gen. Michael Flynn pleaded guilty to lying to the FBI about his contacts with Russian ambassador Sergey Kislyak.<sup>501</sup>
- On February 16, 2018, Mueller indicted 13 Russian individuals and three Russian entities, including the Internet Research Agency, for embarking on an "information warfare" scheme to interfere in the 2016 U.S. presidential election.

The counts include conspiracy to defraud the United States, conspiracy to commit wire fraud and bank fraud, and aggravated identity theft. The special counsel also charged an individual named Richard Pinedo with identity fraud, to which he pleaded guilty. Pinedo sold bank account numbers used by unknown individuals to set up accounts with "a large digital payments company." The indictment of the Internet Research Agency indicated that it used social media to influence sentiment regarding presidential candidates; Pinedo's efforts appear to be related to this information warfare campaign. <sup>502</sup>

- On February 20, 2018, London-based lawyer Alex van der Zwaan pleaded guilty to lying to the FBI about his relationship with Paul Manafort and Rick Gates.<sup>503</sup> On April 3, van der Zwaan was sentenced to serve 30 days in jail and pay a \$20,000 fine.<sup>504</sup>
- On June 8, 2018, Mueller released a superseding indictment of Manafort that also included charges for Konstantin Kilimnik.<sup>505</sup>
- On July 13, 2018, Mueller indicted 12 Russian intelligence officials for hacking "into the computers of U.S. persons and entities involved in the 2016 U.S. presidential election," including employees and volunteers on Clinton's presidential campaign, the DNC, and the Democratic Congressional Campaign Committee. 506

Four people implicated in broader questions of collusion and Russian influence have also been indicted by or pleaded guilty to charges brought outside the direct purview of the Mueller investigation:

- On July 16, 2018, Maria Butina, a Russian graduate student at American University in Washington, D.C., was arrested and indicted on two counts of conspiracy and acting as a foreign agent for the Russian government. According to the indictment, Butina had worked for at least four years to develop relationships within the Republican Party, including with prominent politicians and high-ranking members of the National Rifle Association. Dutina has pleaded not guilty and says she was merely networking in a personal capacity. Dutina has pleaded not guilty and says she was merely networking in a personal capacity.
- On August 21, 2018, Michael Cohen pleaded guilty in a Manhattan federal court to eight charges, including tax evasion, bank fraud, and campaign finance violations. The charges stemmed from payoffs Cohen arranged in the fall of 2016 to ensure the silence of at least two of Trump's alleged former mistresses. Cohen testified that the payments were made at Trump's direction with the intent of influencing the 2016 election.<sup>509</sup>

- On August 31, 2018, Sam Patten, a longtime collaborator with Manafort and Kilimnik in Ukraine, pleaded guilty to violating the Foreign Agent Registration Act during his time working in Ukraine. Patten also admitted to illegally steering \$50,000 from a Ukrainian politician into Trump's inaugural fund, which remains a subject of scrutiny due to unanswered questions about its ultimate dispensation.<sup>510</sup>
- On October 19, 2018, the Justice Department charged the Russian national Elena Khusyaynova with conspiracy to defraud the United States for her alleged role in "Project Lakhta," a Russian influence operation aimed at the 2018 midterms. 511 Court documents allege that the operation was funded by Yevgeniy Prigozhin, who was also named in the February 2018 indictment of 13 Russian nationals as the primary funder of the Internet Research Agency.<sup>512</sup> Khusyaynova was allegedly responsible for managing the finances of Project Lakhta, which was designed to "sow discord in the U.S. political system" by spreading arguments and misinformation about divisive and racially charged issues, including the Confederate flag, gun control, and protests against police brutality.<sup>513</sup> Khusyaynova later responded in a video posted to the Kremlin-backed news website USA Really denying any knowledge of the operations described in the indictment.514

Mueller and his team have reportedly demonstrated increasing interest in Trump's finances, including by subpoening documents from the Trump Organization. 515 Mueller is reportedly investigating a variety of subjects, including whether Trump's decision to fire Comey, his criticism of the FBI, and his attempts to cover up information about his campaign's interactions with Russian individuals constitute obstruction of justice; whether there was coordination between the Trump campaign's digital operations and the Russian social media campaign supporting Trump; and if Russia helped finance the Trump campaign through means such as donations to the NRA, which has acknowledged receiving some money from Russian donors but disputes any further involvement.<sup>516</sup>

In the process, the investigation has highlighted not only how Russia interfered in the 2016 election but also the structural vulnerabilities that made the United States susceptible to that operation. The probe has, for instance, exposed how unregulated social media platforms can become potent tools for influence operations run not only by foreign governments but also by domestic dark money groups, and has brought new attention to the lax disclosure laws, especially in the real estate sector, that facilitate corruption in the United States and abroad. 517

Finally, the Russia investigation has demonstrated the United States' ongoing vulnerability to cyberattacks on its election system, a glaring flaw the Trump administration has done little to address. While Trump continues to ignore the problem, publicly express his desire for better relations with Russia, and call Mueller's investigation a "witch hunt," members of his own administration, including Director of National Intelligence Dan Coats, FBI Director Chris Wray, and NSA Director Michael Rodgers, have repeatedly warned that the Kremlin and other bad actors will continue attempting to interfere in America's elections. 518

It is increasingly clear that the president of the United States is compromised by his relationship to Russia; the only question is how deep that relationship goes. The Russia investigation, then, continues to grow more important by the day, sounding the alarm for one of the greatest threats to American democracy in the country's history.

# The Stormy Daniels scandal

The Russia investigation has proceeded in parallel fashion to several other Trump administration scandals. Few have proven as informative to the ongoing collusion probe as the scandal involving Trump's attempts to conceal his affair with the adult film star Stephanie Clifford, also known by her stage name Stormy Daniels. The scandal resulted in the guilty plea of Trump's longtime lawyer Michael Cohen.

The scandal began in January 2018, when The Wall Street Journal revealed that Trump and Clifford had signed a nondisclosure agreement in October 2016.<sup>519</sup> Cohen had established a company known as Essential Consultants LLC to pay Clifford for her silence, using David Pecker, publisher of the National Enquirer, as an intermediary. 520 Cohen reportedly also orchestrated cover-ups of Trump's alleged affair with former Playboy model Karen McDougal and an alleged affair between prominent Republican donor Elliott Broidy with another Playboy model, Shera Bechard, although some have speculated that the latter payoff was for Trump, not Broidy. 521 After the election, Cohen used the company to solicit payments for influence with the Trump administration—including from a company linked to the Russian oligarch Viktor Vekselberg.522

Cohen ultimately pleaded guilty to multiple federal crimes stemming from the payoffs.<sup>523</sup> In his testimony, he said he orchestrated the payments at Trump's direction with the express intent of ensuring the allegations did not surface until after the election, making Trump an unindicted co-conspirator in an illegal conspiracy to violate campaign finance law.524

Though the scandal is not directly related to collusion with Russia, it offers key insights into the Mueller investigation. It shows Trump and Cohen illegally conspiring to cover up damaging information about Trump in the final weeks of the election. It also confirms that Cohen served more as Trump's "bag man," running Trump's unsavory errands, than as Trump's lawyer; this comports with the allegation in the Steele dossier that Cohen traveled to Europe to make payments facilitating collusion. 525

Perhaps most importantly, because of the scandal, Cohen pleaded guilty—and agreed to cooperate with the Mueller investigation and tell investigators what he knows about Trump's dealings in his business and campaign.

# Recommendations

Responding to Russia's unprecedented and unprovoked attack on American democracy requires a multifaceted approach that not only imposes costs on the Kremlin but also addresses vulnerabilities in the American political system that Russia's attack exposed. Recommendations for how to do so, outlined below, fall into four broad categories. The first is suggested next steps for the investigation into the 2016 election, as understanding what happened and holding to account those responsible may be the single most important step that can be taken toward preventing future attacks. The second is potential responses to Russian aggression, including targeted sanctions and general improvements to American cybersecurity capabilities. The third is a set of measures aimed at shoring up America's election systems to ensure that such an attack is less likely in the future. Finally, the fourth is recommendations for anti-corruption legislation that will reduce the type of behavior the Kremlin exploited in 2016.

# Investigating Russia's 2016 attack

Investigating and understanding Russia's 2016 attack on American democracy is a vital first step toward both holding those behind the attack responsible and preventing future attempts to interfere in American democracy. Up until now, the investigations into the attack have faced significant opposition from the president and his allies. Revitalizing the congressional investigations and protecting special counsel Robert Mueller and his team through the steps outlined below is thus essential to protecting American democracy.

Call additional witnesses and recall witnesses who are suspected to have lied or provided inadequate information to Congress

The House Intelligence Committee's investigation into Russia's attack on American democracy, led by the former Trump transition official Devin Nunes, was little more than a cover-up aimed at deflecting accusations away from the White House. 526 The Senate's investigation, while more thorough than its counterpart in the House, also

left significant gaps. For example, neither chamber subpoenaed individuals who have pleaded guilty to Mueller or subpoenaed phone records that would identify the individual with a blocked number with whom Donald Trump Jr. spoke while planning the June 9 meeting at Trump Tower. Nor has either chamber acted upon multiple credible allegations of perjury by members of Trump's team, including Erik Prince, K. T. McFarland, Jared Kushner, and Trump Jr. 228

Revitalizing the investigations will not only help ensure that any Americans who were complicit in Russia's attack are brought to justice but also provide a much-needed public accounting of what happened during and since the 2016 election. Ensuring the public understands how the Kremlin carried out its interference, and how some Americans facilitated and furthered that attack, is a vital step toward insulating American democracy from future assaults, whether perpetrated by Russia or another foreign power.

# Pass legislation to protect the special counsel investigation from presidential interference

President Trump has repeatedly demonstrated his willingness to tamper with investigations into himself and those in his inner circle. The most famous example, by far, is his decision to first repeatedly lobby FBI Director James Comey to drop the Russia investigation, then fire Comey when he refused to do so. 529

Mueller's investigation is no exception. As this report documents, Trump has staked out an antagonistic position toward Mueller, repeatedly calling the investigation a "witch hunt" on Twitter and in interviews and outlining restrictions he believes should be placed on the scope of the probe. He has attempted or threatened to fire both Mueller and Deputy Attorney General Rod Rosenstein, who oversaw the investigation after Sessions announced his recusal. In November 2018, Trump forced out Attorney General Jeff Sessions and named Matt Whitaker, who has repeatedly criticized Mueller's investigation, as acting attorney general, which many observers have characterized as a clear step toward stifling the special counsel probe. Side out an antagonistic position of the investigation of the probes of the probes.

Already, bills exist in both the House and Senate that would make it significantly more difficult for Trump to fire Mueller or block the release of any report stemming from his investigation.<sup>533</sup> However, Speaker of the House Paul Ryan and Senate Majority Leader Mitch McConnell have blocked them from coming to the floor.<sup>534</sup> The beginning of a new congressional session will provide a much-needed opportunity to pass this urgently needed legislation and ensure that the president is not allowed to declare himself above the law.

# Call on the administration to give the special counsel independence in accordance with the "Watergate standard"

The clearest precursor to Trump's continual efforts to undermine Mueller's investigation is President Richard Nixon's similarly relentless antagonism toward the Watergate investigation. Successive attorneys general under President Nixon entered into an agreement with the special prosecutors outlining their independence. Their agreement stated, in writing, that

The Attorney General will not countermand or interfere with the Special Prosecutor's decisions or actions. The Special Prosecutor will determine whether and to what extent he will inform or consult with the Attorney General about the conduct of his duties and responsibilities.... The Special Prosecutor will not be removed from his duties except for extraordinary improprieties on his part. 536

Whitaker must enter into a similar agreement to ensure his ongoing independence, as must whomever Trump appoints to replace Sessions as attorney general. This agreement, as outlined by Ben Olinsky and Sam Berger in the September 2018 Center for American Progress report "Ensuring the Special Counsel's Independence If Rosenstein Is Fired" and excerpted here, should have five key tenets:

- **Removal:** The special counsel cannot be removed except for "extraordinary improprieties" on his part and will continue his work until satisfied that he has completed his mandate.
- **Independence and noninterference:** Political appointees at the Department of Justice will not countermand or interfere with the special counsel's decisions or actions, and he will determine whether and to what extent to inform or consult with the acting attorney general.
- Access to information and resources: The special counsel will be able to maintain a team of his choosing and continue to be granted full access to information and resources from the FBI, the Department of Justice, and other federal agencies.
- **Scope:** The special counsel will have the mandate of investigating any violations of the law related to Russian interference in our elections; any related matter that may present itself upon following the evidence; and any collateral matters (such as obstruction of justice, perjury, etc.). The scope of the special counsel's investigation shall include any additional matters the special counsel has been approved to investigate since his appointment.

• **Transparency:** The special counsel will be free to make information public at his sole discretion and at a time and place of his choosing while protecting classified information and information covered by grand jury secrecy requirements. The special counsel shall provide unmediated reports to Congress at his discretion and at a time of his choosing and immediately notify bipartisan committee leadership should the administration prevent him from making public relevant information of a classified nature. <sup>537</sup>

# Responding to Russia

The Trump administration has continually resisted attempts to censure Russia for its attack on the 2016 election. As a result, Russia has continued its attempts to meddle in the American political system. Taking a more active stance will help deter not only Russia, but also other adversarial countries, from attempting to exploit vulnerabilities in America's election systems and influence American politics.

## Aggressively implement existing sanctions

Sanctions targeting the Kremlin elite have a real impact. As James Lamond argued in "The Origins of Russia's Broad Political Assault on the United States":

The most important policy lesson . . . is that the package of diplomatic and economic measures put into place following the invasion of Crimea that intended to isolate Putin by targeting his base of support was ultimately so forceful that that Putin was willing to undertake this extraordinarily ambitious and risky campaign to strike back. 538

Yet the Trump administration has failed to adequately implement the Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act (CAATSA), which was passed with a nearly unanimous bipartisan majority in 2017 in response to Russia's election interference. Instead, the administration has only issued sanctions related to election interference in just a few, limited cases.

## Pass and sign the Defending American Security from Kremlin Aggression Act of 2018

The lack of action from the Trump administration to implement CAATSA requires Congress to push for additional measures. A bipartisan group led by Senators Lindsay Graham (R-SC) and Robert Menendez (D-NJ) has introduced new legislation to increase economic, political, and diplomatic pressure on Russia in response to its continued interference in U.S. elections as well as other activities, including aggression in Crimea and influence in Syria. 539 This legislation is a necessary

follow-up to CAATSA. In addition to reconfirming America's support for NATO, the legislation expands sanctions on new Russian sovereign debt; against investment in state-owned energy projects; and on targeted political figures, oligarchs, and family members who facilitate illicit and corrupt activities on behalf of President Vladimir Putin. Congress should immediately move forward with the legislation.

## Reinstate the State Department's office of sanctions coordination

This office, which was created under the Obama administration to coordinate an increasingly complicated network of financial and geoeconomic tools, was shuttered in 2017 by the Trump administration. The responsibilities of the office, which were previously handled by a senior career ambassador and a staff of at least five, were transferred to a single mid-level staffer in the office of policy planning. Given the expansion of sanctions, their increasing complexity, and the Trump administration's failure to adequately implement CAATSA, the sanctions coordination office at the State Department should immediately be reinstated and empowered to coordinate these mechanisms across the government.<sup>540</sup>

## Increase protections against asymmetric attacks

The Kremlin has demonstrated that it will seek to hit back in response to sanctions. Therefore, the United States and Europe need to work energetically to better defend themselves and to limit potential avenues of attack. Specifically, NATO should improve information-sharing capabilities among its member states' cyberwarfare units and develop, in concert with European allies, a comprehensive strategy to combat Russian hacking.

### Enhance government coordination to counter foreign interference

Foreign interference in American democracy is an issue that cuts across issue verticals and agency responsibilities. To improve coordination among the multiple agencies responding to and preventing foreign influence, the U.S. government should either stand up a high-level dedicated interagency task force or create a new center to coordinate government efforts, modeled after the National Counterterrorism Center. This group should bring together law enforcement, intelligence, and subject matter experts to conduct threat analysis, facilitate information sharing, and conduct strategic operation planning across the government.

## Fight the information war by significantly expanding public diplomacy efforts

As the United States cut funding for public diplomacy efforts after the Cold War, Russia—as well as other countries, including Iran and China—significantly expanded funding of state-supported media. 544 Meanwhile, many Western news

networks decided it was not profitable enough to invest in foreign language media in small markets such as the Balkans. Russia has sought to fill this gap in the news media marketplace through the expansion of Russian state-funded media. Many of the local media environments are increasingly Russian dominated—where anti-U.S., anti-NATO, anti-EU, and anti-democratic messages carry the day.<sup>545</sup>

The United States needs to support and expand efforts to provide an independent alternative to Russian disinformation. Congress should significantly expand funding for U.S.-sponsored outlets such as Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty and Voice of America, which are funded by the United States but governed by the Broadcasting Board of Governors. These efforts are currently woefully underfunded and fall short of what is needed to challenge Russian-backed media, which has become entrenched in many countries.

Congress should also ensure the Global Engagement Center (GEC) is resourced and empowered to counter Russian disinformation. While Congress has authorized a significant increase in the GEC budget and expanded its mandate, the Trump administration has been extremely slow to transfer funds and empower the GEC. 546 In addition, Congress should hold public hearings to hold the administration accountable for the lack of action it has taken to respond to Russian disinformation.

# Deter state-sponsored cyberattacks by sending clear messages about U.S. cyber redlines

The United States needs to establish boundaries and deterrence in cyberspace through the clear messaging of U.S. cyber redlines and by loudly calling out cyber intrusions. Developing clear messages and redlines about what the United States would deem to be a cyberattack under the law of war could decrease ambiguity and help deter such attacks against America. Indeed, President Obama privately confronted Putin at the G-20 summit in China and warned him that hacking the voting systems would cross the line and merit a strong retaliatory response. 547 The United States should more clearly articulate sectors that it believes should be off limits to a cyberattack and warn that if these sectors are deemed to be under attack—such as interference in an election or an attack on critical infrastructure—the United States will respond forcefully. While deterring adversaries should be an executive branch function, the lack of action once again from the Trump administration requires Congress to act.

# Bolster U.S. intelligence and cyberdefense capabilities to better cope with Russia

The United States needs to bolster the intelligence resources and assets devoted to monitoring Russia, especially in countering Russian intelligence efforts against the United States and its allies. Since 9/11, counterterrorism has appropriately been the priority. However, given the escalation of Russian influence and espionage efforts, more resources and personnel need to be devoted to countering Russian espionage within the United States. Congress must properly resource these efforts and ensure that investigations into Russian intervention continue. This should include investing in the education and recruitment of individuals with the necessary cyber expertise to develop defensive capabilities. Additionally, the United States needs to take urgent steps to ensure the security of its cyberweapons and to combat Russian cybercriminals.

## Establish an Eastern European Security Investment Initiative

Congress should establish an initiative through the State Department to help eastern NATO countries transition from Russian military equipment without sacrificing their short-term military readiness. This initiative would provide a mix of financing and direct assistance to facilitate expensive fighter and helicopter acquisitions, just as the Bush administration did to help Poland procure F-16s in 2002. 548 Currently, countries, such as Bulgaria, are balancing expensive fighter acquisitions with maintaining short-term readiness. Congress should help these allies bolster their forces. 549

# Strengthening America's election systems

Russia's attack on the 2016 presidential election highlighted major structural vulnerabilities in America's election systems. Some of these flaws, such as America's incredibly lax campaign finance laws, are political; others, such as the nation's outdated election infrastructure and the lack of paper trails generated in current electronic voting systems, are purely technical. Fixing these vulnerabilities will not only help prevent future attacks but also improve the integrity of American elections outside of questions about foreign interference.

## Pass legislation to address gaps in campaign finance disclosure regulations

Key aspects of Russia's attack on the 2016 election were possible, in part, because of the United States' incredibly lax laws regarding campaign finance disclosure. For example, Russia was able to flood social media with pro-Trump advertisements in large part because there are effectively no disclosure requirements for political ads on social media. The news that Russia purchased the ads only broke because Facebook revealed that the transactions had been made in rubles. 550 Moreover, if

allegations that Russia routed money into the American political system through the NRA are accurate, that process will have been possible largely because, since the 2010 Citizens United v. Federal Election Commission decision, political organizations are no longer required to disclose the identities of their donors. 551

 Two bills have already been introduced that would significantly reduce the gaps in America's campaign finance laws. The DISCLOSE Act, introduced in 2017, would expand the timeframe during which any ads that reference a candidate must be reported to the Federal Election Commission from 30 days to 60 days while increasing disclosure requirements for organizations that act as conduits for large amounts of money into the American political system and for domestic subsidiaries of foreign companies. 552 Another bill, the Honest Ads Act, would subject social media advertisements to the same disclosure requirements as ads in other media, reducing the ability of foreign powers to influence elections through online advertisements.553

# Utilize all possible measures to strengthen election infrastructure, on state and federal levels

As a 2018 Center for American Progress report detailed, America's election infrastructure is woefully unprepared for the demands of the general voting public, let alone for the possibility of concerted cyberattacks designed to undermine the legitimacy of an election.<sup>554</sup> Though it remains unknown how successful Russian hackers were in penetrating state voter databases and election hardware vendors in 2016, and whether those efforts substantially affected voting or turnout, the attempt itself is a vital wake-up call to strengthen election security. 555

That wake-up call can be met with several measures. One key step is for Congress to act swiftly to free up federal money for states to spend on election security, a measure that has in the past been uncontroversial but which House Republicans refused to pass in July 2018, then blocked again the next month. 556 Additionally, states should take advantage of funding that already has been allocated for election security; according to plans posted by the U.S. Election Assistance Commission, as of August 2018, 41 states had sought support from the \$380 million allocated for election security in March 2018, consuming a total of 36.3 percent of the available funds.<sup>557</sup> One particularly urgent use for the money is improving cybersecurity standards for voter registration systems, a major vulnerability that foreign or domestic hackers could exploit to wreak havoc on American elections, whether by altering registration lists or simply making them more difficult for poll workers to access, thus potentially depriving registered voters of the opportunity to cast a ballot. 558

States can also unilaterally implement policies that will increase election security. States can and should institute automatic election audits to verify vote totals in the aftermath of elections and introduce ballot measures that produce a paper trail that can be used to verify individual votes. 559 This would have the added bonus of reducing controversy surrounding especially close elections and reduce the appearance of partisanship if one or multiple candidates challenge the results of a vote.

• Congress should pass the Secure Elections Act. Introduced in December 2018 by Senators Amy Klobuchar (D-MN), James Lankford (R-OK), Kamala Harris (D-CA), and Lindsey Graham (R-SC), this bipartisan bill authorizes block grants for upgrading electronic voting machines and implementing cybersecurity measures and also improves channels through which state officials can communicate with the U.S. Department of Homeland Security about perceived vulnerabilities. 560

# Strengthening anti-corruption laws and enforcement

As is documented in the first three chapters of this report, Russia frequently exploits corruption in the countries whose politics it is seeking to influence. The United States is no exception: Trump first forged his relationship with Kremlin-linked actors through his corrupt business dealings, and speculation persists that these shady financial ties make him and other members of his administration vulnerable to compromise by foreign governments. Strengthening anti-corruption laws will not only help prevent the underlying conditions that led to collusion in 2016 but also help make American economic and political systems more responsive to the general public, all while cutting down on the possibility for corrupt actors at home and abroad to hide their ill-gotten gains in the United States.

# Enact policies to curtail the abuse of shell corporations in the United States, especially in the real estate sector

There are currently multiple jurisdictions in the United States that effectively serve as tax havens due to their lax—or complete lack of—disclosure laws surrounding shell corporations. Delaware, Nevada, and Wyoming are particularly notorious for the ease with which an individual can anonymously register a shell corporation without having to disclose the corporation's beneficial owner. Moreover, despite widespread understanding that luxury real estate is a common vector for money laundering, the U.S. government does not hold real estate purchases to the same level of scrutiny as large-scale transactions in other sectors, such as banking and

gambling. These may enable international elites, whether they attained their wealth through licit or illicit means, to effectively hide their money in the United States, away from the eyes of tax authorities and international investigators.

 Congress should pass legislation to curtail the formation and abuse of anonymous shell corporations. Bills that have already been introduced in both houses of Congress, including the TITLE Act, introduced by Sen. Sheldon Whitehouse (D-RI) in June 2017, and the Corporate Transparency Act, introduced in the Senate by Sens. Ron Wyden (D-OR) and Marco Rubio (R-FL) and in the House by Reps. Carolyn Maloney (D-NY) and Peter King (R-NY) in August 2017, would provide much-needed transparency to incorporation processes. Meanwhile, increasing the budget allocated to the Treasury Department's Financial Crimes Enforcement Network and amending the Bank Secrecy Act and Money Laundering Control Act of 1986 to include real estate institutions and brokers among the financial institutions required to disclose suspicious transactions would significantly reduce the ability of bad actors to launder money through U.S. real estate.

# Implement measures to reduce conflicts of interest in the federal government and rigorously enforce existing requirements

The U.S. Constitution contains language, known as the Foreign Emoluments Clause, forbidding federal officials from receiving any "present, Emolument, Office, or Title, of any kind whatever, from any King, Prince, or foreign State." Proper enforcement of the clause, by necessitating congressional approval of anything of value the president receives from a foreign power, would significantly reduce the vulnerability of not just president but all federal officials to the possible influence from foreign powers. 561 Congress should implement procedures that will make it easier to ensure compliance from both current and future elected officials, including setting clear reporting requirements, tasking specific agencies and offices with investigating potential emoluments, and outlining penalties for violations. 562 Additionally, current law requires all executive branch officials except the president and vice president to divest themselves of any business interests that may create conflicts with their duties.<sup>563</sup> Requiring the president, the vice president, and their families to resolve conflicts of interest would likewise reduce the vulnerability of the president and vice president to influence by foreign powers or by domestic business concerns.

The lack of information regarding Trump's finances only exacerbates the difficulty of addressing his conflicts of interest. Defying decades of tradition, the president has steadfastly refused to release his tax returns.<sup>564</sup> However, what documents the press and general public have seen have revealed a bevy of malfeasance, ranging from ethically dubious to obviously fraudulent.<sup>565</sup> Though he has filed required financial disclosure documents listing his own assets, they leave significant gaps in the public's understanding, not the least of which is that the contents are entirely self-reported and the organization that receives the documents, the Office of Government Ethics, lacks the investigatory capacity to verify the information. 566 Requiring the current president to release his tax returns, whether by subpoena or by enacting new legislation, would enable the kind of public scrutiny necessary to understand precisely how compromised a president may be. Passing a law requiring future candidates to do so would prevent the rise of similarly compromised candidates.

# Conclusion

In an administration largely defined by the constant churn of controversy, the Russia investigation has become one of the largest scandals in American political history. As it has unfolded, President Donald Trump and his accomplices in Congress have not only attacked the investigation but also sought to repeatedly shift the goal posts. First, they asserted there had been no meetings with Russia. Next, they acknowledged their meetings with Kremlin-linked operatives, but denied that any collusion had taken place. Then, they claimed that even if collusion had taken place, collusion isn't a crime. And finally, they argued the scandal is meaningless because Russian interference didn't change the outcome of the election.

All of these assertions are false. There were dozens of contacts and meetings between the two campaigns to elect Trump, each of which the Trump campaign, transition team, and administration sought to hide. Their steadfast obfuscation amid the flood of revelations suggests there are still more to come. <sup>567</sup> In those secret contacts and meetings, the participants colluded, sharing and coordinating plans to undermine the legitimacy of American democracy. That collusion almost certainly constitutes a criminal conspiracy, which, given Trump's long history of corrupt behavior and reputation for micromanagement, very well may implicate the president himself. <sup>568</sup>

As more details emerge, the evidence that Russian interference, and the Trump campaign's complicity, affected the results of the 2016 presidential election has grown steadily stronger. The president won the three key states of Pennsylvania, Michigan, and Wisconsin by less than one percent; with those wins he garnered their electoral college totals, for a margin of fewer than 80,000 voters. The narrowness of this margin, coupled with the breadth of Russian interference and the eagerness with which the Trump campaign integrated WikiLeaks into its messaging, have led multiple analysts to conclude that the Kremlin's actions not only could have, but in fact did, alter the results of the election. 569

The ongoing investigation into Russia's attack on the 2016 election hasn't just revealed unprecedented—and likely criminal—wrongdoing by the president and members of his inner circle, it has fundamentally called into question the legitimacy

of Trump's presidency. Meanwhile, the Kremlin's assault on American democracy has continued, largely unabated, with several Democratic candidates having reported Russian hacking attempts during the 2018 midterms. 570

Trump and his accomplices have proven not just unwilling but also unable to uncover the full truth about Russian interference in the 2016 election, leaving the United States vulnerable to further attack. It is time not just for a full public accounting of what happened but also for decisive action to shore up American democracy for the future.

# About the authors

**Jeremy Venook** is a research analyst for the Moscow Project.

**Max Bergmann** is a senior fellow at the Center for American Progress.

# **Endnotes**

- 1 National Intelligence Council, Assessing Russian Activities and Intentions in Recent U.S. Elections (Office of the Director of National Intelligence, 2017), p.2, available at https:// www.intelligence.senate.gov/sites/default/files/documents/ICA\_2017\_01.pdf.
- 2 Fiona Hill and Clifford Gaddy, Mr. Putin: Operative in the Kremlin (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2013); Masha Gessen, The Man Without a Face: The Unlikely Rise of Vladimir Putin (New York: Riverhead, 2012); Karen Dawisha, Putin's Kleptocracy: Who Owns Russia? (New York: Simon and Schuster, 2014).
- 3 Ibid.
- 4 Ibid.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Ilan Greenberg, "The Not-So Velvet Revolution," The New York Times, May 30, 2004, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2004/05/30/magazine/the-not-so-velvetrevolution.html; William Schneider, "Ukraine's 'Orange Revolution,' The Atlantic, December 2004, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2004/12/ ukraines-orange-revolution/305157/; "A tulip revolution," The Economist, March 24, 2005, available at https://www. economist.com/unknown/2005/03/24/a-tulip-revolution; "The Arab Spring: A Year Of Revolution," National Public Radio, December 17, 2011, available at https://www.npr. org/2011/12/17/143897126/the-arab-spring-a-year-ofrevolution.
- 7 "Putin Power," The Economist, October 9, 2003, available at https://www.economist.com/leaders/2003/10/09/putinpower; Julia Famularo, "The China-Russia NGO Crackdown," The Diplomat, February 23, 2015, available at https://thediplomat.com/2015/02/the-china-russia-ngo-crackdown/.
- 8 Michael Schwirtz and David Herszenhorn, "Voters Watch Polls in Russia, and Fraud Is What They See," The New York Times, December 5, 2011, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2011/12/06/world/europe/russian-parliamentary-elections-criticized-by-west.html.
- 9 "Russian election: Biggest protests since fall of USSR," BBC News, December 10, 2011, available at https://www.bbc. com/news/world-europe-16122524; Michael Schwirtz and David Herszenhorn, "Voters Watch Polls in Russia, and Fraud Is What They See," The New York Times, December 5, 2011, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2011/12/06/ world/europe/russian-parliamentary-elections-criticizedby-west.html.
- 10 Elise Labott, "Clinton cites 'serious concerns' about Russian election," CNN, December 6, 2011, available at https:// www.cnn.com/2011/12/06/world/europe/russia-electionsclinton/index.html.
- 11 David M. Herszenhorn and Ellen Barry, "Putin Contends Clinton Incited Unrest Over Vote," The New York Times, December 8, 2011, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2011/12/09/world/europe/putin-accuses-clinton-ofinstigating-russian-protests.html.
- 12 Ian Traynor, "Russia accused of unleashing cyberwar to disable Estonia," The Guardian, May 16, 2007, available at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2007/may/17/topstories3.russia; Anne Applebaum, "World Inaction," Slate, August 8, 2008, available at http://www.slate.com/articles/ news\_and\_politics/foreigners/2008/08/world\_inaction. html.

- 13 Pavel Polityuk, Matt Robinson, "Ukraine parliament ousts Yanukovich, Tymoshenko freed," Reuters, February 21, 2014, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/usukraine/ukraine-parliament-ousts-yanukovich-tymoshenko-freed-idUSBREA1G0OU20140222; Maxim Tucker, "Ukraine's fallen leader Viktor Yanukovych 'paid bribes of \$2 billion'—or \$1.4 million for every day he was president," The Telegraph, May 31, 2016, available at https://www. telegraph.co.uk/news/2016/05/31/ukraines-fallen-leaderviktor-yanukovych-paid-bribes-of-2-billio/; Betsy Woodruff, "How D.C. Lobbyists Helped Paul Manafort Prop Up a Putin Puppet," The Daily Beast, August 28, 2017, available at https://www.thedailybeast.com/how-dc-lobbyists-helpedpaul-manafort-prop-up-a-putin-puppet; John Simpson, "Russia's Crimea plan detailed, secret and successful," BBC News, March 19, 2014, available at https://www.bbc.com/ news/world-europe-26644082.
- 14 Alan Yuhas, "Russian propaganda over Crimea and the Ukraine: how does it work?" The Guardian, March 17, 2014, available at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/ mar/17/crimea-crisis-russia-propaganda-media.
- 15 Andrew Higgins and Alison Smale, "Russia to Release Loan Money for Ukraine, Lifting Leader," The New York Times, February 17, 2014, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2014/02/18/world/europe/german-leaders-meetwith-ukrainian-opposition-leaders.html; Anton Zverev, "Moscow is bankrolling Ukraine rebels: ex-separatist official," Reuters, October 5, 2016, available at https://www. reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-crisis-separatists/moscowis-bankrolling-ukraine-rebels-ex-separatist-official-idUSKC-N1251UO.
- 16 Mark Landler, Annie Lowrey, and Steven Lee Myers, "Obama Steps Up Russia Sanctions in Ukraine Crisis," The New York Times, March 20, 2014, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2014/03/21/us/politics/us-expanding-sanctions-against-russia-over-ukraine.html.
- 17 Julia loffe, "Why Does the Kremlin Care So Much About the Magnitsky Act?" The Atlantic, July 27, 2017, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2017/07/magnitsky-act-kremlin/535044/.
- 18 Ibid; Jacob Weisberg, "Why Exactly Does Putin Hate the Magnitsky Act?" Slate, July 21, 2017, available at http:// www.slate.com/articles/news\_and\_politics/trumpcast/2017/07/why\_does\_putin\_hate\_the\_magnitsky\_act. html; loffe, "Why Does the Kremlin Care So Much About the Magnitsky Act?"
- 19 Luke Harding, "What are the Panama Papers? A guide to history's biggest data leak," The Guardian, April 5, 2016, available at https://www.theguardian.com/news/2016/ apr/03/what-you-need-to-know-about-the-panamapapers.
- 20 Luke Harding, "Sergei Roldugin, the cellist who holds the key to tracing Putin's hidden fortune," The Guardian, April 3, 2016, available at https://www.theguardian.com/ news/2016/apr/03/sergei-roldugin-the-cellist-who-holdsthe-key-to-tracing-putins-hidden-fortune
- 21 Bill Buzenberg, "How Putin's Election Attack—and Support for Trump—Got Personal," Mother Jones, September 14, 2017, available at https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2017/09/putin-trump-election-panama-papers/.

- 22 Christopher S. Chivvish, "Understanding Russian 'Hybrid Warfare' And What Can Be Done About It" (Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 2017), available at https://www.rand. org/content/dam/rand/pubs/testimonies/CT400/CT468/ RAND\_CT468.pdf; Molly McKew, "The Gerasimov Doctrine," Politico Magazine, September/October 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2017/09/05/ gerasimov-doctrine-russia-foreign-policy-215538; Alina Polyakova and Spencer Boyer, "The Future of Political Warfare: Russia, the West, and the Coming Age of Global Digital Competition" (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2018), available at https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/the-future-of-political-warfare.pdf; Seth Jones and Heather Conley, "Russian Active Measures: Past, Present, and Future" (Washington: Center for Strategic & International Studies, 2018), available at https://www. csis.org/analysis/russian-active-measures-past-present-
- 23 Vivienne Walt, "Why France's Marine Le Pen Is Doubling Down on Russia Support," Time, January 9, 2017, available at http://time.com/4627780/russia-national-front-marinele-pen-putin/.
- 24 Ibid; Lucy Pasha-Robinson, "Marine Le Pen meets with Vladimir Putin on visit to Moscow," Independent, March 24, 2017, available at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/ world/europe/french-election-marine-le-pen-vladimirputin-moscow-russia-a7647621.html.
- 25 Megha Mohan, "Macron Leaks: the anatomy of a hack," BBC News, May 9, 2017, available at https://www.bbc.com/ news/blogs-trending-39845105.
- 26 Amanda Erickson, "Macron's emails got hacked. Here's why French voters won't hear much about them before Sunday's election." The Washington Post, May 6, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/ wp/2017/05/06/macrons-emails-got-hacked-heres-whyfrench-voters-wont-hear-much-about-them-before-sundays-election/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.6206c3bd6b8a.
- 27 David Kirkpatrick, "Signs of Russian Meddling in Brexit Referendum," The New York Times, November 15, 2017, available at https://www.nvtimes.com/2017/11/15/ world/europe/russia-brexit-twitter-facebook.html; Simon Shuster, "How Russian Voters Fueled the Rise of Germany's Far-Right," Time, September 25, 2017, available at http:// time.com/4955503/germany-elections-2017-far-rightrussia-angela-merkel/; Francois Murphy and Andrew Osborn, "Austrian far right signs deal with Putin's party, touts Trump ties," Reuters, December 19, 2016, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-austria-farright-russia/ austrian-far-right-signs-deal-with-putins-party-toutstrump-ties-idUSKBN1481MJ; Mark Scott and Diego Torres, "Catalan referendum stokes fears of Russian influence," Politico, September 29, 2017, available at https://www. politico.eu/article/russia-catalonia-referendum-fake-news-
- 28 Conor Friedersdorf, "Is Russia Behind a Secession Effort in California?" The Atlantic, March 1, 2017, available at https:// www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2017/03/is-russiabehind-a-secession-effort-in-california/517890/; Casey Michel, "How the Russians pretended to be Texans—and Texans believed them," The Washington Post, October 17, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ news/democracy-post/wp/2017/10/17/how-the-russianspretended-to-be-texans-and-texans-believed-them/?utm term=.16d034953a26; Casey Michel, "Inside the Russian effort to fuel American secessionists," ThinkProgress, February 26, 2018, available at https://thinkprogress.org/ russia-texas-california-separatism-9809aca9f61d/.
- 29 Casey Michel, "How Putin Played the Far Left," The Daily Beast, January 13, 2017, available at https://www.thedailybeast.com/how-putin-played-the-far-left.

- 30 John Bowden, "Jill Stein campaign declines doc requests in Senate Russia probe," The Hill, April 28, 2018, available at https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/385342jill-stein-campaign-declines-some-requests-for-docs-insenate-russia.
- 31 Alice Speri, "The Two-Party System Is the Worst Case Scenario'—an Interview With the Green Party's Jill Stein," The Intercept, available at https://theintercept. com/2016/07/29/the-two-party-system-is-the-worst-casescenario-an-interview-with-the-green-partys-jill-stein/.
- 32 Heather Conley, James Mina, Ruslan Stefanov, and Martin Vladimirov, "The Kremlin Playbook" (Washington: Center for Strategic & International Studies, 2016), available at https://csis-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/1601017\_Conley\_KremlinPlaybook\_Web.pdf.
- 34 David Kirkpatrick and Matthew Rosenberg, "Russians Offered Business Deals to Brexit's biggest Backers," The New York Times, June 29, 2018, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2018/06/29/world/europe/russia-britainbrexit-arron-banks.html.
- 35 Jim Waterson, "Five things we learned from Arron Banks' questioning by MPs," The Guardian, June 12, 2018, available at https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2018/jun/12/ five-things-we-learned-arron-banks-questioning-by-mpsfake-news.
- 36 Michael Crowley, "The Kremlin's Candidate," Politico Magazine, May/June 2016, available at https://www.politico. com/magazine/story/2016/04/donald-trump-2016-russiatoday-rt-kremlin-media-vladimir-putin-213833.
- 37 Sonam Sheth, "Our task was to set Americans against their own government': New details emerge about Russia's trolling operation," Business Insider, October 17, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2016/04/ donald-trump-2016-russia-today-rt-kremlin-mediavladimir-putin-213833; Darren Samuelsohn, "Facebook: Russian-linked accounts bought \$150,000 in ads during 2016 race," Politico, September 6, 2017, available at https:// www.politico.com/story/2017/09/06/facebook-ads-russialinked-accounts-242401; Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Internet Research Agency et al (U.S. Department of Justice, 2018), available at https://www.justice.gov/ file/1035477/download.
- 38 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Viktor Borisovich Netyshenko et al (U.S. Department of Justice, 2018), https:// www.justice.gov/file/1080281/download.
- 39 Chelsea Bailey, "Putin Says Trump Appeared to Agree Russia Did not Interfere in 2016 Election," NBC News, July 8, 2017, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/ putin-g-20-summit-trump-appeared-agreed-russia-didnot-n780961.
- 40 David Ignatius, "Russia's radical new strategy for information warfare," The Washington Post, January 18, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/postpartisan/wp/2017/01/18/russias-radical-new-strategy-forinformation-warfare/.
- 41 Simon Shuster, "How Paul Manafort Helped Elect Russia's Man in Ukraine," Time, October 31, 2017, available at http:// time.com/5003623/paul-manafort-mueller-indictmentukraine-russia/.
- 42 "Party of Regions hopes for strengthening collaboration with 'United Russia' party," Kyiv Post, November 22, 2009, available at https://web.archive.org/ web/20091124000315/http:/www.kyivpost.com/news/ politics/detail/53358/

- 43 Foer, "The Plot Against America"; Franklin Foer, "The Astonishing Tale of the Man Mueller Just Indicted," The Atlantic, June 6, 2018, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/ politics/archive/2018/06/the-astonishing-tale-of-the-manmueller-calls-person-a/562217/.
- 44 Theodoric Meyer and Josh Gerstein, "Manafort associate proposed hiring German, Spanish politicians to lobby Ukraine," Politico, June 13, 2018, available at https://www. politico.com/story/2018/06/13/manafort-ukraine-lobbyeurope-644823.
- 45 Rebecca Ballhaus and Julie Bykowicz, Manafort Airs Details of Ukraine Lobbying as He Pleads Guilty," The Wall Street Journal, September 14, 2018, available at https://www.wsj. com/articles/manafort-airs-details-of-ukraine-lobbying-ashe-pleas-guilty-1536955622.

- 47 Kenzi Abou-Sabe, Tom Winter, and Max Tucker, "What Did Ex-Trump Aide Paul Manafort Really Do in Ukraine?" NBC News, June 27, 2017, available at https://www.wsj.com/ articles/manafort-airs-details-of-ukraine-lobbying-ashe-pleas-guilty-1536955622; Diana Pilipenko, "Yes, Paul Manafort is on trial for crimes in the U.S. But his work in Ukraine helped to destroy a country." The Washington Post, August 17, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/democracy-post/wp/2018/08/17/yes-paulmanafort-is-on-trial-for-crimes-in-the-u-s-but-his-workin-ukraine-helped-to-destroy-a-country/?utm\_term=. b5ad0e89360d.
- 48 "Putin: Russia helped Yanukovych to flee Ukraine," BBC News, October 24, 2014, available at https://www.bbc. com/news/world-europe-29761799; Foer, "The Plot Against America."
- 49 Donald Trump and Tony Schwartz, Trump: The Art of the Deal (New York: Random House, 1987).
- 50 Jordan Fabian, "Trump to hand over businesses to sons," The Hill, January 11, 2017, available at https://thehill.com/ homenews/administration/313779-trump-to-hand-overhusinesses-to-sons
- 51 Betsy Woodruff, "Trump Inc. Had a Rough Year, but His D.C. Hotel Is Killing It," The Daily Beast, December 28, 2017, available at https://www.thedailybeast.com/trump-inchad-a-rough-year-but-his-dc-hotel-is-killing-it.
- 52 "Trump Ran the Trump Campaign: 'For Donald Trump It's Always About Control," The Moscow Project, July 27, 2018, available at https://themoscowproject.org/dispatch/ trump-ran-the-trump-campaign-for-donald-trump-itsalways-about-control/.
- 53 David Graham, "Is Money-Laundering the Real Trump Kompromat?" The Atlantic, January 19, 2018, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2018/01/ the res-a-potential-for-russian-leverage-here/551024/.
- 54 Shin and Fischer-Baum, "The many contradictions in Trump's relationship with Russia."
- 55 Graham, "Is Money-Laundering the Real Trump Kompro-
- 56 Diana Pilipenko, "Cracking the Shell: Trump and the Corrupting Potential of Furtive Russian Money" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/reports/2018/02/13/446576/cracking-the-shell/.
- 58 Joshua Yaffa, "Putin's Shadow Cabinet and the Bridge to Crimea," The New Yorker, May 29, 2017, available at https:// www.newyorker.com/magazine/2017/05/29/putins-shadow-cabinet-and-the-bridge-to-crimea.

- 59 Pilipenko, "Cracking the Shell: Trump and the Corrupting Potential of Furtive Russian Money;" Yaffa, "Putin's Shadow Cabinet and the Bridge to Crimea."
- 60 Conley, Mina, Stefanov, and Vladimirov, "The Kremlin Playbook."
- 61 Andrew Meier, "Who Fears a Free Mikhail Khodorkovsky?" The New York Times Magazine, November 18, 2009, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2009/11/22/ magazine/22khodorkovsky-t.html.
- 62 Pilipenko, "Cracking the Shell: Trump and the Corrupting Potential of Furtive Russian Money."
- 63 Russ Buettner and Charles Bagli, "Donald Trump's Business Decisions in '80s Nearly Led Him to Ruin," The New York Times, October 3, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2016/10/04/nyregion/donald-trump-taxes-debt. html? r=0.
- 64 Ihid
- 65 Shawn Tully, "How Donald Trump Made Millions Off His Biggest Business Failure," Fortune, March 10, 2016, available at http://fortune.com/2016/03/10/trump-hotel-casinospay-failure/.
- 66 Edward Klein, "Trump Family Values," Vanity Fair, March 1994, available at https://www.vanityfair.com/ news/1994/03/donald-trump-family-bankruptcy; Brett Arends, "Donald Trump was a stock market disaster," MarketWatch, July 22, 2015, available at https://www. marketwatch.com/story/donald-trump-was-a-stockmarket-disaster-2015-07-22; "Pages From Donald Trump's 1995 Income Tax Records," The New York Times, October 1, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2016/10/01/us/politics/donald-trump-taxes.html
- 67 Russ Buettner and Charles Bagli, "How Donald Trump Bankrupted His Atlantic City Casinos, but Still Earned Millions," The New York Times, June 11, 2016, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2016/06/12/nyregion/donald-trumpatlantic-city.html.
- 68 David Barstow, Susanne Craig, and Russ Buettner, "Trump Engaged in Suspect Tax Schemes as He Reaped Riches From His Father," The New York Times, October 2, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2018/10/02/us/politics/donald-trump-tax-schemesfred-trump.html.
- 69 Ibid.
- 70 Bryan Hood, "4 Times Donald Trump's Companies Declared Bankruptcy," Vanity Fair, June 29, 2015, available at https:// www.vanityfair.com/news/2015/06/donald-trump-companies-bankruptcy-atlantic-city.
- 71 Luke Harding, Stephanie Kirchgaessner, Nick Hopkins, and David Smith, "Deutsche Bank examined Donald Trump's account for Russia links," The Guardian, February 16, 2017, available at https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/ feb/16/deutsche-bank-examined-trump-account-for-
- 72 Susanne Craig, "Trump Boasts of Rapport With Wall St., but the Feeling Is Not Quite Mutual," May 23, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/05/24/business/dealbook/ donald-trump-relationship-bankers.html.
- 73 William Cohan, "What Exactly Is Donald Trump's Deal?" The Atlantic, April 2013, available at https://www.theatlantic. com/magazine/archive/2013/04/whats-the-deal-withdonald-trump/309261/.
- 74 Harriet Torry, "Donald Trump Won't Release Tax Returns, Aide Says," The Wall Street Journal, January 22, 2017, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/donald-trump-wontrelease-tax-returns-aide-says-1485115246.

- 75 Craig Unger, "Trump's Russian Laundromat," The New Republic, July 13, 2017, available at https://newrepublic. com/article/143586/trumps-russian-laundromat-trumptower-luxury-high-rises-dirty-money-international-crimesyndicate.
- 76 Adam Davidson, "Trump's Business of Corruption," The New Yorker, August 21, 2017, available at https://www. newyorker.com/magazine/2017/08/21/trumps-businessof-corruption.
- 77 Ben Protess, Jessica Silver-Greenberg, and Jesse Drucker, "Big German Bank, Key to Trump's Finances, Faces New Scrutiny," The New York Times, July 19, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/19/business/biggerman-bank-key-to-trumps-finances-faces-new-scrutiny. html; Ed Caesar, "Deutsche Bank, Mirror Trades, and More Russian Threads," The New Yorker, March 29, 2017, available at https://www.newyorker.com/business/currency/ deutsche-bank-mirror-trades-and-more-russian-threads.
- 78 Caleb Melby and Keri Geiger, "Behind Trump's Russia Romance, There's a Tower full of Oligarchs," Bloomberg, March 16, 2017, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2017-03-16/behind-trump-s-russia-romancethere-s-a-tower-full-of-oligarchs.
- 79 Nathan Layne and others, "Russian elite invested nearly \$100 million in Trump buildings," Reuters, March 17, 2017, available at https://www.reuters.com/investigates/specialreport/usa-trump-property/.
- 80 Ken Silverstein, "Miami: Where Luxury Real Estate Meets Dirty Money," The Nation, October 2, 2013, available at https://www.thenation.com/article/miami-where-luxuryreal-estate-meets-dirty-money/; Riotwomennn, "5:32 p.m., September 23, 2017 "Twitter, available at https://twitter. com/riotwomennn/status/911704785405046784.
- 81 Unger, "Trump's Russian Laundromat."
- 82 Dan Glaister, "Donald Trump sells Florida mansion for record sum," The Guardian, July 17, 2008, available at https:// www.theguardian.com/world/2008/jul/17/donaldtrump.
- 83 Stephanie Kirchgaessner and Luke Harding, "Russian scrutinized for ties to Trump investigated in Monaco," The Guardian, October 19, 2017, available at https://www. theguardian.com/world/2017/oct/19/russian-scrutinisedfor-ties-to-trump-investigated-in-monaco; Robert Frank, "Only in Palm Beach: The \$95 Million Tear-Down," The New York Times, August 27, 2016, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2016/08/28/business/only-in-palm-beachthe-95-million-tear-down.html.
- 84 Philip Bump, "How money laundering works in real estate," The Washington Post, January 4, 2018, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/news/politics/wp/2018/01/04/  $how-money-laundering-works-in-real-estate/?utm\_term=.$ d68cc64b458c.
- 85 Matthew Mosk, "Follow the money': Senator probes Trump's \$95 million Palm Beach mansion sale," ABC News, February 9, 2018, available at https://abcnews.go.com/ Politics/follow-money-senator-probes-trumps-95-millionpalm/story?id=52970095.
- 86 Greg Gordon and Kevin Hall, "Russian billionaire says it was 'pure coincidence' his jet twice shadowed Trump's," The Charlotte Observer, March 10, 2017, available at https:// www.charlotteobserver.com/news/politics-government/ article137881768.html.
- 87 Ibid; Natasha Bertrand, "This is ridiculous': White House official denounces 'conspiracy' about Trump and Russian billionaire," Business Insider, March 7, 2017, available at https://www.businessinsider.com/white-house-trumprybolovlev-russia-conspiracy-2017-3.

- 88 Fabrice Lhomme and Gerard Davet, "Le president de l'AS Monaco perquisitionne et place en garde a vue," Le Monde, November 11, 2018, available at https://www. lemonde.fr/police-justice/article/2018/11/06/le-presidentde-l-as-monaco-perquisitionne-et-place-en-garde-avue\_5379701\_1653578.html.
- 89 Tim O'Brien, "Trump, Russia and a Shadowy Business Partnership," Bloomberg, June 21, 2017, available at https:// www.bloomberg.com/view/articles/2017-06-21/trumprussia-and-those-shadowy-sater-deals-at-bayrock.
- 90 Martin Longman, "Trump's SoHo Project, the Mob, and Russian Intelligence," Washington Monthly, February 20, 2017, available at https://washingtonmonthly.com/2017/02/20/ trumps-soho-project-the-mob-and-russian-intelligence/.
- 91 David Fleshler, "Billionaire's company pleads guilty to importing elephant tusks and animal skins on yacht," South Florida Sun Sentinel, May 13, 2009, available at https:// www.sun-sentinel.com/news/sfl-animal-skins-ivory-meeting-051309-story.html.
- 92 Marc Champion, "How a Trump SoHo Partner Ended Up With Toxic Mining Riches From Kazakhstan," Bloomberg, January 11, 2018, available at https://www.bloomberg. com/news/features/2018-01-11/how-a-trump-soho-partner-ended-up-with-toxic-mining-riches-from-kazakhstan.
- 93 "Corruption Trial Against Former Almaty Mayor Opens in Kazakhstan," RadioFreeEurope RadioLiberty, July 26, 2018, available at https://www.rferl.org/a/corruptiontrial-against-former-almaty-mayor-opens-in-kazakhstan/29391601.html.
- 94 Rosalind Helderman and Tom Hamburger, "Former Mafia-linked figure describes association with Trump." The Washington Post, May 17, 2016, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/politics/former-mafia-linkedfigure-describes-association-with-trump/2016/05/17/ cec6c2c6-16d3-11e6-aa55-670cabef46e0\_story.html?utm\_ term=.d1c1f0de330e; Craig Unger, "Why Robert Mueller Has Trump SoHo In His Sights," Vanity Fair, August 13, 2017, available at https://www.vanityfair.com/news/2017/08/ why-robert-mueller-has-trump-soho-in-his-sights.
- 95 Helderman and Hamburger, "Former Mafia-linked figure describes association with Trump"; Unger, "Why Robert Mueller Has Trump SoHo In His Sights."
- 96 Helderman and Hamburger, "Former Mafia-linked figure describes association with Trump."
- 98 Gloria Borger and Marshall Cohen, "Document details scrapped deal for Trump Tower Moscow," CNN, September 9, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/09/08/ politics/document-trump-tower-moscow/index.html.
- 99 Matt Apuzzo and Maggie Haberman, "Trump Associate Boasted That Moscow Business Deal 'Will Get Donald Elected," The New York Times, August 28, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/28/us/politics/trumptower-putin-felix-sater.html.
- 100 Anthony Cormier and Jason Leopold, "Trump Moscow: The Definitive Story Of How Trump's Team Worked The Russian Deal During the Campaign," BuzzFeed News, May 17, 2018, available at https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/anthonycormier/trump-moscow-micheal-cohen-felix-sater-
- 101 Megan Twohey and Scott Shane, "A Back-Channel Plan for Ukraine and Russia, Courtesy of Trump Associates," The New York Times, February 19, 2017, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2017/02/19/us/politics/donald-trumpukraine-russia.html.

- 102 Ben Wider and Kevin Hall, "Trump campaign bodyguard linked to ex-con who's key in Russia probes," McClatchy DC, September 21, 2017, available at https://www.mcclatchydc.com/news/nation-world/national/article174493821. html; O'Brien, "Trump, Russia and a Shadowy Business Partnership."
- 103 Ian Austen, "Toronto Hotel Is Scrapping the Trump Name," The New York Times, June 27, 2017, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2017/06/27/world/canada/trumphotel-toronto-name-change.html.
- 104 Robert Cribb and others, "How every investor lost money on Trump Tower Toronto (but Donald Trump made millions anyway)," The Toronto Star, October 21, 2017, available at https://www.thestar.com/news/world/2017/10/21/howevery-investor-lost-money-on-trump-tower-toronto-butdonald-trump-made-millions-anyway.html.
- 105 Rob Barry, Christopher Stewart, and Brett Forrest, "Russian State-Run Bank Financed Deal Involving Trump Hotel Partner," The Wall Street Journal, may 17, 2017, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/russian-state-run-bankfinanced-deal-involving-trump-hotel-partner-1495031708.
- 106 Adam Davidson, "Trump's Business of Corruption," The New Yorker, August 21, 2017, available at https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2017/08/21/trumps-business-ofcorruption: Adam Davidson, "Donald Trump's Worst Deal," The New Yorker, March 13, 2017, available at https://www. newyorker.com/magazine/2017/03/13/donald-trumpsworst-deal.
- 107 Davidson, "Donald Trump's Worst Deal."
- 108 Caesar, "Deutsche Bank, Mirror Trades, and More Russian Threads."
- 109 Allan Smith, "Trump's long and winding history with Deutsche Bank could now be at the center of Robert Mueller's investigation," Business Insider, December 8, 2017, available at https://www.businessinsider.com/trumpdeutsche-bank-mueller-2017-12.
- 110 Ben Protess, Jessica Silver-Greenberg, and Jesse Drucker, "Big German Bank, Key to Trump's Finances, Faces New Scrutiny," The New York Times, July 19, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/19/business/biggerman-bank-key-to-trumps-finances-faces-new-scrutiny.
- 111 Luke Harding, "Is Donald Trump's DarK Russian Secret Hiding in Deutsche Bank's Vaults?" Newsweek, December 21, 2017, https://www.newsweek.com/2017/12/29/donaldtrump-russia-secret-deutsche-bank-753780.html.
- 112 Keri Geiger, Greg Farrell, and Sarah Mulholland, "Trump May Have a \$300 Million Conflict of Interest with Deutsche Bank." Bloomberg, December 22, 2016, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-12-22/ deutsche-bank-s-reworking-a-big-trump-loan-as-inauguration-nears.
- 113 Stephanie Kirchgaessner and Luke Harding, "US Senator presses Deutsche Bank for details of Trump loans," The Guardian, April 12, 2017, available at https://www.theguardian.com/business/2017/apr/12/us-senator-pressesdeutsche-bank-for-details-of-trump-loans.
- 114 Ed Caesar, "Deutsche Bank's \$10-Billion Scandal," The New Yorker, August 29, 2016, available at https://www. newyorker.com/magazine/2016/08/29/deutsche-banks-10-billion-scandal.
- 115 New York State Department of Financial Services, "DFS Fines Deutsche Bank \$425 Million for Russian Mirror-Trading Scheme," Press release, January 30, 2017, available at https://www.dfs.ny.gov/about/press/pr1701301.htm.

- 116 Handelsblatt Staff, "Mueller's Trump-Russia investigation engulfs Deutsche," Handelsblatt Global, December 5, 2017, available at https://global.handelsblatt.com/finance/ muellers-trump-russia-investigation-engulfs-deutschebank-861185
- 117 Jonathan O'Connell, David Fahrenthold, and Jack Gillum, "As the 'King of Debt,' Trump borrowed to build his empire. Then he began spending hundreds of millions in cash." The Washington Post, May 5, 2018, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/politics/as-the-king-of-debt-trumpborrowed-to-build-his-empire-then-he-began-spendinghundreds-of-millions-in-cash/2018/05/05/28fe54b4-44c4-11e8-8569-26fda6b404c7\_story.html.
- 118 Barstow, Craig, and Buettner, "Trump Engaged in Suspect Tax Schemes as He Reaped Riches From His Father."
- 119 O'Connell, Fahrenthold, Jack Gillum, "As the 'King of Debt,' Trump borrowed to build his empire. Then he began spending hundreds of millions in cash."
- 120 Ibid.
- 121 Matthew Mosk, Brian Ross, and Patrick Reevell, "From Russia With Trump: A Political Conflict Zone," ABC News, September 22, 2016, available at https://abcnews. go.com/Politics/russia-trump-political-conflict-zone/ story?id=42263092.
- 122 Jeremy Venook, "Trump's Been Talking About His Business Interests in Russia for 30 Years," The Atlantic, May 10, 2017, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/business/ archive/2017/05/trump-lawyers-up-conflicts-of-interest/526185/.
- 123 Oren Dorell, "Donald Trump's ties to Russia go back 30 years," USA Today, February 15, 2017, available at https:// www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2017/02/15/ donald-trumps-ties-russia-go-back-30-years/97949746/; Bill Littlefield, "A Day (And A Cheeseburger) With President Trump," WBUR, May 5, 2017, available at http://www.wbur. org/onlyagame/2017/05/05/james-dodson-donald-trumpgolf.
- 124 Pilipenko, "Cracking the Shell: Trump and the Corrupting Potential of Furtive Russian Money."
- 125 Philip Bump, "How money laundering works in real estate," The Washington Post, January 4, 2018, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/news/politics/wp/2018/01/04/ how-money-laundering-works-in-real-estate/?utm\_term=. d68cc64b458c.
- 126 Heather Vogel, Andrea Bernstein, Meg Cramer, and Peter Elkind, "Pump and Trump," ProPublica and WNYC, October 17, 2018, available at https://features.propublica.org/ trump-inc-podcast/trump-family-business-panama-city-
- 127 Davidson, "Donald Trump's Worst Deal."
- 128 O'Connell, Fahrenthold, and Gillum, "As the 'King of Debt,' Trump borrowed to build his empire. Then he began spending hundreds of millions in cash."
- 129 Luke Harding, Collusion: Secret Meetings, Dirty Money, and How Russia Helped Donald Trump Win (New York: Vintage,
- 130 Luke Harding, "A very different world'—inside the Czech spying operation on Trump," The Guardian, October 29, 2018, available at https://www.theguardian.com/ us-news/2018/oct/29/czechoslovakia-spied-on-trump-toexploit-ties-to-highest-echelons-of-us-power.
- 131 Ibid.

- 133 Dominic Rushe, "Donald Trump denies poor voting record," The Guardian, April 24, 2011, available at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2011/apr/24/donald-trump-electionvoting-record.
- 134 Andrew Kaczynski, "Trump On Obama In 2009: 'I Think He's Doing a Really Good Job...He's Totally A Champion," BuzzFeed News, July 13, 2015, available at https://www. buzzfeednews.com/article/andrewkaczynski/trump-onobama-in-2009-i-think-hes-doing-a-really-good-jobhe#. qvkeAiR6mb; Donald Trump with Meredith McIver, Think Like a Champion: An Informal Education In Business and Life (New York: Vanguard, 2010).
- 135 Chris Megerian, "What Donald Trump has said through the years about where President Obama was born," Los Angeles Times, September 16, 2016, available at http://www. latimes.com/politics/la-na-pol-trump-birther-timeline-20160916-snap-htmlstory.html.
- 136 "Trump Sends Investigators to Hawaii, Gains in GOP Presidential Primary Poll," Fox News, December 23, 2015, available at https://www.foxnews.com/politics/trumpsends-investigators-to-hawaii-gains-in-gop-presidentialprimary-poll.
- 137 Adam Gopnik, "Trump and Obama: A Night to Remember," The New Yorker, September 12, 2015, available at https:// www.newyorker.com/news/daily-comment/trump-andobama-a-night-to-remember; Trump Twitter Archive, "Birtherism," available at http://www.trumptwitterarchive. com/highlights/birtherism (last accessed October 2018).
- 138 Michael Barbaro, "Donald Trump Clung to 'Birther' Lie for Years, and Still Isn't Apologetic," The New York Times, September 16, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2016/09/17/us/politics/donald-trump-obama-birther. html; Maggie Haberman and Jonathan Martin, "Trump Once Said the 'Access Hollywood' Tape Was Real. Now He's Not Sure," The New York Times, November 28, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/28/us/politics/ trump-access-hollywood-tape.html.
- 139 Haberman and Martin, "Trump Once Said the 'Access Hollywood' Tape Was Real. Now He's Not Sure." Ashley Parker and Steve Eder, "Inside the Six Weeks Donald Trump Was a Nonstop 'Birther," The New York Times, July 2, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/03/us/politics/ donald-trump-birther-obama.html.
- 140 Emma-Kate Symons, "The New National Front Is the Same as the Old National Front," Foreign Policy, April 11, 2017, available at https://foreignpolicy.com/2017/04/11/ the-holocaust-denying-vichy-celebrating-heart-of-thenational-front/; "Nigel Farage defends 'racist' immigration posters," The Week, April 22, 2014, available at http://www. theweek.co.uk/politics/uk-immigration/58215/nigel-farage-defends-racist-immigration-posters; Nick Robins-Early, "Germany's New Far-Right Campaign Poster Is Unsubtly Racist," HuffPost, September 10, 2018, available at https:// www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/afd-poster-islam-freeschools\_us\_5b96a0f7e4b0cf7b00425ab7.
- 141 Damien McGuinness, "Russia steps into Berlin 'rape' storm claiming German cover-up," BBC News, January 27, 2016, available at https://www.bbc.com/news/ blogs-eu-35413134; Caitlin Dickerson, "How Fake News Turned a Small Town Upside Down," The New York Times, September 26, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/09/26/magazine/how-fake-news-turned-asmall-town-upside-down.html.
- 142 Maggie Haberman and Alexander Burns, "Donald Trump's Presidential Run Began in an Effort to Gain Stature," The New York Times, March 12, 2016, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2016/03/13/us/politics/donald-trump-campaign.html.

- 143 Karen Tumulty and Nia-Malika Henderson, "Donald Trump says he won't run for president in 2012," The Washington Post, May 16, 2011, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/donald-trump-says-he-wont-runfor-president-in-2012/2011/05/16/AFU1FD5G\_story. html?utm\_term=.17d4628c3af3.
- 144 Mark Preston and Alan Silverleib, "Trump endorses Romney," CNN, February 3, 2012, available at https://www.cnn. com/2012/02/02/politics/campaign-wrap/index.html.
- 145 The Moscow Project, "Dossier," available at https://themoscowproject.org/dossier/ (last accessed October 2018).

- 147 Aram Roston, "Sources: Donald Trump Listened in On Phone Lines At Mar-A-Lago," BuzzFeed News, June 30, 2016, available at https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/ aramroston/sources-donald-trump-listened-in-on-phonelines-at-mar-a-lag#.qaOLgXbEAp; Alexandra Berzon, "Former Employees of Donald Trump Say They Saw Him Tape Conversations," The Wall Street Journal, May 13, 2017, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/former-employees-of-donald-trump-say-they-saw-him-tape-conversations-1494715712.
- 148 Vernon Silver and Evgenia Pismennaya, "Trump's Two Nights of Parties in Moscow Echo Years Later," Bloomberg. July 13, 2017, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/ news/articles/2017-07-13/trump-s-two-nights-of-partiesin-moscow-reverberate-years-later; Read the Emails on Donald Trump Jr.'s Russia Meeting," The New York Times, July 11, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/ interactive/2017/07/11/us/politics/donald-trump-jr-emailtext.html?mtrref=undefined&gwh=CADBFFFFC6FB1B2 79355B9EE2EC58104&gwt=pay; Max Kutner, "Who Is Ike Kaveladze, the Eighth Person At Donald Trump Jr.'s Russia Meeting?" Newsweek, July 18, 2017, available at https:// www.newsweek.com/donald-trump-jr-russian-meetingike-kaveladze-natalie-veselnitskaya-638418; Daniella Diaz, "Eighth person in Trump team meeting linked to money laundering investigation," CNN, July 20, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/07/19/politics/ike-kaveladzelinked-to-money-laundering-investigation/index.html: Daniella Diaz, "Eighth person in Trump team meeting linked to money laundering investigation," CNN, July 20, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/07/19/ politics/ike-kaveladze-linked-to-money-launderinginvestigation/index.html; Raymond Bonner, "Laundering Of Money Seen as 'Easy," The New York Times, November 29, 2000, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2000/11/29/ business/laundering-of-money-seen-as-easy.html.
- 149 Bonner, "Laundering Of Money Seen as 'Easy."
- 150 Emin Agalarov, "EMIN In Another Life (ft. Donald Trump and Miss Universe'13 Contestants) Official Video," YouTube, November 20, 2013, available at https://www.youtube. com/watch?v=iuZUNjFsgS8; Silver and Pismennaya, "Trump's Two Nights of Parties in Moscow Echo Years Later."
- 151 Ken Dilanian and Jonathan Allen, "Trump Bodyguard Keith Schiller Testifies Russian Offered Trump Women, Was Turned Down," NBC News, November 9, 2017, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/trump-bodyguard-testifies-russian-offered-trump-women-was-turneddown-n819386.
- 152 Amanda Taub, "Kompromat' and the Danger of Doubt and Confusion in a Democracy," The New York Times, January 15, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/01/15/ world/europe/kompromat-donald-trump-russia-democra-
- 153 Adam Davidson, "A Theory of Trump Kompromat," The New Yorker, July 19, 2018, available at https://www.newyorker. com/news/swamp-chronicles/a-theory-of-trump-kompromat.

- 154 Kevin Hall and Ben Wieder, "Trump dreamed of his name on towers across former Soviet Union," McClatchy D.C., June 28, 2017, available at https://www.mcclatchydc.com/news/ nation-world/national/article158518589.html.
- 155 Davidson, "A Theory of Trump Kompromat."
- 156 Thomas Roberts, "Donald Trump discusses Putin relationship in 2013," MSNBC, July 28, 2016, available at http:// www.msnbc.com/thomas-roberts/watch/trump-discussesputin-in-2013-734124099973?v=railb&; C-Span, "Donald Trump on Politics and Business (May 27, 2014)," available at https://www.c-span.org/video/?319570-1/donald-trumpnational-press-club-speech (last accessed October 2018).
- 157 Adam Goldman, "Russian Spies Tried to Recruit Carter Page Before He Advised Trump," The New York Times, April 4, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/04/ us/politics/carter-page-trump-russia.html.

- 159 Andrew Kaczynski, Chris Massie, and Nathan McDermott, "80 times Trump talked about Putin," CNN, March 21, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/interactive/2017/03/ politics/trump-putin-russia-timeline/.
- 160 Spencer Hsu, "Judge orders Butina to remain in jail, lashes out at attorneys for missteps," The Washington Post, September 10, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/public-safety/judge-orders-accusedrussian-agent-maria-butina-to-remain-in-jail-lashes-outat-both-sides-for-mistakes/2018/09/10/79f0b248-b500-1 1e8-a7b5-adaaa5b2a57f\_story.html.
- 161 Denise Clifton and Mark Follman, "The Very Strange Case of Two Russian Gun Lovers, the NRA, and Donald Trump," Mother Jones, May/June 2018, available at https://www. motherjones.com/politics/2018/03/trump-russia-nraconnection-maria-butina-alexander-torshin-guns/.
- 162 Kaczynski, Massie, and McDermott, "80 times Trump talked about Putin."
- 163 Eric Randall, "Russia Is Mitt Romney's 'Number One Foe," The Atlantic, March 26, 2012, available at https://www. theatlantic.com/international/archive/2012/03/russia-mittromneys-number-one-foe/330108/.
- 164 Steve Holland, "With eye on U.S. election, Republicans assail Russia's Putin," Reuters, June 8, 2015, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-election-republicans-putin/with-eve-on-u-s-election-republicans-assailrussias-putin-idUSKBN0OO0B520150608.
- 165 Kaczynski, Massie, and McDermott, "80 times Trump talked about Putin."
- 166 Nick Corasaniti, Alexander Burns, and Binyamin Appelbaum, "Donald Trump Vows to Rip Up Trade Deals and Confront China," The New York Times, June 28, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/29/us/ politics/donald-trump-trade-speech.html; Henry Jackson, "6 promises Trump has made about health care," Politico, March 13, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/ story/2017/03/trump-obamacare-promises-236021; Linda Qiu, "17 times Donald Trump said one thing and then denied it," Politifact, July 6, 2016, available at https:// www.politifact.com/truth-o-meter/article/2016/jul/06/17things-donald-trump-said-and-then-denied-saying/.
- 167 David Shepardson, "Trump praises Chinese president extending tenure 'for life," Reuters, March 3, 2018, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-trump-china/trumppraises-chinese-president-extending-tenure-for-lifeidUSKCN1GG015; Veronica Stracqualursi, "10 times Trump attacked China and its trade relations with the US." ABC News, November 9, 2017, available at https://abcnews. go.com/Politics/10-times-trump-attacked-china-traderelations-us/story?id=46572567.

- 168 Jeremy Diamond, "Timeline: Donald Trump's praise for Vladimir Putin," CNN, July 29, 2016, available at https:// www.cnn.com/2016/07/28/politics/donald-trump-vladimir-putin-quotes/index.html.
- 169 Reem Nasr, "Donald Trump announces candidacy for president," CNBC, June 16, 2015, available at https://www.cnbc. com/2015/06/16/donald-trump-announces-candidacy-forpresident.html.
- 170 Shane Harris, "U.S. Monitored Manafort After He Left Trump Campaign," The Wall Street Journal, September 21, 2017, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-monitoredmanafort-after-he-left-trump-campaign-1506034258.
- 171 Luke Harding, Stephanie Kirchgaessner, and Nick Hopkins, "British spies were first to spot Trump team's link with Russia," The Guardian, April 13, 2017, available at https://www. theguardian.com/uk-news/2017/apr/13/british-spies-firstto-spot-trump-team-links-russia.
- 172 Steven Bertoni, "Exclusive Interview: How Jared Kushner Won Trump The White House," Forbes, December 20, 2016, available at https://www.forbes.com/sites/stevenbertoni/2016/11/22/exclusive-interview-how-jared-kushnerwon-trump-the-white-house/.
- 173 Luke Harding, "Top Democrat's emails hacked by Russia after aide made typo, investigation finds," The Guardian, December 14, 2016, available at https://www.theguardian. com/us-news/2016/dec/14/dnc-hillary-clinton-emailshacked-russia-aide-typo-investigation-finds.
- 174 Jim Sciutto, "How one typo helped let Russian hackers in," June 27, 2017, available at https://www.cnn. com/2017/06/27/politics/russia-dnc-hacking-csr/index. html.
- 175 Gloria Borger and Marshall Cohen, "Document details scrapped deal for Trump Tower Moscow," CNN, September 9, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/09/08/ politics/document-trump-tower-moscow/index.html.
- 176 Apuzzo and Haberman, "Trump Associate Boasted That Moscow Business Deal 'Will Get Donald Elected."
- 177 Anthony Cormier and Jason Leopold, "How A Player In The Trump-Russia Scandal Led A Double Life As An American Spy," BuzzFeed News, March 12, 2018, available at https:// www.buzzfeednews.com/article/anthonycormier/felixsater-trump-russia-undercover-us-spy.

- 179 Rosalind Helderman, Carol Leonnig, and Tom Hamburger, "Top Trump Organization executive asked Putin aide for help on business deal," The Washington Post, August 28, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/top-trump-organization-executive-reached-out-toputin-aide-for-help-on-business-deal/2017/08/28/095aeb ac-8c16-11e7-84c0-02cc069f2c37\_story.html?utm\_term=. d9f7057cdb1b.
- 180 Ilya Arkhipov, "Kremlin Says It Got Trump Lawer Cohen's Email, Didn't Reply," Bloomberg, August 30, 2017, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-08-30/ kremlin-says-it-got-trump-lawyer-cohen-s-email-didn-treply; Cormier and Leopold, "Trump Moscow: The Definitive Story Of How Trump's Team Worked The Russian Deal During the Campaign."
- 181 Raphael Satter, "Insider story: How Russians hacked the Democrats' emails," Associated Press, November 4, 2017, available at https://www.apnews.com/dea73efc01594839957c3c9a6c962b8a.

- 182 Eric Lipton, David Sanger, and Scott Shane, "The Perfect Weapon: How Russian Cyberpower Invaded the U.S." The New York Times, December 13, 2016, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2016/12/13/us/politics/russia-hackelection-dnc.html; Brian Naylor, "Former CIA Director Tells Lawmakers About 'Very Aggressive' Russian Election Meddling," NPR, May 23, 2017, available at https://www. npr.org/2017/05/23/529598301/former-cia-director-tellslawmakers-about-very-aggressive-russian-election-meddl.
- 183 National Intelligence Council, Assessing Russian Activities and Intentions in Recent U.S. Elections, p.3-4.
- 184 Robert Windrem, "Guess Who Came to Dinner With Flynn and Putin," NBC News, April 18, 2017, available at https:// www.nbcnews.com/news/world/guess-who-camedinner-flynn-putin-n742696; Mark Hosenball, Steve Holland, "Trump being advised by ex-U.S. Lieutenant General who favors closer Russia ties," Reuters, February 26, 2016, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-usa-election-trump-advisor/trump-being-advised-byex-u-s-lieutenant-general-who-favors-closer-russia-tiesidUSMTZSAPEC2O6G3JRH.
- 185 Philip Rucker and Robert Costa, "Trump questions need for NATO, outlines noninterventionist foreign policy," The Washington Post, March 21, 2016, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2016/03/21/ donald-trump-reveals-foreign-policy-team-in-meetingwith-the-washington-post/?utm\_term=.8972b832b3d8.
- 186 Missy Ryan and Steven Mufson, "One of Trump's foreign policy advisers is a 2009 college grad who lists Model UN as a credential," The Washington Post, March 22, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/checkpoint/wp/2016/03/21/meet-the-men-shaping-donaldtrumps-foreign-policy-views/?utm\_term=.495804695839.
- 187 Goldman, "Russian Spies Tried to Recruit Carter Page Before He Advised Trump,"
- 188 "Everything You Need To Know About Manafort, Contextualized,"The Moscow Project, November 3, 2017, available at https://themoscowproject.org/explainers/everythingneed-know-manafort-contextualized/: Alexander Burns and Maggie Haberman, "Donald Trump Hires Paul Manafort to Lead Delegate Efforts," The New York Times, March 28, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/ politics/first-draft/2016/03/28/donald-trump-hires-paulmanafort-to-lead-delegate-effort/?mtrref=undefined.
- 189 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. George Papadopoulos (U.S. Department of Justice, 2017), available at https://assets.documentcloud.org/documents/4163402/ Papadopoulos-Statement-Offense.pdf; Max Kutner, "Who Is Joseph Mifsud, the Professor In the George Papadopoulos Russia Investigation?" Newsweek, October 31, 2017, available at https://www.newsweek.com/george-papadopoulos-who-joseph-mifsud-professor-697441.
- 190 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. George Papadopoulos.
- 191 Tim Lister and Nic Robertson, "Academic at heart of Clinton 'dirt' claim vanishes, leaving trail of questions," CNN, November 10, 2017, available at https://www.cnn. com/2017/11/08/politics/joseph-mifsud-trump-russiainvestigation/index.html.
- 192 Natasha Bertrand, "George Papadopoulos told a senior Trump adviser he had an 'interesting message' from Russia—a day after learning of Clinton 'dirt," Business Insider, November 13, 2017, available at https://www. businessinsider.com/george-papadopoulos-stephenmiller-trump-russia-clinton-2017-11.
- 193 Sharon LaFraniere, Mark Mazzetti, and Matt Apuzzo, "How the Russia Inquiry Began: A Campaign Aide, Drinks and Talk of Political Dirt," The New York Times, December 30, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/30/ us/politics/how-fbi-russia-investigation-began-georgepapadopoulos.html.

- 194 Julia loffe and Franklin Foer, "Did Manafort Use Trump to Curry Favor With a Putin Ally?" The Atlantic, October 2, 2017, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/ archive/2017/10/emails-suggest-manafort-soughtapproval-from-putin-ally-deripaska/541677/; Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Konstantin Kilimnik (U.S. Department of Justice, 2018), available at https://www. justice.gov/sco/page/file/1070326/download.
- 195 Adam Entous, Ellen Nakashima, and Greg Miller, "Sessions discussed Trump campaign-related matters with Russian ambassador, U.S. intelligence intercepts show," The Washington Post, July 21, 2017, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/sessions-discussed-trump-campaign-related-matters-with-russian-ambassador-us-intelligence-intercepts-show/2017/07/21/3e 704692-6e44-11e7-9c15-177740635e83\_story.html?utm\_ term=.b7f32e1ec3eb; "Transcript: Donald Trump's Foreign Policy Speech," The New York Times, April 27, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/28/us/politics/ transcript-trump-foreign-policy.html.
- 196 Nicholas Fandos, "Operative Offered Trump Campaign 'Kremlin Connection' Using N.R.A. Ties," The New York Times, December 3, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/12/03/us/politics/trump-putin-russia-nracampaign.html.
- 197 Andrew Prokop, "Maria Butina, explained: the accused Russian spy who tried to sway US politics through the NRA," Vox, July 19, 2018, available at https://www.vox. com/2018/7/19/17581354/maria-butina-russia-nra-trump/.

- 199 Rosalind Helderman and Tom Hamburger, "Music promoter dangled possible Putin meeting for Trump during campaign," The Washington Post, December 14, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/musicpromoter-dangled-possible-putin-meeting-for-trumpduring-campaign/2017/12/14/38d6a8e2-dec5-11e7-89e8edec16379010\_story.html?utm\_term=.f4bbfdfb47b4.
- 200 James Lamond and Siena Cicarelli, "Collusion At Trump Tower: In Their Own Words,"The Moscow Project, June 8, 2018, available at https://themoscowproject.org/explainers/collusion-at-trump-tower-in-their-own-words/.
- 201 Ibid.
- 202 "Trump's Russia Cover-Up By the Numbers—87+ Contacts With Russia-Linked Operatives," The Moscow Project, August 7, 2018, available at https://themoscowproject. org/explainers/trumps-russia-cover-up-by-the-numbers-70-contacts-with-russia-linked-operatives/.
- 203 LaFraniere, Mazzetti, and Apuzzo, "How the Russia Inquiry Began: A Campaign Aide, Drinks and Talk of Political Dirt."
- 204 Luke Harding, Stephanie Kirchgaessner, and Nick Hopkins, "British spies were first to spot Trump team's links with Russia." The Guardian. April 13, 2017, available at https://www. theguardian.com/uk-news/2017/apr/13/british-spiesfirst-to-spot-trump-team-links-russia; Paul Wood, "Trump 'compromising' claims: How and why did we get here?" BBC, January 12, 2017, available at https://www.bbc.com/ news/world-us-canada-38589427.
- 205 The Moscow Project, "Dossier,"
- 206 The Moscow Project, "Dossier."
- 207 Mark Mazzetti and Adam Goldman, "Trump Campaign Adviser Met With Russian Officials in 2016," The New York Times, November 3, 2017, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2017/11/03/us/politics/trump-campaignpage-russian.html.

- 208 Manu Raju and Jeremy Herb, "Exclusive: Carter Page testifies he told Sessions about Russia trip," CNN, November 3, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/11/02/ politics/carter-page-testimony-russia-trip/index.html; Natasha Bertrand, "Carter Page's testimony is filled with bombshells—and supports key portions of the Steele dossier," Business Insider, November 6, 2017, available at https://www.businessinsider.com/carter-page-congressional-testimony-transcript-steele-dossier-2017-11.
- 209 The Moscow Project, "Dossier."
- 210 Andrew Prokop, "Carter Page's bizarre testimony to the House Intelligence Committee, explained," Vox, November 7, 2017, available at https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2017/11/7/16616912/carter-page-testimony-trump-
- 211 "Republicans Heighten Criticism of Obama's Ukraine Response," NBC News, March 9, 2014, available at https:// www.nbcnews.com/storyline/ukraine-crisis/republicansheighten-criticism-obamas-ukraine-response-n48386; Jennifer Steinhauer and David Herszenhorn, "Defying Obama, Many in Congress Press to Arm Ukraine," The New York Times, June 11, 2015, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2015/06/12/world/europe/defying-obama-many-incongress-press-to-arm-ukraine.html?\_r=0.
- 212 Josh Rogin, "Trump campaign guts GOP's anti-Russia stance on Ukraine," The Washington Post, July 18, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/ global-opinions/trump-campaign-guts-gops-anti-russiastance-on-ukraine/2016/07/18/98adb3b0-4cf3-11e6-a7d8-13d06b37f256\_story.html?utm\_term=.f7e0dbac0881.
- 213 Ibid.
- 214 Sara Murray, Jim Acosta, and Theodore Schleifer, "More Trump advisers disclose meetings with Russia's ambassador," CNN, March 4, 2017, available at http://www.cnn. com/2017/03/02/politics/russia-donald-trump-meetingsambassador/.
- 215 "Meet the Press-July 31, 2016," NBC News, July 31, 3016, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/meet-the-press/ meet-press-july-31-2016-n620491.
- 216 "This Week' Transcript: Donald Trump, Vice President Joe Biden, and Ret. Gen. John Allen," ABC News, July 31, 2016, available at https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/ week-transcript-donald-trump-vice-president-joe-biden/ story?id=41020870.
- 217 Natasha Bertrand, "It looks like another Trump adviser has significantly changed his story about the GOP's dramatic shift on Ukraine," Business Insider, March 3, 2017, available at https://www.businessinsider.com/jd-gordon-trumpadviser-ukraine-rnc-2017-3.
- 218 Josh Meyer, "Russia investigators probe 2016 GOP platform fight," Politico, November 8, 2017, available at https:// www.politico.com/story/2017/11/08/republicans-russiaplatform-fight-244672; Tim Mak and Alexa Corse, "Trump Campaign Changed Ukraine Platform, Lied About It," The Daily Beast, August 3, 2016, available at https://www. thedailybeast.com/trump-campaign-changed-ukraineplatform-lied-about-it.
- 219 Steve Reilly, "Exclusive: Two other Trump advisers also spoke with Russian envoy during GOP convention," USA Today, March 2, 2017, available at https://www.usatoday. com/story/news/2017/03/02/exclusive-two-other-trumpadvisers-also-spoke-russian-envoy-during-gop-convention/98648190/.

- 220 Tom Hamburger and Karen Tumulty, "WikiLeaks releases thousands of documents about Clinton and internal deliberations," The Washington Post, July 22, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/ wn/2016/07/22/on-eve-of-democratic-conventionwikileaks-releases-thousands-of-documents-aboutclinton-the-campaign-and-internal-deliberations/?utm\_ term=.7f2a9fb6483b.
- 221 Michael Shear and Matthew Rosenberg, "Released Emails Suggest the D.N.C. Derided the Sanders Campaign," The New York Times, July 22, 2016, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2016/07/23/us/politics/dnc-emails-sandersclinton html
- 222 Trip Gabriel, "Bernie Sanders Backers March Against Hillary Clinton in Philadelphia," The New York Times, July 24, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/25/us/ politics/protests-convention-bernie-sanders-philadelphia. html; Jonathan Martin and Alan Rappeport, "Debbie Wasserman Schultz to Resign D.N.C. Post" The New York Times, July 24, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2016/07/25/us/politics/debbie-wasserman-schultzdnc-wikileaks-emails.html.
- 223 David Sanger and Eric Schmitt, "Spy Agency Consensus Grows That Russia Hacked D.N.C.," The New York Times, July 26, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2016/07/27/us/politics/spy-agency-consensusgrows-that-russia-hacked-dnc.html.
- 224 Philip Bump, "Donald Trump's falsehood-laden press conference, annotated," The Washington Post, July 27, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/thefix/wp/2016/07/27/donald-trumps-falsehood-laden-pressconference-annotated/?utm\_term=.11537caf673e.
- 225 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Viktor Borisovich Netvshenko et al.
- 226 Dan Merica, "Spicer: Trump was 'joking' when he asked Russia to hack Clinton," CNN, June 26, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/06/26/politics/trump-clintonrussia-hacking-email-joking/index.html; Donald Trump, "12:16 p.m., July 27, 2016," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/realdonaldtrump/status/758335147183788032.
- 227 "Trump's Russia Cover-Up By the Numbers—87+ Contacts With Russia-Linked Operatives."
- 228 Andy Greenberg, "A Timeline of Trump's Strange, Contradictory Statements on Russian Hacking," Wired, January 4, 2017, available at https://www.wired.com/2017/01/ timeline-trumps-strange-contradictory-statementsrussian-hacking/; Cristiano Lima, "Trump on RT: Johnson shouldn't debate; Russian election interference 'probably unlikely," Politico, September 8, 2016, available at https:// www.politico.com/story/2016/09/trump-johnson-steinhave-no-chance-of-winning-227922.
- 229 Judd Legum, "Trump mentioned WikiLeaks 164 times in last month of election, now claims it didn't impact one voter," Think Progress, January 8, 2017, available at https:// thinkprogress.org/trump-mentioned-wikileaks-164-timesin-last-month-of-election-now-claims-it-didnt-impactone-40aa62ea5002/.
- 230 Jeffrey Toobin, "The Dirty Trickster," The New Yorker, June 2, 2008, available at https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2008/06/02/the-dirty-trickster; Jordan Riefe, "Get Me Roger Stone' Filmmakers Compare the 'Dirty Trickster' to Donald Trump," The Hollywood Reporter, November 30, 2017, available at https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/ news/get-me-roger-stone-filmmakers-compare-dirtytrickster-donald-trump-1061895; Astead Herndon, "An hour with Roger Stone Jr., Trump's favorite 'dirty trickster," The Boston Globe, July 14, 2017, available at https://www. bostonglobe.com/news/nation/2017/07/14/hour-withroger-stone-trump-favorite-dirty-trickster/pIGH1j540ciXz-TT5iaQlWJ/story.html.

- 231 Andrew Kaczyniski, Nathan McDermott, and Chris Massie, 'Trump adviser Roger Stone repeatedly claimed to know of forthcoming WikiLeaks dumps," CNN, March 20, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/03/20/politics/ kfile-roger-stone-wikileaks-claims/index.html.
- 232 Liz Johnstone, "John Podesta: FBI Spoke to Me Only Once About My Hacked Emails," NBC News, December 18, 2016, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/politicsnews/john-podesta-fbi-spoke-me-only-once-about-myhacked-n697511.
- 233 Shelby Holliday and Rob Barry, "Roger Stone Sought Information on Clinton From Assange, Emails Show," The Wall Street Journal, May 24, 2018, available at https://www.wsj. com/articles/roger-stone-sought-information-on-clintonfrom-assange-emails-show-1527191428.
- 234 Emily Birnbaum, "Roger Stone preemptively denies upcoming report on Trump's knowledge of WikiLeaks dump." The Hill, August 27, 2018, available at https://thehill.com/ homenews/administration/403884-roger-stone-preemptively-denies-upcoming-report-that-will-say-he-told.
- 235 Ken Dilanian and Anna Schecter, "Mueller has evidence suggesting Stone associate knew Clinton emails would be leaked," NBC News, October 25, 2018, available at https:// www.nbcnews.com/politics/justice-department/muellerhas-evidence-suggesting-stone-associate-knew-clintonemails-would-n924036.
- 236 Julia loffe, "The Secret Correspondence Between Donald Trump Jr. and WikiLeaks," The Atlantic, November 13, 2017, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/ archive/2017/11/the-secret-correspondence-betweendonald-trump-jr-and-wikileaks/545738/.
- 237 Sean Illing, "Cambridge Analytica, the shady data firm that might be a key Trump-Russia link, explained," Vox, April 4, 2018, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/ archive/2017/11/the-secret-correspondence-betweendonald-trump-jr-and-wikileaks/545738/; Rebecca Ballhaus, "Trump-Linked Company Reached Out to WikiLeaks on Hacked Emails," The Wall Street Journal, October 25, 2017, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/wikileaksassange-says-he-rejected-overture-from-trump-linkedgroup-1508961298.
- 238 Shane Harris, "GOP Operative Sought Clinton Emails From Hackers, Implied a Connection to Flynn," The Wall Street Journal, June 29, 2017, available at https://www.wsj.com/ articles/gop-operative-sought-clinton-emails-from-hackers-implied-a-connection-to-flynn-1498770851.
- 239 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. George Papado-
- 240 David Fahrenthold, "4:03 p.m., October 7, 2016," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/fahrenthold/status/784484 282001715200?lang=en.
- 241 WikiLeaks, "4:32 p.m., October 7, 2016," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/wikileaks/status/784491543868665856
- 242 National Intelligence Council, Assessing Russian Activities and Intentions in Recent U.S. Elections.
- 243 Scott Shane, "The Fake Americans Russia Created to Influence the Election," The New York Times, September 7, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/07/ us/politics/russia-facebook-twitter-election.html; Natasha Bertrand, "Russia-linked Twitter accounts are working overtime to help Devin Nunes and WikiLeaks," Business Insider, January 19, 2018, available at https://www.businessinsider. com/release-the-memo-campaign-russia-linked-twitteraccounts-2018-1

- 244 Todd Spangler, "Mark Zuckerberg: 'Pretty Crazy Idea' That Facebook Fake News Helped Donald Trump Win," Variety, November 11, 2016, available at https://variety.com/2016/ digital/news/mark-zuckerberg-facebook-donald-trumpwin-1201915811/: Samuelsohn, "Facebook: Russian-linked accounts bought \$150,000 in ads during 2016 race"; Mike Isaac and Daisuke Wakabayashi, "Russian Influence Reached 126 Million Through Facebook Alone," The New York Times, October 30, 2017, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2017/10/30/technology/facebook-googlerussia.html.
- 245 Ben Collins, Kevin Poulson, and Spencer Ackerman. "Exclusive: Russia Used Facebook Events to Organize Anti-Immigrant Rallies on U.S. Soil," The Daily Beast, September 11, 2017, available at https://www.thedailybeast.com/ exclusive-russia-used-facebook-events-to-organize-antiimmigrant-rallies-on-us-soil; Caitlin Dickerson, "How Fake News Turned a Small Town Upside Down," The New York Times Magazine, September 26, 2017, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2017/09/26/magazine/how-fake-newsturned-a-small-town-upside-down.html.
- 246 Manu Raju, Dylan Byers, and Dana Bash, "Exclusive: Russian-linked Facebook ads targeted Michigan and Wisconsin," CNN, October 4, 2017, available at https://www. cnn.com/2017/10/03/politics/russian-facebook-ads-michigan-wisconsin/index.html; Illing, "Cambridge Analytica, the shady data firm that might be a key Trump-Russia link, explained."
- 247 Chris Smith, "Did Jared Kushner's Data Operation Help Select Facebook Targets For the Russians?" Vanity Fair, September 15, 2017, available at https://www.vanityfair. com/news/2017/09/jared-kushner-data-operation-russiafacebook.
- 248 Raju, Byers, and Bash, "Exclusive: Russian-linked Facebook ads targeted Michigan and Wisconsin"; John Cassidy, "Why Is Donald Trump In Michigan and Wisconsin?" The New Yorker, October 31, 2016, available at https://www. newyorker.com/news/john-cassidy/why-is-donald-trumpin-michigan-and-wisconsin.
- 249 Joshua Green and Sasha Issenberg, "Inside the Trump Bunker, With Days to Go," Bloomberg, October 27, 2016, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-10-27/inside-the-trump-bunker-with-12-daysto-go; Josh Dawsey, "Russian-funded Facebook ads backed Stein, Sanders and Trump," Politico, September 26, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2017/09/26/ facebook-russia-trump-sanders-stein-243172.
- 250 Green and Issenberg, "Inside the Trump Bunker, With Days to Go.
- 251 The Moscow Project, "Dossier."
- 252 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Internet Research Aaencv et al.
- 253 Franklin Foer, "Was a Trump Server Communicating With Russia?" Slate, October 31, 2016, available at http:// www.slate.com/articles/news\_and\_politics/cover\_story/2016/10/was\_a\_server\_registered\_to\_the\_trump\_organization\_communicating\_with\_russia.html.
- 254 Franklin Foer, "Trump's Server, Revisited," Slate, November 2, 2016, available at http://www.slate.com/articles/news\_ and\_politics/politics/2016/11/the\_trump\_server\_evaluating\_new\_evidence\_and\_countertheories.html.
- 255 Pamela Brown and Jose Pagliery, "Sources: FBI investigation continues into 'odd' computer link between Russian bank and Trump Organization," CNN, March 10, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/03/09/politics/fbiinvestigation-continues-into-odd-computer-link-betweenrussian-bank-and-trump-organization/index.html.

- 256 Franklin Foer, "Trump's Server, Revisited," Slate, November 2, 2016, available at https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2016/11/the-trump-server-evaluating-new-evidenceand-countertheories.html.
- 257 Walt, "Why France's Marine Le Pen Is Doubling Down on Russia Support."
- 258 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Internet Research Agency et al.
- 259 Alan Yuhas, "Trump campaign doubles spending but staff is a tenth the size of Clinton's," The Guardian, August 21, 2016, available at https://www.theguardian.com/ us-news/2016/aug/21/donald-trump-campaign-financesdonations-hillary-clinton.
- 260 Ginger Gibson and Grant Smith, "Figures show Trump spent \$66 million of his own cash on election campaign," Reuters, December 8, 2016, available at https://www. reuters.com/article/us-usa-election-trump/figures-showtrump-spent-66-million-of-his-own-cash-on-electioncampaign-idUSKBN13Y0AE.
- 261 Jennifer Wang, "Donald Trump Doesn't Have The Cash To Self-Fund Unless He Sells Prized Properties," Forbes, June 22, 2016, available at https://www.forbes.com/sites/jenniferwang/2016/06/22/donald-trump-doesnt-have-thecash-to-self-fund-unless-he-sells-prized-properties/.
- 262 Chris Smith, "Coincidence Number 395': The N.R.A. Spent \$30 Million To Elect Trump. Was It Russian Money?" Vanity Fair, June 21, 2018, available at https://www.vanityfair. com/news/2018/06/the-nra-spent-dollar30-million-toelect-trump-was-it-russian-money.
- 263 Josh Meyer, "NRA got more money from Russia-linked sources than earlier reported," Politico, April 11, 2018, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2018/04/11/ nra-russia-money-guns-516804.
- 264 Heather Timmons, "Russia used the NRA to influence the US election, Senate Democrats believe," Quartz, May 16, 2018, available at https://qz.com/1279926/russia-used $the \hbox{-}nra\hbox{-}to\hbox{-}help\hbox{-}get\hbox{-}trump\hbox{-}elected\hbox{-}democrats\hbox{-}say/.$
- 265 Anthony Cormier and Jason Leopold, "A Series Of Suspicious Money Transfers Followed The Trump Tower Meeting," BuzzFeed News, September 12, 2018, available at https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/anthonycormier/ trump-tower-meeting-suspicious-transactions-agalarov; Jason Leopold and Anthony Cormier, "Investigators Are Scrutinizing Newly Uncovered Payments By The Russian Embassy," BuzzFeed News, January 17, 2018, available at https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/jasonleopold/ newly-uncovered-russian-payments-are-a-focus-of-election; Jason Leopold and Anthony Cormier, "Here's Why The FBI And Mueller Are Investigating 'Suspicious' Transactions By Russian Diplomats," BuzzFeed News, August 31, 2018, available at https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/jasonleopold/suspicious-payments-kislyak-russia-embassymueller.
- 266 The Moscow Project, "Dossier."
- 267 Anthony Cormier and Jason Leopold, "The Planners Of The Trump Tower Meeting Moved Millions, And Mueller Is Now Investigating," BuzzFeed News, September 21, 2018, available at https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/ anthonycormier/mueller-investigation-money-trumptower-meeting; Leopold and Cormier, "Investigators Are Scrutinizing Newly Uncovered Payments By The Russian
- 268 Matthew Cole, Richard Esposito, Sam Biddle, and Ryan Grim, "Top-Secret NSA Report Details Russian Hacking Effort Days Before 2016 Election," The Intercept, June 5, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/03/09/politics/fbiinvestigation-continues-into-odd-computer-link-betweenrussian-bank-and-trump-organization/index.html.

- 269 Pam Fessler, "Russian Cyberattack Targeted Elections Vendor Tied To Voting Day Disruptions," NPR, August 10, 2017, available at https://www.npr.org/2017/08/10/542634370/ russian-cyberattack-targeted-elections-vendor-tied-tovoting-day-disruptions.
- 270 U.S. Department of Justice, "Russian National Charged in Conspriacy to Act as an Agent of the Russian Federation Within the United States."
- 271 Maria Butina, "The Bear and the Elephant," The National Interest, June 12, 2015, available at https://nationalinterest. org/feature/the-bear-the-elephant-13098.
- 272 Clifton and Follman, "The Very Strange Case of Two Russian Gun Lovers, the NRA, and Donald Trump."
- 273 Fandos, "Operative Offered Trump Campaign 'Kremlin Connection' Using N.R.A. Ties."
- 274 Corey Flintoff and James Glynn, "The U.S. Has More Guns, But Russia Has More Murders," NPR, September 21, 2013, available at https://www.npr.org/sections/parallels/2013/09/19/224043848/the-u-s-has-more-guns-butrussia-has-more-murders; Glenn Kates, "Russian Gun Lobby Seeks Right To Bear Arms," RadioFreeEurope RadioLiberty, December 20, 2012, available at https://www.rferl.org/a/ russia-gun-laws-newtown-massacre/24804185.html; Tom Schoenberg and Polly Mosendz, "Russian Accused of Infiltrating NRA on Mission From Kremlin," Bloomberg, July 16, 2018, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2018-07-16/russian-gun-rights-advocate-arrestedby-u-s-for-conspiracy.
- 275 Smith, "'Coincidence Number 395': The N.R.A. Spent \$30 Million To Elect Trump. Was It Russian Money?"
- 276 Meyer, "NRA got more money from Russia-linked sources than earlier reported"; Timmons, "Russia used the NRA to influence the US election, Senate Democrats believe."
- 277 "2016 Presidential Campaign Hacking Fast Facts," CNN, July 18, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2016/12/26/ us/2016-presidential-campaign-hacking-fast-facts/index.
- 278 Raphael Satter, "Inside story: How Russians hacked the Democrats' emails," Associated Press, November 4, 2017, available at https://www.apnews.com/dea73efc01594839957c3c9a6c962b8a.
- 279 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. George Papadopoulos; "The Schiff Memo Actually Tells Us the Trump Campaign Knew About Russian Plans All Along,"The Moscow Project, February 28, 2018, available at https:// themoscowproject.org/dispatch/schiff-memo-actuallytells-us-trump-campaign-knew-russian-plans-along/.
- 280 "Trump's Russia Cover-Up By the Numbers—87+ Contacts With Russia-Linked Operatives."
- 281 "Collusion At Trump Tower: In Their Own Words."
- 282 Hamburger and Tumulty, "WikiLeaks releases thousands of documents about Clinton and internal deliberations"; "The Trump-WikiLeaks Timeline," The Moscow Project, March 2, 2018, available at https://themoscowproject.org/dispatch/ trump-wikileaks-timeline/.
- 283 Legum, "Trump mentioned Wikileaks 164 times in last month of election, now claims it didn't impact one voter."
- 284 Max Bergmann, Sam Berger, and Jeremy Venook, "A Case Study in Collusion: The Hack and Release of Emails," The Moscow Project, May 16, 2018, available at https://themoscowproject.org/explainers/a-case-study-in-collusion/.
- 285 Peter Walker, "Donald Trump wins: Russian parliament bursts into applause upon hearing result," Independent, November 9, 2016, available at https://www.independent. co.uk/news/world/americas/us-elections/donald-trumpwins-us-election-russia-putin-result-a7406866.html.

- 286 David Filipov and Andrew Roth, "Moscow had contacts with Trump team during campaign, Russian diplomat says," The Washington Post, November 10, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/moscow-hadcontacts-with-trump-team-during-campaign-russiandiplomat-says/2016/11/10/28fb82fa-a73d-11e6-9bd6-184ab22d218e\_story.html?utm\_term=.a822627245ec.
- 287 Ellen Nakashima, Adam Entous, and Greg Miller, "Russian ambassador told Moscow that Kushner wanted secret communications channel with Kremlin," The Washington Post, May 26, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/russian-ambassadortold-moscow-that-kushner-wanted-secret-communications-channel-with-kremlin/2017/05/26/520a14b4-422d-11e7-9869-bac8b446820a\_story. html?utm\_term=.0a60237d9820.
- 288 Jo Becker and Matthew Rosenberg, "Kushner Omitted Meeting With Russians on Security Clearance Forms," The New York Times, April 6, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/06/us/politics/jared-kushner-russianssecurity-clearance.html.
- 289 Nakashima, Entous, and Miller, "Russian ambassador told Moscow that Kushner wanted secret communications channel with Kremlin.
- 290 Carrie Cordero, "How to Understand Kushner's 'Back-Channel," Politico, June 6, 2017, available at https://www. politico.com/magazine/story/2017/06/06/how-to-understand-kushners-back-channel-215232.
- 291 Matthew Rosenberg, Mark Mazzetti, and Maggie Haberman, "Investigation Turns to Kushner's Motives in Meeting With a Putin Ally," The New York Times, May 29, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/29/us/politics/ jared-kushner-russia-investigation.html.
- 292 David Filipov, Amy Brittain, Rosalind Helderman, and Tom Hamburger, "Explanations for Kushner's meeting with head of Kremlin-linked bank don't match up," The Washington Post, June 1, 2017, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/politics/explanations-for-kushnersmeeting-with-head-of-kremlin-linked-bank-dont-matchup/2017/06/01/dd1bdbb0-460a-11e7-bcde-624ad-94170ab\_story.html?utm\_term=.fc056bc25a63.
- 293 David Kocieniewski and Caleb Melby, "Kushners' China Deal Flop Was Part of Much Bigger Hunt for Cash," Bloomberg, August 31, 2017, available at https://www. bloomberg.com/graphics/2017-kushners-china-deal-flopwas-part-of-much-bigger-hunt-for-cash/.
- 294 Josh Dawsey, Matt Zapotosky, and Devlin Barrett, "Dozens at White House lack permanent security clearances," February 8, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ world/national-security/dozens-at-white-house-lack-permanent-security-clearances/2018/02/08/50e3cfd6-0d15-1 1e8-8890-372e2047c935\_story.html?utm\_term=.c4ced7af-04cc; Philip Rucker, Carol Leonnig, Matt Zapotosky, and Devlin Barrett, "Jared Kushner receives permanent security clearance, an indication he may no longer be a focus of the special counsel," The Washington Post, May 23, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/ jared-kushner-receives-permanent-security-clearanceending-uncertainty-over-his-status/2018/05/23/b4a57fae-5eb6-11e8-9ee3-49d6d4814c4c\_story.html.
- 295 Eric Levitz, "Oatar Refused to Invest in Kushner's Firm. Weeks Later, Jared Backed a Blockade of Oatar," New York Magazine, March 2, 2018, available at http://nymag.com/ intelligencer/2018/03/weeks-before-blockade-qatardenied-money-to-kushners-firm.html.
- 296 Ivan Nechepurenko, "Carter Pager, Ex-Trump Adviser With Russian Ties, Visits Moscow," December 8, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/08/world/europe/ carter-page-donald-trump-moscow-russia.html.

- 297 Philip Bump, "What we know about the warrant to surveil Carter Page," The Washington Post, January 31, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/politics/ wp/2018/01/31/what-we-know-about-the-warrant-tosurveil-carter-page/?utm\_term=.9dbfd3d31829.
- 298 Missy Ryan, Ellen Nakashima, and Karen DeYoung, "Obama administration announces measures to punish Russia for 2016 election interference," The Washington Post, December 29, 2016, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/obamaadministration-announces-measures-to-punish-russiafor-2016-election-interference/2016/12/29/311db9d6cdde-11e6-a87f-b917067331bb\_story. html?utm\_term=.892b6cf39c5e.
- 299 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Michael Flynn (U.S. Department of Justice, 2017), available at https:// www.justice.gov/file/1015126/download.
- 300 Neil MacFarquhar, "Vladimir Putin Won't Expel U.S. Diplomats as Russian Foreign Minister Urged," The New York Times, December 30, 2016, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2016/12/30/world/europe/russia-diplomatsus-hacking.html; Donald Trump, "2:41 p.m., December 30, 2016,"Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/realdonaldtrump/status/814919370711461890.
- 301 David Ignatius, "Why did Obama dawdle on Russia's hacking?" The Washington Post, January 12, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/why-didobama-dawdle-on-russias-hacking/2017/01/12/75f878a0d90c-11e6-9a36-1d296534b31e\_story.html?utm\_ term=.90fb9cc34dc4.
- 302 "Michael Flynn: Timeline of his rise, fall and guilty plea," NBC News, February 14, 2017, available at https://www. nbcnews.com/news/us-news/mike-flynn-timeline-his-risefall-russia-call-n720671; "Meet The Press 01/15/17," NBC News, January 15, 2017, available at https://www.nbcnews. com/meet-the-press/meet-press-01-15-17-n707086.
- 303 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Michael Flynn.
- 304 Adam Entous, Ellen Nakashima, and Philip Rucker, "Justice Department warned White House that Flynn could be vulnerable to Russian blackmail, officials say," The Washington Post, February 13, 2017, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/justicedepartment-warned-white-house-that-flynn-could-bevulnerable-to-russian-blackmail-officials-say/2017/02/13/ fc5dab88-f228-11e6-8d72-263470bf0401\_story.html?utm\_ term=.3a2515cf630f.
- 305 Greg Miller, Adam Entous, and Ellen Nakashima, "National security adviser Flynn discussed sanctions with Russian ambassador, despite denials, officials say," The Washington Post, February 9, 2017, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/nationalsecurity-adviser-flynn-discussed-sanctions-with-russianambassador-despite-denials-officials-say/2017/02/09/ f85b29d6-ee11-11e6-b4ff-ac2cf509efe5\_story.html?utm\_ term=.52c8a637b29a.
- 306 Greg Miller and Philip Rucker, "Michael Flynn resigns as national security adviser," The Washington Post, February 13, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ world/national-security/michael-flynn-resigns-as-nationalsecurity-adviser/2017/02/13/0007c0a8-f26e-11e6-8d72-263470bf0401\_story.html?utm\_term=.35a30c924b03.
- 307 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Michael Flynn.
- 308 Michael Flynn Jr., "10:47 a.m., April 23, 2018," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/mflynnJR/status/988429093866786817; Maggie Haberman, Michael Schmidt, and Michael Shear, "Trump Says He Fired Michael Flynn 'Because He Lied' to F.B.I.," The New York Times, December 2, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/12/02/us/politics/trump-michael-flynn.html.

- 309 "Full transcript: Sally Yates and James Clapper testify on Russian election interference," The Washington Post, May 8, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ news/post-politics/wp/2017/05/08/full-transcript-sallyvates-and-iames-clapper-testify-on-russian-electioninterference/?utm\_term=.f437ff17b54e.
- 310 Sari Horwitz and Devlin Barrett, "Mueller gathers evidence that 2017 Seychelles meeting was effort to establish back channel to Kremlin," The Washington Post, March 7, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/ national-security/mueller-gathers-evidence-that-2016-seychelles-meeting-was-effort-to-establish-back-channelto-kremlin/2018/03/07/b6a5fb8c-224b-11e8-94da $ebf9d112159c\_story.html?utm\_term=.1bb4c95dd000.$
- 311 Betsy Woodruff and Erin Banco, "Revealed: What Erik Prince and Moscow's Money Man Discussed in That Infamous Seychelles Meeting," The Daily Beast, September 26, 2018, available at https://www.thedailybeast.com/revealedwhat-erik-prince-and-moscows-money-man-discussed-inthat-infamous-seychelles-meeting.

- 313 Adam Entous, Ellen Nakashima, and Greg Miller, "Secret CIA assessment says Russia was trying to help Trump win White House," The Washington Post, December 9, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/ national-security/obama-orders-review-of-russian-hacking-during-presidential-campaign/2016/12/09/31d6b300be2a-11e6-94ac-3d324840106c\_story.html?utm\_term=. f565b27cae12.
- 314 Nahal Toosi, "Trump team rejects intel agencies' claims of Russian meddling," Politico, December 9, 2016, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2016/12/trump-teamrussia-cia-intel-election-232460.
- 315 National Intelligence Council, Assessing Russian Activities and Intentions in Recent U.S. Elections.
- 316 David Sanger and Matthew Rosenberg, "From the Start, Trump Has Muddied a Clear Message: Putin Interfered," The New York Times, July 18, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/07/18/world/europe/trump-intelligencerussian-election-meddling-.html.
- 317 Philip Rucker and Ashley Parker, "Trump admits to Russian hacking even as he attacks U.S. intelligence community," The Washington Post, January 11, 2017, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/politics/trump-admits-torussian-hacking-even-as-he-attacks-us-intelligence-co mmunity/2017/01/11/40941a34-d817-11e6-b8b2cb5164beba6b\_story.html?utm\_term=.a5827560f456.
- 318 Mark Mazzetti and Michael Schmidt, "Flynn Said Russian Sanctions Would Be 'Ripped Up,' Whistle-Blower Says," The New York Times, December 6, 2017, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2017/12/06/us/politics/michael-flynnrussia-sanctions-ripped-up-whistle blower.html.
- 319 Greg Jaffe, Carol Leonnig, Michael Kranish, and Tom Hamburger, "Inside the White House, Michael Flynn pushed proposal from company he said he had advised," The Washington Post, November 28, 2017, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/politics/inside-the-whitehouse-michael-flynn-pushed-proposal-from-companyhe-had-advised/2017/11/28/445da6f0-d454-11e7-b62dd9345ced896d\_story.html?utm\_term=.889007a80d95; Warren Stroble, Nathan Layne, and Jonathan Landay, "Exclusive: Mideast nuclear plan backers bragged of support of top Trump aide Flynn," Reuters, December 1, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-flynnnuclear-exclusive/exclusive-mideast-nuclear-plan-backersbragged-of-support-of-top-trump-aide-flynn-idUSKBN1D-

- 320 Steven Mufson, "Why Trump might bend nuclear security rules to help Saudi Arabia build reactors in the desert," The Washington Post, February 20, 2018, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/whytrump-might-bend-nuclear-security-rules-to-help-saudiarabia-build-reactors-in-the-desert/2018/02/19/4cc26cc6e684-11e7-ab50-621fe0588340\_story.html?utm\_term=. d6ee0fad48e5.
- 321 Spencer Ackerman, "White House Official Floated Withdrawing U.S. Forces to Please Putin," The Daily Beast, January 9, 2018, available at https://www.thedailybeast. com/white-house-official-floated-withdrawing-us-forcesto-please-putin.
- 322 Ken Dilanian, "Former Diplomats: Trump Team Sought to Lift Sanctions on Russia," NBC News, available at https:// www.nbcnews.com/politics/white-house/former-diplomats-trump-team-sought-lift-sanctions-russia-n767406.
- 323 Deirdre Walsh and Jeremy Herb, "House overwhelmingly passes Russia sanctions bill," CNN, July 25, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/07/25/politics/iran-sanctions-bill/index.html.
- 324 Emma Burrows, Jay Croft, and Ryan Prior, "Putin hits back at sanctions bill by gutting US missions," CNN, July 31, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/07/30/politics/ russia-us-diplomatic-missions/index.html: Warren Strobel and Jonathan Landay, "Trump thanks Putin for slashing U.S. diplomatic staff," Reuters, August 10, 2017, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-russiadiplomats-idUSKBN1AQ2IW.
- 325 Walsh and Herb, "House overwhelmingly passes Russia sanctions bill"; Kaitlan Collins, Jeremy Herb, and Daniella Diaz, "Trump signs bill approving new sanctions against Russia," August 3, 2017, available at https://www.cnn. com/2017/08/02/politics/donald-trump-russia-sanctionsbill/index.html.
- 326 Dan Friedman, "Trump Just Blew Off a Deadline for Implementing Russian Sanctions He Approved," Mother Jones, October 11, 2017, available at https://www.motherjones. com/politics/2017/10/trump-just-blew-off-a-deadline-forimplementing-russian-sanctions-he-approved/; Nicholas Fandos and Michael Shear, "Trump Administration Sends Congress List of Possible Russia Sanctions," The New York Times, October 26, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/10/26/us/politics/trump-russia-sanctions.html.
- 327 Robbie Gramer and Dan De Luce, "State Department Scraps Sanctions Office," Foreign Policy, October 26, 2017, available at https://foreignpolicy.com/2017/10/26/statedepartment-scraps-sanctions-office/.
- 328 Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act, Public Law 3364, 115th Cong., 1st sess. (August 2, 2017).
- 329 Doug Stanglin, "Russia already meddling in U.S. midterm elections, Tillerson says," USA Today, February 7, 2018, available at https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/ world/2018/02/07/tillerson-russians-already-meddlingu-s-midterm-elections/314560002/; Patricia Zangerle, "Trump administration holds off on new Russia sanctions, despite law," Reuters, January 29, 2018, available at https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-russia-sanctions/trumpadministration-holds-off-on-new-russia-sanctions-despitelaw-idUSKBN1FI2V7.
- 330 Igor Bosilkovski, "Treasury Department's Russia Oligarch List Is Copied From Forbes," Forbes, January 30, 2018, available at https://www.forbes.com/sites/igorbosilkovski/2018/01/30/treasury-departments-russias-oligarchslist-is-copied-from-forbes/; Leonid Bershidsky, "The U.S. List of Russian Oligarchs Is a Disgrace," Bloomberg, January 30, 2018, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/view/ articles/2018-01-30/the-u-s-list-of-russian-oligarchs-is-adisgrace.

- 331 Julian Borger, "US 'name-and-shame' list of Russian oligarchs binned by top Trump official—expert," The Guardian, January 30, 2018, available at https://www. theguardian.com/world/2018/jan/30/russia-kremlin-listtrump-administration-forbes
- 332 Erik Wasson and Saleha Mohsin, "Treasury Warns of Upheaval If U.S. Sanctions Russian Debt," Bloomberg, February 2, 2018, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2018-02-02/treasury-warns-of-widespread-effectsof-russian-debt-sanctions.
- 333 Peter Baker, "White House Penalizes Russians Over Election Meddling and Cyberattacks," The New York Times, March 15, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/15/ us/politics/trump-russia-sanctions.html.
- 334 U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Designates Russian Oligarchs, Officials, and Entities in Response to Worldwide Malign Activity," Press release, April 6, 2018, available at https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm0338; Marc Bennetts, "U.S. Sanctions on Russia Already Hurting Putin's Oligarchs," Newsweek, April 16, 2018, available at https://www.newsweek.com/us-sanctions-russia-putintreasury-oleg-deripaska-moscow-syria-887614.
- 335 Maegan Vazquez and Laura Koran, "Nikki Haley says more sanctions against Russia coming as soon as Monday." CNN, April 16, 2018, available at https://www.cnn. com/2018/04/15/politics/nikki-haley-troops-syria/index. html; Philip Rucker, Carol Leonnig, Anton Troianovski, and Greg Jaffe, "Trump puts the brakes on new Russian sanctions, reversing Haley's announcement," The Washington Post, April 16, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/trump-puts-the-brake-on-new-russiansanctions-reversing-haleys-announcement/2018/04/16/ ac3ad4f8-417f-11e8-8569-26fda6b404c7\_story.html?utm\_ term=.11e1993d3999.
- 336 Ksenia Galouchko, "Russia Resumes Debt Sales as Receding Sanctions Woe Lifts Stocks," Bloomberg, April 17, 2018, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-04-17/russia-markets-jump-on-report-trumpwon-t-rush-out-new-sanctions.
- 337 Franklin Foer, "The Plot Against America," The Atlantic, March 2018, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/ magazine/archive/2018/03/paul-manafort-american-hustler/550925/; Victoria Guida, "U.S. eases sanctions on aluminum firm tied to Russian oligarch," Politico, April 23, 2018, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2018/04/23/ us-sanctions-russia-rusal-oleg-deripaska-545660.
- 338 Jeremy Diamond, Allie Malloy, and Angela Dewan, "Trump expelling 60 Russian diplomats in wake of UK nerve agent attack," CNN, March 26, 2018, available at https://www. cnn.com/2018/03/26/politics/us-expel-russian-diplomats/
- 339 Greg Jaffe, John Hudson, and Philip Rucker, Trump, a reluctant hawk, has battled his top aides on Russia and lost," The Washington Post, April 15, 2018, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/trump-areluctant-hawk-has-battled-his-top-aides-on-russia-andlost/2018/04/15/a91e850a-3f1b-11e8-974f-aacd97698cef\_ story.html.
- 340 Twohey and Shane, "A Back-Channel Plan for Ukraine and Russia, Courtesy of Trump Associates."
- 341 Margaret Talev and Toluse Olorunnipa, "Trump Leaves Door Open to U.S. Recognizing Russia's Crimea Grab," Bloomberg, June 29, 2018, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/ news/articles/2018-06-29/trump-leaves-door-open-to-u-srecognizing-russia-s-crimea-grab.

- 342 Anne Gearan, "Trump again blames Obama for Russian annexation of Crimea, says he may meet Putin in the summer," The Washington Post, June 15, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/ wp/2018/06/15/trump-again-blames-obama-for-russianannexation-of-crimea-says-he-may-meet-putin-in-thesummer/?utm term=.674ae14581cc.
- 343 Alberto Nardelli and Julia Ioffe, "Trump Told G7 Leaders That Crimea Is Russian Because Everyone Speaks Russian In Crimea," BuzzFeed News, June 14, 2018, available at https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/albertonardelli/trump-russia-crimea#.hylpr4kV0N; Christian Caryl, "Donald Trump's taling points on Crimea are the same as Vladimir Putin's," The Washington Post, July 3, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/ democracy-post/wp/2018/07/03/donald-trumps-talkingpoints-on-crimea-are-the-same-as-vladimir-putins/?utm\_ term=.17d8a8ef2ffa.
- 344 Allie Malloy and Nicole Gaouette, "Trump says Russia should be reinstated in group of leading industrialized nations," CNN, June 8, 2018, available at https://www.cnn. com/2018/06/08/politics/russia-g7/index.html.
- 345 Tom Embury-Dennis, "Trump says he can override congress directive not to recognize Russian sovereignty over Crimea," Independent, August 15, 2018, available at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/ trump-crimea-russia-military-spending-bill-congress-johnmccain-a8492191.html.
- 346 Jesselyn Cook and Nick Visser, "Here's A List Of Countries And Leaders Trump Has Insulted Since His Election," Huff-Post, May 11, 2017, available at https://www.huffingtonpost.co.za/2018/01/11/heres-a-list-of-countries-and-leaders-trump-has-insulted-since-his-election a 23331409/: Peter Baker, "Trump Says NATO Allies Don't Pay Their Share. Is That True?" The New York Times, May 26, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/26/world/europe/ nato-trump-spending.html; Phil McCausland, "Trump uncharacteristically criticizes Putin after reports of chemical attack in Syria," NBC News, April 8, 2018, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/politics-news/trumpuncharacteristically-criticizes-putin-after-reports-attacksvria-n863716.
- 347 Rosie Gray, "Trump Declines to Affirm NATO's Article 5," The Atlantic, May 25, 2017, available at https://www. theatlantic.com/international/archive/2017/05/trumpdeclines-to-affirm-natos-article-5/528129/; Jeremy Herb, "What is Article 5? (And why it matters)," CNN, July 6, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/07/06/politics/ what-is-article-5-nato-trump/index.html.
- 348 Susan Glasser, "The 27 Words Trump Wouldn't Say," Politico, June 6, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2017/06/06/trump-nato-speech-27-wordscommitment-215231.
- 349 Jacob Pramuk, "Trump endorses NATO's mutual defense pact in Poland, after failing to do so on first Europe trip," CNBC, July 6, 2017, available at https://www.cnbc. com/2017/07/06/trump-us-stands-firmly-behind-natoarticle-5.html.
- 350 Karen DeYoung and Philip Rucker, "Trump had undisclosed hour-long meeting with Putin at G-20 summit," The Washington Post, July 18, 2017, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/ trump-had-undisclosed-hour-long-meeting-with-putinat-g20-summit/2017/07/18/39c18dd4-6bd0-11e7-96ab-5f38140b38cc\_story.html?utm\_term=.2f4d6951f765.
- 351 Donald Trump, "8:53 p.m., July 18, 2017," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/realdonaldtrump/status/887475373 981696000?lang=en.

- 352 DeYoung Rucker, "Trump had undisclosed hour-long conversation with Putin at G-20 summit."
- 353 Henry Jackson, "In phone call, Trump thanks Putin for praise, looks for help on North Korea," Politico, December 14, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/ story/2017/12/14/trump-putin-north-korea-297735.
- 354 Dakin Andone, Sebastian Shukla, and Pamela Boykoff, "Putin thanks Trump for CIA's help in stopping terror attacks," CNN, December 18, 2017, available at https://www.cnn. com/2017/12/17/politics/trump-putin-call-st-petersburgattack/index.html.
- 355 Carol Leonnig, David Nakamura, and Josh Dawsey, 'Trump's national security advisers warned him not to congratulate Putin. He did it anyway," The Washington Post, March 20, 2018, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/politics/trumps-nationalsecurity-advisers-warned-him-not-to-congratulateputin-he-did-it-anyway/2018/03/20/22738ebc-2c68-. 11e8-8ad6-fbc50284fce8\_story.html; Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe, "Russian presidential election well administered, but characterized by restrictions on fundamental freedoms, lack of genuine competition, international observers say," Press release, March 19, 2018, available at https://www.osce.org/odihr/elections/375661.
- 356 Ilya Arkhipov and Jennifer Jacobs, "Trump Discussed White House Invitation to Putin in Phone Call," Bloomberg, April 2, 2018, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2018-04-02/trump-invited-putin-to-white-housefor-summit-kremlin-says.
- 357 Ellen Barry and David Sanger, "Poisoned Door Handle Hints at High-Level Plot to Kill Spy, U.K. Officials Say," The New York Times, April 1, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2018/04/01/world/europe/russia-sergei-skripal-ukspy-poisoning.html.
- 358 Donald Trump, "2:56 p.m., March 21, 2018," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/976532956557737984; Rebecca Ballhaus and Peter Nicholas, "Trump: It Would Be Great if U.S., Russia Could 'Get Along,"' The Wall Street Journal, April 3, 2018, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/trump-it-would-be-greatif-u-s-russia-could-get-along-1522780743.
- 359 Julie Hirschfeld Davis, "Trump Says Putin 'Means It' About Not Meddling," The New York Times, November 11, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/11/world/ asia/trump-putin-election.html? r=0.
- 360 Sara Murray and Jeremy Herb, "Trump still unconvinced Russia meddled in 2016 election," CNN, February 14, 2018, available at https://edition.cnn.com/2018/02/13/politics/ trump-unconvinced-russia-meddled-election/index.html.
- 361 Jesselyn Cook and Nick Visser, "Here's a List of Countries And Leaders Trump Has Insulted Since His Election." HuffPost, November 5, 2017, available at https://www. huffingtonpost.com/entry/trump-insult-foreign-countriesleaders\_us\_59dd2769e4b0b26332e76d57.
- 362 Roberta Rampton and Jean-Baptiste Vey, "Trump torpedoes G7 effort to ease trade spat, threatens auto tariffs," Reuters, June 9, 2018, available at https://www.reuters. com/article/us-q7-summit/trump-torpedoes-q7-effort-toease-trade-spat-threatens-auto-tariffs-idUSKCN1J50H3.
- 363 Helene Cooper and Julian Barnes, "U.S. Officials Scrambled Behind the Scenes to Shield NATO Deal From Trump," The New York Times, August 9, 2018, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2018/08/09/us/politics/nato-summit-trump. html.
- 364 Meghan Keneally, "What Trump and Merkel have said about each other," ABC News, July 6, 2017, available at https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/trump-merkel/ story?id=46198767.

- 365 Griff Witte, "As Merkel holds on precariously, Trump tweets Germans 'are turning against their leadership' on migration," The Washington Post, June 18, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/merkelsgovernment-faces-internal-rebellion-over-immigrationin-germany/2018/06/18/69efe4e6-70bc-11e8-b4d8eaf78d4c544c\_story.html?utm\_term=.210552921142.
- 366 Julia Manchester, "No Oval Office handshake between Trump, Merkel," CNN, March 17, 2017, available at https:// www.cnn.com/2017/03/17/politics/donald-trump-angelamerkel-handshake/index.html.
- 367 Eliza Collins, "G-7 photo of Trump with German Chancellor Merkel staring him down shows a different story," USA Today, June 9, 2018, available at https://www.usatoday. com/story/news/politics/2018/06/09/angela-merkel-postsphoto-stare-off-trump-g-7/687597002/.
- 368 Cristina Maza, "Donald Trump Threw Starburst Candies At Merkel, Said 'Don't Say I Never Give You Anything," Newsweek, June 20, 2018, available at https://www.newsweek. com/donald-trump-threw-starburst-candies-angelamerkel-dont-say-i-never-give-you-987178.
- 369 Max Bergmann, James Lamond, and Talia Dessel, "Putin's Payout: 10 Ways Trump Has Supported Putin's Foreign Policy Agenda," The Moscow Project, July 10, 2018, available at https://themoscowproject.org/reports/putins-payout-10-ways-trump-has-supported-putins-foreign-policyagenda/.
- 370 Richard Wike and others, "Trump's International Ratings Remain Low, Especially Among Key Allies" (Washington: Pew Research Center, 2018), available at http://www.pewglobal. org/2018/10/01/trumps-international-ratings-remain-lowespecially-among-key-allies/.
- 371 Jeremy Diamond, "NATO summit: Trump accuses Germany of being a 'captive of Russia," CNN, July 11, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/07/11/politics/trump-germany-russia-captive-nato/index.html; Eli Watkins, "Trump criticizes British PM Theresa May over Brexit deal," CNN, July 13, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/07/12/ politics/donald-trump-theresa-may-interview/index.html.
- 372 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Viktor Borisovich Netyshenko et al.
- 373 Rebecca Shabad, "Dems call on Trump to cancel Putin summit after Russian hacking indictments," NBC News, July 13, 2018, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/ congress/democrats-call-trump-cancel-putin-summitafter-russian-hacking-indictments-n891256.
- 374 U.S. Department of Justice, "Russian National Charged in Conspiracy to Act as an Agent of the Russian Federation Within the United States," Press release, July 16, 2018, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/russian-nationalcharged-conspiracy-act-agent-russian-federation-withinunited-states.
- 375 Sam Meredith, "Trump meets Putin behind closed doors after scolding US policy on Russia," CNBC, July 16, 2018, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2018/07/16/trumpputin-summit-us-president-arrives-in-helsinki-to-meetrussian-c.html.
- 376 Dara Lind, "Putin kindly offers to help investigate Russian meddling in the US election," Vox, July 16, 2018, available at https://www.vox.com/2018/7/16/17576788/putintrump-meeting-election-idea-hacking; CNN, "Watch Donald Trump and Vladimir Putin's full press conference," YouTube, July 16, 2018, available at https://www.youtube. com/watch?v=cwxqOolyWm0.
- 377 Dartunorro Clark, "24 hours later, Trump claims he misspoke in Helsinki, meant to say Russia did have reason to meddle in election," NBC News, July 17, 2018, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/politics-news/24hours-later-trump-claims-he-misspoke-helsinki-meantsav-n892166.

- 378 Jeremy Peters and Rachel Shorey, "Trump Spent Far Less Than Clinton, but Paid His Companies Well," The New York Times, December 9, 2016, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2016/12/09/us/politics/campaign-spendingdonald-trump-hillary-clinton.html; Ryan Bort, "Donald Trump and the Case of the \$107,000,000," Rolling Stone, May 15, 2018, available at https://www.rollingstone.com/ politics/politics-news/donald-trump-and-the-case-ofthe-107000000-629230/.
- 379 Matthew Mosk and John Santucci, "Special counsel eyeing Russians granted unusual access to Trump inauguration parties," ABC News, June 28, 2018, available at https:// abcnews.go.com/Politics/special-counsel-eyeing-russiansgranted-unusual-access-trump/story?id=56232847.
- 380 Ibid.; Sonam Sheth, "'It was Moscow's victory, after all': At least 6 Putin-allied Russians reportedly attended Trump's inaugural celebrations," Business Insider, January 20, 2018, available at https://www.businessinsider.com/ veselnitskaya-akhmetshin-russians-attended-trumpinauguration-2018-1.
- 381 Andrew Prokop, "Why Trump's inauguration money is a major part of Mueller's Russia investigation," Vox, July 5, 2018, available at https://www.vox.com/2018/7/5/17505728/ trump-inauguration-mueller-russians-rick-gates.
- 382 Ibid.
- 383 Helderman and Hsu, "American political consultant admits foreign money was funneled to Trump inaugural."
- 384 Bort, "Donald Trump and the Case of the \$107,000,000"; Harry Cockburn, "Donald Trump again claims to have largest presidential inauguration audience in history," Independent, January 26, 2017, available at https://www. independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/donald-trumpclaims-presidential-inuauguration-audience-history-uspresident-white-house-barack-a7547141.html.
- 385 Maggie Haberman and Kenneth Vogel, "Trump's Inaugural Committee Paid \$26 Million to Firm of First Lady's Adviser," The New York Times, February 15, 2018, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2018/02/15/us/politics/trumps-inaugural-committee-paid-26-million-to-first-ladys-friend.html.
- 386 Michael Isikoff, "Associate of Paul Manafort, Trump's ousted campaign manager, now planning the inauguration," Yahoo News, November 29, 2016, available at https:// www.yahoo.com/news/associate-of-paul-manaforttrumps-ousted-campaign-manager-now-planningthe-inauguration-173000661.html; Jeff Horwitz, "Gates testimony dredges up Trump inaugural spending mystery," Associated Press, August 14, 2018, available at https:// www.yahoo.com/news/gates-testimony-dredges-trumpinaugural-043526805.html.
- 387 Prokop, "Why Trump's inauguration money is a major part of Mueller's Russia investigation."
- 388 Matt Appuzzo and Michael Schmidt, "Comey Says Trump Pressured Him to 'Lift the Cloud' of Inquiry," the New York Times, June 7, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/06/07/us/politics/james-comey-statementtestimony.html.
- 389 National Intelligence Council, Assessing Russian Activities and Intentions in Recent U.S. Elections.
- 390 Evan Perez, Jim Sciutto, Jake Tapper, and Carl Bernstein, "Intel chiefs presented Trump with claims of Russian efforts to compromise him," CNN, January 12, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/01/10/politics/donald-trumpintelligence-report-russia/index.html; Ken Bensinger, Miriam Elder, and Mark Schoofs, "These Reports Allege Trump Has Deep Ties To Russia," BuzzFeed News, January 10, 2017, available at https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/ kenbensinger/these-reports-allege-trump-has-deep-tiesto-russia#.fr6EwJ4zaN.

- 391 Donald Trump, "8:19 p.m., January 10, 2017," available at https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/818990655418617856.
- 392 Celeste Katz, "Michael Cohen, Trump's lawyer, emphatically denies claims in salacious circulated report," Mic, January 10, 2017, available at https://mic.com/articles/165050/ michael-cohen-trump-s-lawyer-emphatically-deniesclaims-about-trump-golden-shower#.VzWbqkDOH.
- 393 Alex Johnson, "Trump lawyer Michael Cohen sues BuzzFeed for publishing Steele dossier," NBC News, January 9, 2018, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/news/ us-news/trump-lawyer-michael-cohen-sues-buzzfeedpublishing-steele-dossier-n836331; Josh Gerstein, "Cohen drops libel suits against BuzzFeed, Fusion GPS," Politico, April 19, 2018, available at https://www.politico.com/ story/2018/04/19/michael-cohen-drops-buzzfeed-fusionlawsuit-537327/.
- 394 Paul Sperry, "Carter Page rips 'sleazeball' spy behind Trump dossier," New York Post, January 6, 2018, available at https:// nypost.com/2018/01/06/carter-page-rips-sleazeball-spybehind-trump-dossier/; Manu Raju, Jeremy Herb, and Marshall Cohen, "Key Trump ally Schiller denies dossier claims in House testimony," CNN, November 13, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/11/07/politics/keith-schillerhouse-russia-investigation/index.html.
- 395 Lizzie Plaugic, "Trump calls CNN 'fake news' and BuzzFeed 'garbage' during press conference," The Verge, January 11, 2017, available at https://www.theverge. com/2017/1/11/14238768/trump-fake-news-press-conference-buzzfeed-cnn.
- 396 Rucker and Parker, "Trump admits to Russian hacking even as he attacks U.S. intelligence community."
- 397 Michael Schmidt, Matthew Rosenberg, Adam Goldman, and Matt Apuzzo, "Intercepted Russian Communications Part of Inquiry Into Trump Associates," The New York Times, January 19, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/01/19/us/politics/trump-russia-associatesinvestigation.html.
- 398 Riley Beggin and Veronica Stracqualursi, "A timeline of Sally Yates' warnings to the White house about Mike Flynn," ABC News, May 8, 2017, available at https://abcnews. go.com/Politics/timeline-sally-yates-warnings-whitehouse-mike-flynn/story?id=47272979; Adam Entous, Ellen Nakashima, and Philip Rucker, "Justice Department warned White House that Flynn could be vulnerable to Russian blackmail, officials say," The Washington Post, February 13, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ world/national-security/justice-department-warnedwhite-house-that-flynn-could-be-vulnerable-to-russianblackmail-officials-say/2017/02/13/fc5dab88-f228-11e6-8d72-263470bf0401\_story.html.
- 399 Mikayla Bouchard and Emily Cochrane, "How We Got Here: A Timeline of Events Leading Up to the Charges," The New York Times, October 30, 2017, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2017/10/30/us/politics/timeline-chargesspecial-counsel-mueller.html.
- 400 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. George Papadopoulos; Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Michael
- 401 Appuzzo and Schmidt, "Comey Says Trump Pressured Him to 'Lift the Cloud' of Inquiry."
- 402 Michael Shear, Mark Landler, Matt Apuzzo, and Eric Lichtblau, "Trump Fires Acting Attorney General Who Defied Him," The New York Times, January 30, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/01/30/us/politics/trumpimmigration-ban-memo.html.

- 403 Miller and Rucker, "Michael Flynn resigns as national security adviser"; Michael Schmidt, "Comey Memo Says Trump Asked Him to End Flynn Investigation," May 16, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/16/us/politics/ james-come y-trum p-flynn-russia-investigation. html.
- 404 Adam Entous, Ellen Nakashima, and Greg Miller, "Sessions met with Russian envoy twice last year, encounters he later did not disclose," The Washington Post, March 1, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/ national-security/sessions-spoke-twice-with-russianambassador-during-trumps-presidential-campaign-justice-officials-say/2017/03/01/77205eda-feac-11e6-99b4-9e613afeb09f\_story.html.
- 405 Eric Lichtblau and Matt Flegenheimer, "Jeff Sessions Confirmed as Attorney General, Capping Bitter Battle," The New York Times, February 8, 2017, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2017/02/08/us/politics/jeff-sessionsattorney-general-confirmation.html?\_r=0; Manu Raju, Evan Perez, and Jim Sciutto, "Comey told senators Sessions may have met Russia's ambassador a third time." CNN, June 8, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/06/08/ politics/jeff-sessions-kislyak-meeting/index.html.
- 406 Mark Landler and Eric Lichtblau, "Jeff Sessions Recuses Himself From Russia Inquiry," The New York Times, March 2, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/02/ us/politics/jeff-sessions-russia-trump-investigation-democrats.html.
- 407 Michael Schmidt, "Obstruction Inquiry Shows Trump's Struggle to Keep Grip on Russia Investigation," The New York Times, January 4, 2018, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2018/01/04/us/politics/trump-sessionsrussia-mcgahn.html.
- 408 Betsy Klein, "Trump calls Attorney General Sessions 'beleaguered' in tweet," CNN, July 24, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/07/24/politics/donald-trumpjeff-sessions-beleaguered/index.html; Peter Baker, Michael Schmidt, and Maggie Haberman, "Citing Recusal, Trump Says He Wouldn't Have Hired Sessions," The New York Times, July 19, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/07/19/us/politics/trump-interview-sessionsrussia html
- 409 Donald Trump, "6:35 a.m., March 4, 2017," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/ status/837989835818287106; Donald Trump, "7:02 a.m., March 4, 2017," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/ realDonaldTrump/status/837996746236182529.
- 410 Rebecca Savransky, "Clapper denies wiretap of Trump Tower," The Hill, March 5, 2017, available at https://thehill. com/policy/national-security/322411-clapper-denies-wiretap-of-trump-tower; David Smith, "Spicer says quotation marks justify Trump's unverified wiretapping claims," The Guardian, March 13, 2017, available at https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/mar/13/trump-wiretappingclaim-quotation-marks-obama.
- 411 "Sean Spicer: GCHQ could have tapped Donald Trump," BBC News, March 17, 2017, available at https://www. bbc.com/news/av/world-us-canada-39301422/seanspicer-gchq-could-have-tapped-donald-trump; Zeke Miller, "British Spy Service Says Claim That It Wiretapped President Trump Is 'Utterly Ridiculous,'" Time, March 17, 2017, available at http://time.com/4704774/donald-trumpbarack-obama-gchq/.

- 412 Philip Bump, "The Nunes-White House question, assessed minute-by-minute," The Washington Post, March 30, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/ politics/wp/2017/03/29/the-nunes-white-house-questionassessed-minute-by-minute/?utm\_term=.24727ea6010e; Matthew Rosenberg, Maggie Haberman, and Adam Goldman, "2 White House Officials Helped Give Nunes Intelligence Reports," The New York Times, March 30, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/30/us/ politics/devin-nunes-intelligence-reports.html?\_r=0.
- 413 Lauren Thomas, "Nunes defends his visit to the White House," CNBC, March 27, 2017, available at https://www. cnbc.com/2017/03/27/the-intelligence-reports-reviewedhad-nothing-to-do-with-russia-nunes-says.html.
- 414 Greg Miller and Karen DeYoung, "Three White House officials tied to files shared with House intelligence chairman," The Washington Post, March 30, 2017, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/threewhite-house-officials-tied-to-files-shared-with-houseintelligence-chairman/2017/03/30/de4b8c30-1589-11e7-9e4f-09aa75d3ec57\_story.html.
- 415 Jake Tapper, Tom LoBianco, and Deirdre Walsh, "The House ethics committee is investigating Devin Nunes. What does that mean?" CNN, April 6, 2017, available at https://www. cnn.com/2017/04/06/politics/ethics-committee-investigation-devin-nunes/; House Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence, "Nunes Statement on Russia Investigation," Press release, April 6, 2017, available at https://intelligence. house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=775.
- 416 "Read the full testimony of FBI Director James Comey in which he discusses Clinton email investigation," The Washington Post, May 3, 2017, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2017/05/03/ read-the-full-testimony-of-fbi-director-james-comey-inwhich-he-discusses-clinton-email-investigation/?utm\_ term=.4b6c941636b1.
- 417 Matthew Rosenberg, Emmarie Huetteman, and Michael Schmidt, "Comey Confirms F.B.I. Inquiry on Russia; Sees No Evidence of Wiretapping," The New York Times, March 20, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/20/ us/politics/intelligence-committee-russia-donald-trump. htm; "Read the full testimony of FBI Director James Comey in which he discusses Clinton email investigation."
- 418 Matthew Rosenberg and Matt Apuzzo, "Days Before Firing, Comey Asked for More Resources for Russia Inquiry," The New York Times, May 10, 2017, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2017/05/10/us/politics/comey-russia-investigation-fbi.html.
- 419 Michael Schmidt, "Obstruction Inquiry Shows Trump's Struggle to Keep Grip on Russia Investigation," The New York Times, January 4, 2018, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2018/01/04/us/politics/trump-sessionsrussia-mcgahn.html.
- 420 Michael Shear and Matt Apuzzo, "F.B.I. Director James Is Fired by Trump," The New York Times, May 9, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/09/us/politics/ james-comey-fired-fbi.html?mtrref=t.co.
- 421 Ibid.; Peter Baker, "Lock Her Up' Becomes More Than a Slogan," The New York Times, November 14, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/14/us/politics/ trump-pressure-clinton-investigation.html.
- 422 Matt Apuzzo, Maggie Haberman, and Matthew Rosenberg, "Trump Told Russians That Firing 'Nut Job' Comey Eased Pressure From Investigation," The New York Times, May 19, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/19/ us/politics/trump-russia-comey.html.

- 423 "I Was Going to Fire Comey Anyway, Trump Tells Lester Holt in Interview," NBC News, May 11, 2017, available at https:// www.nbcnews.com/nightly-news/video/i-was-going-tofire-comey-anyway-trump-tells-lester-holt-in-interview-941538371971?v=raila&.
- 424 Joseph Tanfani, Lisa Mascaro, and Evan Halper, "Rosenstein knew Trump was going to fire Comey before writing his memo about the FBI director," Los Angeles Times, May 18, 2017, available at http://www.latimes.com/politics/la-napolitics-rosenstein-senate-20170518-story.html.
- 425 Michael Schmidt, "In a Private Dinner, Trump Demanded Loyalty. Comey Demurred." The New York Times, May 11, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/11/ us/politics/trump-comey-firing.html.
- 426 Donald Trump, "8:26 a.m., May 12, 2017," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/863007411132649473.
- 427 Donald Trump, "12:55 p.m., June 22, 2017," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/877932956458795008.
- 428 Donald Trump, "6:40 a.m., July 10, 2017," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/ status/884361623514656769; Louis Nelson, "Trump: Comey 'lied and leaked' and protected Clinton," Politico, October 18, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/ story/2017/10/18/trump-comey-lied-protected-hillaryclinton-243897.
- 429 Mary Clare Jalonick, Eric Tucker, and Chad Day, "In Comey memos, Trump fixates on 'hookers,' frets over Flynn," Associated Press, April 20, 2018, available at https://www. apnews.com/e29d5563fc0c45caa4faa6b3749405a6.
- 430 Kevin Breuninger, "James Comey's Trump memos are released. Here's what you need to know," CNBC, April 20, 2018, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2018/04/20/ james-comey-memos-give-new-insights-into-trumpinteractions.html.
- 431 Allie Malloy, "Trump denies that he told Comey he didn't stay overnight in Moscow," CNN, April 26, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/04/26/politics/donald-trumpjames-comey-moscow/index.html; Vernon Silver, "Flight Records Illuminate Mystery of Trump's Moscow Nights," Bloomberg, April 23, 2018, available at https://www. bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-04-23/flight-recordsilluminate-mystery-of-trump-s-moscow-nights; Andrew Kirell, "Miss Universe 2013 Host Thomas Roberts Confirms: Trump Stayed Overnight in Moscow," The Daily Beast, April 24, 2018, available at https://www.thedailybeast.com/ miss-universe-2013-host-thomas-roberts-confirms-trumpstayed-overnight-in-moscow?ref=home; "The Moscow Miss Universe Pageant Timeline," The Moscow Project, April 26, 2018, available at https://themoscowproject.org/ dispatch/the-moscow-miss-universe-pageant-timeline/.
- 432 Rebecca Ruiz and Mark Landler, "Robert Mueller, Former F.B.I. Director, Is Named Special Counsel for Russia Investigation," The New York Times, May 17, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/17/us/politics/robertmueller-special-counsel-russia-investigation.html.
- 433 "Full text: James Comey testimony transcript on Trump and Russia," Politico, June 8, 2017, available at https://www. politico.com/story/2017/06/08/full-text-james-comeytrump-russia-testimony-239295.
- 434 Scott Wong and Mike Lillis, "GOP leaders are unified: Firing Mueller a bad idea," The Hill, June 13, 2017, available at https://thehill.com/homenews/house/337655-gop-leaders-are-unified-firing-mueller-a-bad-idea; Austin Wright, "Republicans jump on special prosecutor bandwagon," Politico, May 17, 2017, available at https://www.politico. com/story/2017/05/17/special-prosecutor-republicansmueller-238527.

- 435 Joe Perticone, "Republcians just introduced a resolution to remove Mueller from the Trump-Russia investigation," November 3, 2017, available at https://www.businessinsider. com/republicans-introduce-bill-to-remove-bob-muellerfrom-special-counsel-2017-11.
- 436 Evan Perez, "FBI agent removed from Mueller investigation over anti-Trump messages," CNN, December 4, 2017, available at https://www.cnn.com/2017/12/02/politics/ fbi-agent-removed-trump-investigation/index.html; Del Quentin Wilber, "FBI Agent Removed From Russia Probe Held Dim Views of Holder, Sanders," The Wall Street Journal, December 14, 2017, available at https://www.wsi.com/ articles/fbi-agent-removed-from-russia-probe-held-dimviews-of-holder-sanders-1513274691.
- 437 Nicholas Fandos and Matthew Rosenberg, "Republican Senators Raise Possible Charges Against Author of Trump Dossier," The New York Times, January 5, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/05/us/politics/ christopher-steele-dossier-judiciary-committee.html.
- 438 Natasha Bertrand, "The Men Behind the Nunes Memo," January 30, 2018, available at https://www.theatlantic. com/politics/archive/2018/01/the-men-behind-the-nunesmemo/551825/.
- 439 "The Nunes Memo: Annotated," The Moscow Project, February 2, 2018, available at https://themoscowproject. org/dispatch/nunes-memo-annotated/.
- 440 WikiLeaks, "9:53 p.m., January 18, 2018," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/wikileaks/status/954185054430924801; Molly McKew, "How Twitter Bots and Trump Fans Made #ReleaseTheMemo Go Viral," Politico, February 4, 2018, available at https://www.politico. com/magazine/story/2018/02/04/trump-twitter-russiansrelease-the-memo-216935; Lachlan Markay and Asawin Suebsaeng, "Sean Hannity Has Been Advising Donald Trump on the Nunes Memo, Because of Course He Has," The Daily Beast, February 1, 2018, available at https:// www.thedailybeast.com/sean-hannity-has-been-advisingdonald-trump-on-the-nunes-memo-because-of-coursehe-has.
- 441 John Bowden, "DOJ tells Nunes it'd be 'reckless' to release memo without review," The Hill, January 24, 2018, available at https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/370614doj-official-tells-nunes-itd-be-reckless-to-release-memowithout; Kyle Cheney, "House Republicans clash over secret memo," Politico, January 19, 2018, available at https://www. politico.com/story/2018/01/19/house-republicans-clashrelease-the-memo-351132; Jeremy Herb and Manu Raju, "House Intel Committee votes to release Nunes memo on FBI," CNN, January 30, 2018, available at https://www.cnn. com/2018/01/29/politics/house-intelligence-committeedevin-nunes-memo/index.html; Mike Calia, "House panel releases GOP memo about Trump-Russia probe, over FBI and DOJ objections," CNBC, February 2, 2018, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2018/02/02/white-house-saystrump-declassified-gop-surveillance-memo.html.
- 442 Ellen Nakashima, "Justice Dept. told court of source's political influence in request to wiretap ex-Trump campaign aide, officials say," The Washington Post, February 2, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/ national-security/justice-dept-told-court-of-sourcespolitical-bias-in-request-to-wiretap-ex-trump-campaignaide-officials-say/2018/02/02/caecfa86-0852-11e8-8777-2a059f168dd2\_story.html?utm\_term=.84348cc5f04f.
- 443 Kyle Cheney, "Republicans concede key FBI 'footnote' in Carter Page warrant," Politico, February 5, 2018, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2018/02/05/fbi-footnotecarter-page-warrant-390795.
- 444 "The Nunes Memo: Annotated": LaFraniere, Mazzetti, and Apuzzo, "How the Russia Inquiry Began: A Campaign Aide, Drinks and Talk of Political Dirt."

- 445 "Does the Nunes Memo Reveal That There Was An Actual Russian Agent On the Trump Campaign?"The Moscow Project, February 1, 2018, available at https://themoscowproject.org/dispatch/nunes-memo-reveal-actual-russianagent-trump-campaign/.
- 446 Karoun Demirjian, "House Democrats write memo to counter GOP's take on Russia probe, attacks on FBI," The Washington Post, January 24, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/powerpost/ house-democrats-plan-memo-to-counter-gops-ascalls-to-declassify-files-grow/2018/01/24/3161b48c-0146-11e8-bb03-722769454f82\_story.html?utm\_ term=.73c08448b55c.
- 447 Jeremy Herb, "Trump won't release Democratic memo, sends back to committee," CNN, February 10, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/02/09/politics/democratic-memo-trump-wont-declassify/index.html; Charlie Savage, "5 Takeaways From the Release of the Democratic Memo." The New York Times. February 24, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/24/us/politics/ takeaways-democratic-memo.html.

- 449 Jeremy Herb and Manu Raju, "House Intelligence Committee to announce they are done with Russia probe interviews," CNN, March 12, 2018, available at https://www. cnn.com/2018/03/12/politics/house-intelligence-committee-russia-probe-interviews-done/index.html.
- 450 "Trump's Russia Cover-Up By the Numbers—87+ Contacts With Russia-Linked Operatives."
- 451 House Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence. "Report on Russian Active Measures," March 22, 2018. available at https://intelligence.house.gov/uploadedfiles/ final\_russia\_investigation\_report.pdf; "House Republicans Complete Their Cover-up," The Moscow Project, April 27, 2018, available at https://themoscowproject.org/dispatch/ house-republicans-complete-their-cover-up/.
- 452 Mike Levine, "Trump and GOP ally push disputed theory about leaks, fired FBI agent," ABC News, September 11, 2018, available at https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/ trump-gop-ally-push-disputed-theory-leaks-fired/ story?id=57745108.
- 453 Clare Foren, "FBI agent Peter Strzok explains why he sent anti-Trump text," CNN, July 12, 2018, available at https:// www.cnn.com/2018/07/12/politics/strzok-testimony-textmessage/index.html.
- 454 Michael Schmidt, Matt Apuzzo, and Adam Goldman, "Mueller Removed Top Agent in Russia Inquiry Over Possible Anti-Trump Texts," The New York Times, December 2, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/02/ us/politics/mueller-removed-top-fbi-agent-over-possibleanti-trump-texts.html.
- 455 Matt Apuzzo and Nicholas Fandos, "F.B.I. Agents Gave Trump a Weapon Against Mueller. Republicans Are Wielding It." The New York Times, June 19, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/19/us/politics/fbi-igreport-house-hearing-republicans.html.
- 456 Andrew Prokop, "The long-awaited inspector general report on the FBI, Comey, Clinton, and 2016, explained," Vox. June 14, 2018, available at https://www.vox. com/2018/6/14/17448960/inspector-general-reportjustice-fbi-clinton-emails-comey; Brian Beutler, "Donald Trump's Deep State," Crooked Media, June 18, 2018, available at https://crooked.com/article/deep-state-stoleelection-trump/; Trump Twitter Archive, available at http:// www.trumptwitterarchive.com/archive (last accessed October 2018); Tim Mak, "Embattled FBI Agent Peter Strzok Clashes With GOP In Raucous Hearing," NPR, July 12, 2018, available at https://www.npr.org/2018/07/12/628151987/ embattled-fbi-agent-strzok-due-on-hill-for-anotherarilling-this-time-in-public.

- 457 Matt Zapotosky, "FBI agent Peter Strzok fired over anti-Trump texts," The Washington Post, August 13, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/ national-security/fbi-agent-peter-strzok-fired-over-antitrump-texts/2018/08/13/be98f84c-8e8b-11e8-b769e3fff17f0689\_story.html?utm\_term=.13a87bd10cdb.
- 458 Michael Shear, Katie Benner, and Nicholas Fandos, "Embracing Conspiracy Theory, Trump Escalates Attack on Bruce Ohr," The New York Times, August 17, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/08/17/us/politics/ trump-conspiracy-bruce-nellie-ohr.html.
- 459 Adam Goldman and Katie Benner, "Bruce Ohr Faought Russian Organized Crime. Now He's a Target of Trump." The New York Times, August 27, 2018, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2018/08/27/us/politics/bruce-ohr-trumpjustice-department.html.
- 460 Eric Tucker and Chad Day, "AP sources: Lawyer was told Russia had 'Trump over a barrel," Associate Press, September 1, 2018, available at https://apnews.com/4ac77244507 3491aa7d3ca9e558e0144.
- 461 Philip Bump, "Why former government officials keep their security clearances," The Washington Post, August 16, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ news/politics/wp/2018/08/16/why-former-governmentofficials-keep-their-security-clearances/?utm\_term=. da176c564e18.
- 462 Jonathan Chait, "Trump Strips Security Clearance From Former CIA Director John Brennan," New York Magazine, August 15, 2018, available at http://nymag.com/daily/ intelligencer/2018/08/trump-strips-security-clearance-ciadirector-iohn-brennan.html.
- 463 Greg Sargent, "Trump's punishment of Brennan is actually all about the Mueller probe," The Washington Post, August 15, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2018/08/16/opinion/john-brennan-trump-russia-collusion-security-clearance.html; John Brennan, "President Trump's Claims of No Collusion Are Hogwash," The New York Times, August 16, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2018/08/16/opinion/john-brennan-trump-russiacollusion-security-clearance.html.
- 464 Karen DeYoung and Josh Dawsey, "White House drafts more clearance cancellations demanded by Trump," The Washington Post, August 17, 2018, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/politics/former-intelligenceofficials-rebuke-trump-for-pulling-brennans-securityclearance/2018/08/17/ea8382f2-a20d-11e8-8e87c869fe70a721\_story.html; Tucker Higgins, "Trump wants to 'quickly' remove the security clearance of a DOJ official with ties to Russia probe," CNBC, August 17, 2018, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2018/08/17/trump-wants-to-revoke-security-clearance-of-doj-official-with-ties-to-russia-
- 465 Charlie Savage, "Carter Page FISA Documents Are Released by Justice Department," The New York Times, July 21, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/07/21/us/ politics/carter-page-fisa.html.
- 466 Manu Raju and Laura Jarrett, "Declassification of Russia investigation materials poses a risky gambit for GOP," CNN, September 11, 2018, available at https://www.cnn. com/2018/09/11/politics/declassification-carter-page-fisa/ index.html.
- 467 Devlin Barrett, Sari Horwitz, and Matt Zapotosky, "Deputy attorney general appoints special counsel to oversee probe of Russian interference in election," The Wahsington Post, May 18, 2017, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/deputyattorney-general-appoints-special-counsel-to-overseeprobe-of-russian-interference-in-election/2017/05/17/30 2c1774-3b49-11e7-8854-21f359183e8c\_story.html?utm\_ term=.456e10fed4f5.

- 468 Jennifer Jacobs, Chris Strohm, and Jennifer Epstein, "Rosenstein Tells Trump He's Not a Target in Mueller, Cohen Probes," Bloomberg, April 19, 2018, available at https:// www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-04-19/rosenstein-said-to-tell-trump-he-s-not-target-in-mueller-probe; "House republicans introduce articles of impeachment against Rod Rosenstein," CBS News, July 25, 2018, available at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/rod-rosensteinarticles-of-impeachment-introduced-house-republicansmark-meadows-jim-jordan-2018-07-25/.
- 469 Amber Phillips, "The articles of impeachment against Rod Rosenstein, annotated," The Washington Post, July 26, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/thefix/wp/2018/07/26/the-articles-of-impeachment-againstrod-roesnstein-annotated/?utm\_term=.7a7e17dd000f.
- 470 Andrew Prokop, "Conservatives back down from effort to force a vote on impeaching Rod Rosenstein," Vox, July 26, 2018, available at https://www.vox. com/2018/7/26/17616888/rod-rosenstein-impeachmentvote-trump-mueller.
- 471 Phil Helsel, "Secret recording shows GOP's Nunes saying Rosenstein impeachment would delay Supreme Court pick," NBC News, August 8, 2018, available at https://www. nbcnews.com/politics/politics-news/secret-recordingshows-gop-s-nunes-saying-rosenstein-impeachmentwould-n899031.
- 472 Jonathan Swan, "Scoop: Republicans secretly study their coming hell," Axios, August 26, 2018, available at https:// www.axios.com/2018-midterm-elections-republicanspreparation-investigations-180abf7b-0de8-4670-ae8a-2e6da123c584.html.
- 473 Heidi Przybyla, "House Democrats have oversight investigation plans far beyond Russia probe," NBC News, November 9, 2018, available at https://www.nbcnews. com/politics/congress/house-democrats-have-oversightinvestigation-plans-far-beyond-russia-probe-n934206.
- 474 "Excerpts From The Times's Interview With Trump," The New York Times, July 19, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/07/19/us/politics/trump-interview-transcript.
- 475 Donald Trump, "8:12 p.m., March 17, 2018," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/realdonaldtrump/status/975163071361683456.
- 476 Michael Schmidt and Michael Shear, "Trump Says Russia Inquiry Makes U.S. 'Look Very Bad," The New York Times, December 28, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/12/28/us/politics/trump-interview-mueller-russia-china-north-korea.html; Miranda Green, "Trump tweets mention his 'complete power' to pardon and bemoan 'leaks," CNN, July 24, 2017, available at https://www.cnn. com/2017/07/22/politics/trump-tweets-pardon-powers/ index.html.
- 477 Devlin Barrett and Matt Zapotosky, "FBI's Andrew McCabe leaving deputy director job amid internal investigation," The Washington Post, January 29, 2018, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/fbisandrew-mccabe-leaving-deputy-director-job-will-retirein-march/2018/01/29/35b1bbd4-051c-11e8-b48c-b07fea957bd5\_story.html?utm\_term=.937515a86844; Pete Williams, "Sessions fires McCabe before he can retire," NBC News, March 16, 2018, available at https://www.nbcnews. com/politics/justice-department/sessions-fires-mccabehe-can-retire-n856751.

- 478 Michael Schmidt and Maggie Haberman, "Trump Ordered Mueller Fired, but Backed Off When White House Counsel Threatened to Quit," The New York Times, January 25, 2018; Maggie Haberman and Michael Schmidt, "Trump Sought to Fire Mueller in December," The New York Times, April 10, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/10/ us/politics/trump-sought-to-fire-mueller-in-december. html. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/25/us/politics/ trump-mueller-special-counsel-russia.html.
- 479 Jennifer Hansler, "Trump's Twitter attacks on Sessions: an annotated timeline," CNN, August 25, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/08/25/politics/trumpsessions-twitter-timeline/index.html.
- 480 Peter Baker, Katie Benner, and Michael Shear, "Jeff Sessions Is Forced Out as Attorney General as Trump Installs Loyalist," The New York Times, November 7, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/11/07/us/politics/ sessions-resigns.html; Kevin Breuninger, "Trump's new acting Attorney General Matthew Whitaker, who has criticized the Mueller probe, will now oversee it," CNBC, November 7, 2018, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2018/11/07/ trumps-acting-attorney-general-matthew-whitaker-willtake-over-mueller-probe-oversight-nbc-news.html.
- 481 Clare Foran, "Democrats warn against Mueller probe interference after Sessions' firing," CNN, November 7, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/11/07/politics/ sessions-trump-mueller-schumer/index.html.
- 482 Matthew Whitaker, "Mueller's investigation of Trump is going too far," CNN, August 6, 2017, available at https://www. cnn.com/2017/08/06/opinions/rosenstein-should-curbmueller-whittaker-opinion/index.html.
- 483 CNN, "President's Enemies' List (July 26, 2017)," available at http://transcripts.cnn.com/TRANSCRIPTS/1707/26/cnnt.01. html (last accessed November 2018).
- 484 Tom Hamburger and Rosalind Helderman, "Anyone . . . with a pulse': How a Russia-friendly adviser found his way into the Trump campaign," The Washington Post, May 25, 2017, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/politics/anyone--with-apulse-how-a-russia-friendly-adviser-found-his-wayinto-the-trump-campaign/2017/05/25/32438f72-4014-11e7-8c25-44d09ff5a4a8\_story.html?utm\_term=. c6674edf13d2.
- 485 Ginger Gibson and Julia Harte, "Whitaker's friendship with Trump aide reignites recusal debate," Reuters, November 8, 2018, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usatrump-whitaker/whitakers-friendship-with-trump-aidereignites-recusal-debate-idUSKCN1ND2SN.
- 486 Devlin Barrett, Matt Zapotosky, and Josh Dawsey, "Acting attorney general Whitaker has no intention of recusing himself from Russia probe, associates say," The Washington Post, November 8, 2018, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/trumpsacting-attorney-general-matt-whitaker-has-no-intentionof-recusing-from-russia-probe-associates-say/2018/11/08/ a5bc8d90-e370-11e8-ab2c-b31dcd53ca6b\_story. html?utm\_term=.1b1805ad14bd&wpisrc=al\_news\_ politics--alert-national&wpmk=1.
- 487 Neal Katyal and George Conway, "Trump's Appointment of the Acting Attorney General Is Unconstitutional," *The* New York Times, November 8, 2018, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2018/11/08/opinion/trump-attorneygeneral-sessions-unconstitutional.html.
- 488 Betsy Woodruff and Sam Stein, "Senate Dems Explore Suing Trump Over Matt Whitaker Appointment," The Daily Beast, November 9, 2018, available at https://www. thedailybeast.com/senate-dems-explore-suing-trumpover-matt-whitaker-appointment.

- 489 Kara Scannell, "Special counsel questioned Bannon this week," CNN, February 15, 2018, available at https://www. cnn.com/2018/02/15/politics/steve-bannon-robertmueller/index.html; Pamela Brown, Gloria Borger, and Evan Perez, "Mueller interviews top White House aide," CNN, November 9, 2017, available at https://www.cnn. com/2017/11/09/politics/stephen-miller-interviewedspecial-counsel-russia-investigation/index.html; Annie Karni and Josh Dawsey, "Spicer interviewed by Mueller's team," Politico, October 17, 2017, available at https:// www.politico.com/story/2017/10/17/sean-spicer-muellerrussia-probe-243882; Josh Dawsey and Annie Karni, "Mueller's team interviewed Priebus on Friday," Politico, October 13, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/ story/2017/10/13/muellers-team-interviewed-priebus-onfriday-243765; Michael Schmidt and Maggie Haberman, "Sessions Is Questioned as Russia Inquiry Focuses on Obstruction," The New York Times, January 23, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/23/us/politics/ jeff-sessions-special-counsel-russia.html; Ariane de Vogue, Pamela Brown, and Eli Watkins, "Mueller's office spoke with Sessions, Comey in Russia investigation," CNN, January 23, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/01/23/ politics/jeff-sessions-robert-mueller-interview/index. html; Evan Perez, Shimon Prokupecz, and Pamela Brown, "Exclusive: Mueller's team met with Russia dossier author," CNN, October 25, 2017, available at https://www.cnn. com/2017/10/05/politics/special-counsel-russia-dossierchristopher-steele/index.html: Jacqueline Thomsen. "Russian lobbyist testifies before Mueller grand jury," The Hill, August 30, 2017, available at https://thehill.com/ homenews/administration/348649-russian-lobbyisttestifies-before-mueller-grand-jury.
- 490 Carol Leonnig, Tom Hamburger, and Rosalind Helderman, "FBI conducted raid of former Trump campaign chairman Manafort's home," The Washington Post, August 9, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ politics/fbi-conducted-predawn-raid-of-former-trumpcampaign-chairman-manaforts-home/2017/08/09/587 9fa9c-7c45-11e7-9d08-b79f191668ed\_story.html?utm\_ term=.34827ec11016; Matt Apuzzo, "F.B.I. Raids Office of Trump's Longtime Lawyer Michael Cohen; Trump Calls It 'Disgraceful," The New York Times, April 9, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/09/us/politics/fbiraids-office-of-trumps-long time-lawyer-michael-cohen.html; Kara Scannell and Shimon Prokupecz, "Exclusive: Mueller's team questioning Russian oligarchs," CNN, April 4, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/04/04/ politics/mueller-special-counsel-investigation-russianoligarchs/index.html.
- 491 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. George Papadopoulos.
- 492 Steve Reilly, "Timeline: The many times George Papadopoulos tried to connect the Trump campaign with Russia," USA Today, November 2, 2017, available at https://www. usatoday.com/story/news/2017/11/02/timeline-manytimes-george-papadopoulos-tried-connect-trump-campaign-russia/820951001/.
- 493 Josh Gerstein, Kyle Cheney, and Josh Meyer, "Papadopoulos sentenced to 14 days in prison," Politico, September 7, 2018, available at https://www.politico. com/story/2018/09/07/george-papadopoulos-jail-sentence-809381.
- 494 "Former Trump campaign adviser may try to withdraw guilty plea," October 26, 2018, CBS News, available at https://www.cbsnews.com/news/former-trump-campaignadviser-may-try-to-withdraw-guilty-plea/; Natasha Bertrand, "George Papadopoulos Hopes to Fuel Republicans' Suspicions About the Russia Probe," The Atlantic, October 24, 2018, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/ politics/archive/2018/10/george-papadopoulos-thinks-fbisabotaged-trump-campaign/573781/.

- 495 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Paul J. Manafort, Jr., and Richard W. Gates III (U.S. Department of Justice, 2017), available at https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2017/10/30/us/politics/document-paul-manafort-rickgates-indictment.html?mtrref=themoscowproject.org&gw h=C73260DCBCCE720AF677E59E2F4975DA&gwt=pay.
- 496 Andrew Harris, "Manafort, Gates Get House Arrest After Not Guilty Pleas," Bloomberg, October 30, 2017, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-10-30/ manafort-gates-placed-under-house-arrest-after-notguilty-pleas.
- 497 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Paul J. Manafort. Jr., and Richard W. Gates III (U.S. Department of Justice, 2018), available at https://www.justice.gov/file/1038391/ download; Mark Mazzetti and Maggie Haberman, "Rick Gates, Trump Campaign Aide, Pleads Guilty in Mueller Inquiry and Will Cooperate," The New York Times, February 23, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/23/ us/politics/rick-gates-guilty-plea-mueller-investigation.html.
- 498 "Paul Manafort found guilty," Axios, August 21, 2018, available at https://www.axios.com/paul-manafort-trial-guilty-215089ba-cc3c-46ea-90cd-c64d13732562.html.
- 499 Katelyn Polantz, "Paul Manafort pleads guilty and agrees to cooperate with Mueller investigation," CNN, September 14, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/09/14/ politics/paul-manafort-guilty-plea/index.html.
- 500 Kevin Johnson, "Judge presses for Manafort sentencing; could disrupt plea agreement," USA Today, October 11, 2018, available at https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/ politics/2018/10/11/judge-presses-manafort-sentencingcould-disrupt-plea-agreement/1606782002/.
- 501 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Michael Flynn.
- 502 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Internet Research Agency et al.; Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Richard Pinedo et al (U.S. Department of Justice, 2018), available at https://www.justice.gov/file/1035547/download.
- 503 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Alex van der Zwaan (U.S. Department of Justice, 2018), available at https://www.justice.gov/file/1036401/download.
- 504 Mike Calia and Kevin Breuninger, "First sentencing in Mueller probe: Dutch lawyer Alex van der Zwaan gets 30 days in prison, \$20,000 in fines," CNBC, April 3, 2018, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2018/04/03/first-sentencingin-mueller-probe-dutch-lawyer-gets-30-days-in-prison-20000-in-fines.html.
- 505 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Konstantin Kilim-
- 506 Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Viktor Borisovich Netvksho et al.
- 507 U.S. Department of Justice, "Russian National Charged in Conspriacy to Act as an Agent of the Russian Federation Within the United States," Press release, July 16, 2018, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/russian-nationalcharged-conspiracy-act-agent-russian-federation-withinunited-states.
- 508 Spencer Hsu and Tom Jackman, "Maria Butina, Russian gun rights advocate charged in federal probe, moved to Va. jail," The Washington Post, August 18, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/public-safety/ maria-butina-russian-gun-rights-advocate-chargedin-mueller-probe-moved-to-va-jail/2018/08/18/66a74 252-a302-11e8-93e3-24d1703d2a7a\_story.html?utm\_ term=.5c05060af966.

- 509 The United States Attorney's Office for the Southern District of New York, "Michael Cohen Pleads Guilty In Manhattan Federal Court to Eight Counts, Including Criminal Tax Evasion and Campaign Finance Violations." Press release, August 21, 2018, available at https://www. justice.gov/usao-sdny/pr/michael-cohen-pleads-guiltymanhattan-federal-court-eight-counts-including-criminaltax; Brendan Pierson, "Cohen testifies Trump told him to commit crime by paying off women," Reuters, August 21, 2018, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usatrump-russia-cohen/cohen-testifies-trump-told-him-tocommit-crime-by-paying-off-women-idUSKCN1L61PD.
- 510 Rosalind Helderman and Spencer Hsu, "American political consultant admits foreign money was funneled to Trump inaugural," The Washington Post, September 1, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/local/public-safety/washington-consultant-forukraine-party-set-to-plead-quilty-to-violating-lobbyistdisclosure-law/2018/08/31/172cf2c8-ad23-11e8-a8d7-0f63ab8b1370\_story.html?utm\_term=.089b21b3d4e3.
- 511 U.S. Department of Justice, United States v. Elena Alekseevna Khusyaynova, September 28, 2018, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/press-release/file/1102316/ download.
- 512 Ibid.; Office of Special Counsel, United States v. Internet Research Agency et al.
- 513 U.S. Department of Justice, United States v. Elena Alekseevna Khusyaynova.
- 514 "'I'm an Ordinary Russian Woman:' Federal News Agency Accountant Elena Khusyaynova Responds to U.S. Accusations," USA Really, October 22, 2018, available at https:// usareally.com/1818-i-m-an-ordinary-russian-woman-federal-news-agency-accountant-elena-khusyaynova-respondsto-u-s-accusations.
- 515 Jim Zarroli, "As Trump Enters Year Two In Office, Mueller Looking At Money Laundering," NPR, January 17, 2018, available at https://www.npr.org/2018/01/17/577624204/ as-trump-enters-year-two-in-office-mueller-looking-atmoney-laundering; Michael Schmidt and Maggie Haberman, "Mueller Subpoenas Trump Organization, Demanding Documents About Russia," The New York Times, March 15, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/15/ us/politics/trump-organization-subpoena-mueller-russia.
- 516 Renato Mariotti, "It's Now Likely Mueller Thinks Trump Obstructed Justice," Politico, January 26, 2018, available at https://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2018/01/26/ mueller-trump-obstruction-of-justice-russia-216532; Rebecca Ballhaus, "Mueller Sought Emails of Trump Campaign Data Firm," The Wall Street Journal, December 15, 2017, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/muellersought-emails-of-trump-campaign-data-firm-1513296899; Peter Stone and Greg Gordon, "FBI investigating whether Russian money went to NRA to help Trump," McClatchy D.C., May 16, 2018, available at https://www.mcclatchydc. com/news/nation-world/national/article195231139.html.
- 517 Diana Pilipenko, "Cracking the Shell: Trump and the Corrupting Potential of Furtive Russian Money" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/reports/2018/02/13/446576/cracking-the-shell/.
- 518 Jeremy Herb, "US intel chiefs unanimous that Russia is targeting 2018 elections," CNN, February 13, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/02/13/politics/intelligencechiefs-russia-2018-elections-target/index.html.
- 519 Michael Rothfeld and Joe Palozzolo, "Trump Lawyer Arranged \$130,000 Payment for Adult-Film Star's Silence," The Wall Street Journal, January 12, 2018, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/trump-lawyer-arranged-130-000-payment-for-adult-film-stars-silence-1515787678.

- 520 Justin Miller, "National Enquirer Schemed With Michael Cohen to Silence Stormy Daniels: Prosecutors," The Daily Beast, August 21, 2018, available at https://www.thedailybeast.com/national-enquirer-david-pecker-dylan-howardschemed-with-michael-cohen-to-silence-stormy-danielsprosecutors-say.
- 521 Ronan Farrow, "Donald Trump, a Playboy Model, and a System for Concealing Infidelity," The New Yorker, February 16, 2018, available at https://www.newyorker.com/ news/news-desk/donald-trump-a-playboy-model-anda-system-for-concealing-infidelity-national-enquirerkaren-mcdougal; Christal Hayes, "Playboy model who signed hush deal with GOP fundraiser says Cohen 'recruited' to fix problem, lawsuit says," USA Today, August 1, 2018, available at https://www.usatoday.com/story/ news/politics/2018/07/31/michael-cohen-recruitedfix-deal-playboy-model-impregnated-gop-fundraiserlawsuit/877142002/; Paul Campos, "Here's a Theory About That \$1.6 Million Payout From a GOP Official to a *Playboy* Model," New York Magazine, May 8, 2018, available at http:// nymag.com/daily/intelligencer/2018/05/theory-playboymodel-had-affair-with-trump-not-broidy.html.
- 522 Chris Megerian, David Willman, and Michael Finnegan, "Michael Cohen turned his access to Trump into big money—and now big trouble," Los Angeles Times, May 10, 2018, available at https://www.latimes.com/politics/ la-na-pol-cohen-trump-swamp-20180510-story.html; Mike McIntire, Ben Protess, and Jim Rutenberg, "Firm Tied to Russian Oligarch Made Payments to Michael Cohen," The New York Times, May 8, 2018, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2018/05/08/us/politics/michael-cohen-shellcompany-payments.html.
- 523 The United States Attorney's Office for the Southern District of New York, "Michael Cohen Pleads Guilty In Manhattan Federal Court to Eight Counts, Including Criminal Tax Evasion and Campaign Finance Violations."
- 524 Pierson, "Cohen testifies Trump told him to commit crime by paying off women."
- 525 "Michael Cohen, Bag Man," The Moscow Project, March 25, 2018, available at https://themoscowproject.org/dispatch/ michael-cohen-bag-man/.
- 526 "House Republicans Complete Their Cover-up."
- 527 "Trump's Russia Cover-Up By the Numbers—87+ Contacts With Russia-Linked Operatives"; Jeremy Herb, "Trump Jr. called a blocked number before and after the Trump Tower meeting. Whom did he call?" CNN, May 18, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/05/17/politics/donaldtrump-jr-blocked-number/index.html.
- 528 Dan Friedman, "Report Suggests Blackwater Founder Erik Prince May Have Lied to Congress," Mother Jones, May 19, 2018, available at https://www.motherjones.com/ politics/2018/05/report-suggests-blackwater-founder-erikprince-may-have-lied-to-congress/; Michael Schmidt and Sharon LaFraniere, "McFarland's Testimony About Russia Contacts Is Questioned," The New York Times, December 4, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/04/ us/politics/kt-mcfarland-flynn-russia-emails-congressionaltestimony.html?smid=tw-share; Ryan Goodman, "House Intel Committee Findings Contradict Kushner's Testimony," Just Security, March 30, 2018, available at https://www. justsecurity.org/54408/house-intel-committee-findingscontradict-kushners-testimony/; Rebecca Shabad and Frank Thorp V, "Democratic senator says Trump Jr. may have lied in congressional testimony," NBC News, May 25, 2018, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/ congress/democratic-senator-says-don-jr-may-have-liedcongressional-testimony-n877531.
- 529 Appuzzo and Schmidt, "Comey Says Trump Pressured Him to 'Lift the Cloud' of Inquiry"; Shear and Matt Apuzzo, "F.B.I. Director James Is Fired by Trump."

- 530 Rebecca Morin, "Trump not shy anymore about calling out Mueller by name," Politico, June 28, 2018, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2018/06/28/trump-mueller-criticism-680636; "Excerpts From The Times's Interview With Trump,"
- 531 Schmidt and Haberman, "Trump Ordered Mueller Fired, but Backed Off When White House Counsel Threatened to Quit"; Haberman and Schmidt, "Trump Sought to Fire Mueller in December"; Jacobs, Strohm, and Epstein, "Rosenstein Tells Trump He's Not a Target in Mueller, Cohen Probes": "
- 532 Andrew Prokop, "What does Jeff Sessions's ouster mean for Robert Mueller? Here are 3 scenarios," Vox, November 7, 2018, available at https://www.vox. com/2018/11/7/18072956/jeff-sessions-fired-muellertrump-russia-whitaker.
- 533 Kyle Cheney, "Handful of House Republicans mobilize to protect Mueller," Politico, April 17, 2018, available at https:// www.politico.com/story/2018/04/17/mueller-protectionbill-supporters-528390; Mike Memoli and Frank Thorp V, "Senate Judiciary Committee passes bill to protect Mueller," NBC News, April 26, 2018, available at https:// www.nbcnews.com/politics/congress/senate-judiciarycommittee-passes-bill-protect-mueller-n869281.
- 534 Kailani Koenig, "Paul Ryan: Not 'necessary' to bring up bill to protect Mueller," NBC News, April 15, 2018, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/congress/paulryan-not-necessary-bring-bill-protect-mueller-n866086; Daniella Diaz and Phil Mattingly, "McConnell: I won't put legislation to protect Mueller on Senate floor," CNN, April 18, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/04/17/ politics/mitch-mcconell-robert-mueller-donald-trumpsenate/index.html.
- 535 Anthony Ripley, "Jaworski Assumes Office; Bork Praises Prosecutor," The New York Times, November 6, 1973, available at https://www.nytimes.com/1973/11/06/archives/ jaworski-assumes-office-bork-praises-prosecutor-8-to-beconsulted.html.
- 536 Ben Olinsky and Sam Berger, "Ensuring the Special Counsel's Independence if Rosenstein Is Fired" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/ news/2018/09/26/458679/ensuring-special-counselsindependence-rosenstein-fired/.
- 537 Ibid.
- 538 James Lamond, "The Origins of Russia's Broad Political Assault on the United States" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2018/10/03/458841/ origins-russias-broad-political-assault-unitedstates/#fn-458841-84.

540 Ibid.

541 Ibid.

542 Robert D. Blackwill and Philip H. Gordon, "Containing Russia: How to Respond to Moscow's Intervention in U.S. Democracy and Growing Geopolitical Challenge," (Washington: Council on Foreign Relations, 2018), available at https://cfrd8-files.cfr.org/sites/default/files/report\_pdf/  $CSR80\_BlackwillGordon\_ContainingRussia.pdf.$ 

543 Ibid.

544 Max Bergmann and Carolyn Kenney, "Acts of an Adversary: Russia's Ongoing Hostilities Toward the United States and Its Allies" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/security/reports/2017/12/05/443574/acts-of-an545 Ibid.

546 Ibid.

547 Ibid.

- 548 Bergmann and Kenney, "Acts of an Adversary: Russia's Ongoing Hostilities Toward the United States and Its Allies."
- 549 Max Bergmann, "To Help NATO Allies Get Off Russian Equipment, The United States Should Revive Defense Lending," War on the Rocks, February 14, 2018, available at https://warontherocks.com/2018/02/help-nato-alliesget-off-russian-equipment-united-states-revive-defenselendina/
- 550 Scott Shane, "These Are the Ads Russia Bought on Facebook in 2016," The New York Times, November 1, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/01/us/ politics/russia-2016-election-facebook.html.
- 551 Smith, "Coincidence Number 395': The N.R.A. Spent \$30 Million To Elect Trump. Was It Russian Money?
- 552 Liz Kennedy and Alex Tausanovitch, "Secret and Foreign Spending in U.S. Elections: Why America Needs the DISCLOSE Act" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/democracy/reports/2017/07/17/435886/secret-foreign-spending-u-s-elections-america-needs-disclose-act/.
- 553 Pilipenko, "Cracking the Shell: Trump and the Corrupting Potential of Furtive Russian Money."
- 554 Danielle Root, Liz Kennedy, Michael Sozan, and Jerry Parshall, "Election Security in All 50 States" (Washington: Center for American Progress), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/reports/2018/02/12/446336/election-security-50-states/.
- 555 Cole, Esposito, Biddle, and Grim, "Top-Secret NSA Report Details Russian Hacking Effort Days Before 2016 Election,"
- 556 Erica Werner, "House GOP refuses to renew election security funding as Democrats fume over Russian interference." The Washington Post, July 19, 2018, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/housegop-refuses-to-renew-election-security-funding-as-democrats-fume-over-russian-meddling/2018/07/18/20761f88-8abb-11e8-8aea-86e88ae760d8\_story.html?utm\_term=. e7dc17556619; Christal Hayes, "Republicans block \$250 million to beef up election security," USA Today, August 1, 2018, available at https://www.usatodav.com/story/news/ politics/2018/08/01/republicans-block-money-electionsecurity/884438002/.
- 557 U.S. Election Assistance Commission, "HAVA Funds State Chart View," available at https://www.eac.gov/paymentsand-grants/hava-funds-state-chart-view/ (last accessed October 2018); Sara Friedman, "How states are using their election security funds," GCN, August 21, 2018, available at https://gcn.com/articles/2018/08/21/state-plans-electionfunding.aspx.
- 558 Root, Kennedy, Sozan, and Parshall, "Election Security in All 50 States."

- 560 The Office of Senator Amy Klobuchar, "Klobuchar, Lankford, Harris, Graham Introduce Bipartisan Election Security Bill," Press release, December 21, 2017, available at https:// www.klobuchar.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/2017/12/ klobuchar-lankford-harris-graham-introduce-bipartisanelection-security-bill.
- 561 Norman Eisen, Richard Painter, and Laurence Tribe, "The Emoluments Clause: Its text, meaning, and applications to Donald J. Trump" (Washington: Brookings Institutions, 2016), available at https://www.brookings.edu/research/ the-emoluments-clause-its-text-meaning-and-applicationto-donald-j-trump/.

- 562 Sam Berger, Liz Kennedy, and Diana Pilipenko, "Confronting the cost of Trump's Corruption to American Families" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ democracy/reports/2018/06/04/451570/confronting-costtrumps-corruption-american-families/.
- 563 Josh Gerstein, "Trump owes ethics exemption to George H.W. Bush," Politico, November 23, 2016, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2016/11/trump-bushethics-exemption-231773.
- 564 Torry, "Donald Trump Won't Release Tax Returns, Aide Says."
- 565 "Pages From Donald Trump's 1995 Income Tax Records"; David Barstow, Susanne Craig, and Russ Buettner, "Trump Engaged in Suspect Tax Schemes as He Reaped Riches From His Father," The New York Times, October 2, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2018/10/02/us/politics/donald-trump-tax-schemesfred-trump.html.
- 566 Jeremy Venook, "The Exasperating Difficulty of Trying to Understand Trump's Finances," The Atlantic, June 27, 2018, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/business/ archive/2017/06/the-exasperating-difficulty-of-trying-tounderstand-trumps-finances/531780/.
- 567 "Trump's Russia Cover-Up By the Numbers—87+ Contacts With Russia-Linked Operatives."
- 568 Pilipenko, "Cracking the Shell: Trump and the Corrupting Potential of Furtive Russian Money"; "Trump Ran the Trump Campaign: "For Donald Trump It's Always About Control," The Moscow Project, July 27, 2018, available at https:// themoscowproject.org/dispatch/trump-ran-the-trumpcampaign-for-donald-trump-its-always-about-control/.

- 569 Max Boot, "Without the Russians, Trump wouldn't have won," The Washington Post, July 24, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/withoutthe-russians-trump-wouldnt-have-won/2018/07/24/ f4c87894-8f6b-11e8-bcd5-9d911c784c38\_story. html?utm\_term=.fc159d4c4f63; Jane Mayer, "How Russia Helped Swing the Election for Trump," The New Yorker, October 1, 2018, available at https://www.newyorker.com/ magazine/2018/10/01/how-russia-helped-to-swing-theelection-for-trump.
- 570 Max de Haldevang, "Microsoft says Russia tried to hack three 2018 US midterm candidates," Quartz, July 19, 2018, available at https://qz.com/1332159/microsofts-tom-burtsays-russia-tried-to-hack-three-2018-us-midterm-candidates/; Joel Schectman and Christopher Bing, "Exclusive: FBI probing cyber attack on congressional campaign in California – sources," Reuters, August 17, 2018, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-election-hackingexclusive/exclusive-fbi-probing-cyber-attack-on-congressional-campaign-in-california-sources-idUSKBN1L22BZ; Andrew Desideria and Kevin Poulson, "Russian Hackers' New Target: a Vulnerable Democratic Senator," The Daily Beast, July 26, 2018, available at https://www.thedailybeast.com/russian-hackers-new-target-a-vulnerabledemocratic-senator?\_\_twitter\_impression=true.

### **Our Mission**

The Center for American
Progress Action Fund is an
independent, nonpartisan
policy institute that is
dedicated to improving the
lives of all Americans, through
bold, progressive ideas, as
well as strong leadership
and concerted action. Our
aim is not just to change the
conversation, but to change
the country.

### **Our Values**

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

# **Our Approach**

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress Action Fund can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

